

Cole, Alicia (2010) Investigating the functional significance of the upregulation of Cyclin D2 and p21 following Apc loss in vivo. PhD thesis.

http://theses.gla.ac.uk/1539/

Copyright and moral rights for this thesis are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This thesis cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the Author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the Author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Investigating the functional significance of the upregulation of Cyclin D2 and p21 following *Apc* loss *in vivo*

Alicia M Cole

PhD

Beatson Institute for Cancer Research Glasgow University Faculty of Medicine Graduate School

2010

1

Declaration

I declare that all of the work in this thesis was performed personally. No part of this work has been submitted for consideration as part of any other degree or award.

Acknowledgements

During the course of my PhD, I have had the opportunity to work with, and be helped by many truly fantastic people. In many ways this thesis has been a joint effort between people in the lab who have either helped me with experiments, proof read my chapters or who have just been there to offer me their support.

I would like to thank all members of R18, both past and present, who have been such a great group of people to work with, and who have truly made this PhD experience enjoyable. I would particularly like to thank the 'Original' members of R18, namely Dimitris, Gaby, Julie, Rachel, Tam and Owen who were like my family away from home when I first moved here, and were so amazing for settling me into Glasgow and making me feel welcome. I would also like to thank Marta, who's been a such great friend.

Of course I will forever be indebted to Owen, who's patience, guidance and support throughout my PhD (especially at Cold Spring Harbour) has been invaluable.

Many thanks to my family at home for their constant encouragement and loving support throughout the past 4 years, I couldn't have done it without you. Last but not least I would like to thank John who has been my rock throughout this experience.

This PhD was funded by Cancer Research UK

Table of Contents

Abstract	9
1. Introduction to Colon Cancer	13
1.1 Colon Cancer Epidemiology	13
1.1.1 Biology of the Intestinal Epithelium	17
1.1.2 Cell Renewal of the Intestinal Epithelium	19
1.1.3 Using the Intestinal Crypt as a model system for examining apoptosis in vivo	0
	20
1.1.4 Somatic and germline mutations in familial cancer	21
1.1.5 FAP (Familial adenomatous polyposis)	21
1.1.6 Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer (HNPCC)	24
1.1.7 The Min mouse	25
1.1.8 Genetics of colorectal cancer initiation and progression	27
1.2 Apc and it's role in the canonical Wnt signalling pathway	29
1.2.1. The canonical Wnt signalling pathway	30
1.2.2 The structure of the Apc protein and its role in the β -catenin destruction	
complex	33
1.3 Murine models of Colorectal Cancer	38
1.4 The role of c-Myc in colorectal cancer	44
1.4.1 An overview of Myc	44
1.4.2 The role of Myc in apoptosis	47
1.4.3 Deleting c-Myc from the intestinal epithelium in vivo	49
1.4.4 The role of c-Myc as a critical mediator of the 'crypt progenitor' phenotype	50
1.5 The cell cycle	54
1.5.1 Evaluation of the CDK/Cyclin D complexes in vivo	58
1.5.2 The role of Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2 following activation of Wnt signalling	64
1.5.3 CDK's and CDK inhibitors in cancer	65
1.6 Regulators of the cell cycle	67
1.6.1 The role of p21 in the cell cycle	68
1.6.2 The role of p21 in apoptosis	69
1.6.3 The role of p21 in senescence	70
1.6.4 The effect of p21 deletion in vivo and it's role in cancer	71
1.7 Thesis aims	74
2.0 Material and Methods	76
2.1 Generation of Mice colonies	76
2.1.1 Mouse experiments for Chapter 3	76
2.1.2 Mouse experiments for Chapter 4	77
2.1.3 Mouse experiments for Chapter 5	78
2.1.4 Mouse experiments for Chapter 6	79
2.2 Tissue isolation.	79
2.3 Genotyping of mice	80
2.3.1 DNA Extraction from tails	80
2.3.2. Genotyping of Mice via PCR	81

2.3.3 Summary of PCR reactions	86
2.3.4 Controls for PCR experiments	88
2.4 Wholemount Method for assaying recombination through LacZ expression	88
2.5 DNA Damage inducing agents	89
2.5.1 Nutlin Treatment	89
2.5.2 Assaying apoptosis, mitosis and crypt size in vivo	90
2.5.3 Assaying proliferation and migration in vivo	91
2.6 Immunohistochemistry	92
2.6.1 Immunohistochemistry on frozen sections:	92
2.6.2 Immunohistochemistry on paraffin sections:	92
2.6.3 Immunohistochemistry for p21:	94
2.6.4 Immunohistochemistry for p16:	95
2.6.5 Immunohistochemistry for p19:	95
2.6.6 Immunohistochemistry for Caspase 3:	95
2.6.7 Immunohistochemistry for y-H2ax:	96
2.6.8 Immunohistochemistry for p-ATM:	96
2.6.9: Immunohistochemistry for P-Chk-1:	96
2.6.10: β-Catenin immunohistochemistry:	96
2.6.11 c-Myc Immunohistochemistry:	97
2.6.12 BRDU Immunohistochemisty:	98
2.6.13 P53 Immunohistochemistry:	98
2.6.14 MCM2 Immunohistochemistry:	99
2.6.15 MDM2 Immunohistochemistry:	. 100
2.6.16 Ki-67 Immunohistochemistry:	. 100
2.6.17 Control for Immunhistochemistry	. 100
2.7 Epithelial extractions	. 101
2.8 Protein extraction from epithelial extracts	. 101
2.8.1 Determination of protein concentration	. 102
2.8.2 Western Analysis	. 102
2.9 Quantitative PCR	. 104
Chapter 3: C-Myc is essential for p53 induced apoptosis in response to DNA damage	e in
vivo	. 106
3.0 Introduction	. 107
3.1 Results	. 109
3.1.1: c-Myc deficient crypts do not undergo apoptosis following treatment with	1
DNA damaging agents	. 109
3.1.3 c-Myc deficient enterocytes sense the DNA Damage Stimuli	. 119
3.1.4 MDM2 upregulation and P19ARF and nucleolin downregulation in c-Myc	
deficient enterocytes.	. 123
3.2 Discussion:	. 131
Chapter 4: p21 loss blocks senescence following Apc loss and provokes tumourigene	esis
in the renal but not the intestinal epithelium	. 133
4.0 Introduction.	. 134
4.1 Results	. 137
4.1.1 Apc loss leads to senescence in the renal epithelium	. 137
4.1.2 p21 loss robustly cooperates with Apc deletion to cause renal carcinoma	. 144

4.1.3 Apc loss does not lead to senescence within the intestine, even within slow	ly
progressing lesions	147
4.1.4 Tissue specific C-Myc suppression of p21	155
4.2 Discussion:	158
Chapter 5: The upregulation of p21 following c-Myc deletion drives differentiation but	ut
does not block proliferation of Apc deficient intestinal enterocytes	161
5.0 Introduction	162
5.1 Results	165
5.1.1 P21 deletion does not restore the Apc crypt progenitor cell phenotype to	
doubly mutant Apc c-Myc enterocytes	165
5.2 Discussion	178
Chapter 6: Cyclin D2 is upregulated immediately following Apc loss and is required f	for
efficient intestinal tumourigenesis	182
6.0 Introduction	183
6.1 Results	185
6.1.1 Deletion of Apc leads to an upregulation of Cyclin D2	185
6.1.2 Cyclin D2 deficiency reduces crypt size and proliferation in Apc deficient	
intestinal crypts.	190
6.1.3 Cyclin D2 deficiency leads to a dramatic reduction of tumour burden and	
increased survival within the Apc ^{Min/+} mouse	194
6.2 Discussion	201
Chapter 7: Summary	204
References:	210

Table of Contents for Figures and Tables

Figure 1.1: Age-standardized incidence and mortality rates by sex, colorectal cancer in	n
Great Britan	14
Figure 1.2: Dukes stage classification of colorectal cancer	15
Figure 1.3: Architecture of the Intestinal Crypt	18
Table 1.4: APC mutations in colorectal neoplasia	23
Figure 1.5: Genetic changes associated with colorectal tumourigenesis	28
Figure 1.6: The Canonical Wnt signalling pathway	32
Figure 1.7: Functional domains of the APC (Adenomatous Polyposis Coli) and its	
binding partners	34
Table 1.8: Summary of Apc genetically engineered mice	39
Figure 1.9: The cell cycle	56
Table 1.10: Major phenotypes of gene targeted or spontaneous mutant mice lacking or	ne
or more CDK	59
Table 1.11 : Major phenotypes of gene targeted or spontaneous mutant mice lacking of	one
or more D-type Cyclin	63
Figure 3.1: Efficient c-Myc deletion 4 days following Cre induction	111
Figure 3.2: c-Myc deficient crypts do not undergo apoptosis following treatment with	
14Gy irradiation.	113
Figure 3.3: c-Myc deficient crypts do not undergo apoptosis following treatment with	
DNA damaging agents	115
Figure 3.4: c-Myc deletion prevents p53 accumulation after DNA damage	118
Figure 3.5: c-Myc deficient enterocytes are able to sense DNA damage	120
Figure 3.6: p-ATM and Chk-1 is still activated in response to DNA damage in wild ty	pe
and c-Myc deficient mice	122
Figure 3.7: c-Myc deletion causes an accumulation of MDM2	125
Figure 3.8:Treatment of c-Myc deficient mice with Nutlin restores apoptosis and p53	
response	126
Figure 3.9 : c-Myc deficient enterocytes are unable to upregulate nucleolin	128
Figure 3.10 : Following 14Gy irradiation, c-Myc deficient enterocytes are unable to	
upregulate p19ARF	130
Figure 4.1: Apc deletion within the renal epithelium leads to rapid deletion of recomb	ined
cells	138
Figure 4.2: Deletion of Apc within the renal epithelium leads to an upregulation of	
senescent markers	140
Figure 4.3: Apc deficient lesions are not proliferative	142
Figure 4.4 Renal carcinomas that grow out from Apc deficient cells become highly proliferative	143
Figure 4.5: p21 loss following Apc deletion leads to rapid onset of renal tumourigene	sis
	146
Figure 4.6: Deletion of Apc does not induce senescence within the intestinal epitheliu	m
	148
Figure 4.7: Deletion of p21 does not affect the Apc intestinal phenotype	150
Figure 4.8: Apc deletion does not induce OIS within the intestine	152

Figure 4.9 :Deletion of p21 or Ink4a does not affect intestinal tumourigenesis	154
Figure 4.10: c-Myc deletion does not affect onset of tumour development	157
Figure 5.1: p21 is expressed in the crypts of Cre+ Apc fl/fl Myc fl/fl mice	167
Figure 5.2: p21 deletion following combined c-Myc and Apc loss does not result in an	y
gross morphological changes	168
Figure 5.3: Apc Myc p21 mice exhibit higher levels of proliferation and apoptosis	
resulting in similar crypt sizes to Apc Myc mice	170
Figure 5.4: Cre+ Apc fl/+ Myc fl/fl p21-/- mice do not display an increase in	
proliferation at 24 hours	171
Figure 5.5: Apc Myc p21 mice exhibit a migrational defect seen at 24 hours post BrdU	J
injection	173
Figure 5.6: Staining for the Rosa26 LacZ reporter gene shows a migrational defect of	
recombined cells in Apc Myc p21 mice	174
Figure 5.7: Deletion of p21 does not allow double mutant Apc Myc mutant cells to for	m
tumours	177
Figure 5.8: Tumours from Cre+ Apc fl/+ Myc fl/fl p21-/- mice are c-Myc proficient.	177
Figure 6.1: Cyclin D2 is upregulated immediately following loss of Apc	186
Figure 6.2: Cyclin D2 and CDK4 are upregulated immediately following loss of Apc.	187
Figure 6.3: The upregulation of Cyclin D2 and CDK4 following loss of Apc are c-Myc	
dependent	189
Figure 6.4: Deletion of Cyclin D2 following loss of Apc significantly reduces crypt siz	ze
	191
Figure 6.5: Deletion of Cyclin D2 following loss of Apc significantly reduces	
proliferation	192
Figure 6.6: Cyclin D2 is downstream of Wnt activation	193
Figure 6.7:Deletion of Cyclin D2 significantly prolongs survival of Apc Min/+ mice	195
Figure 6.8: Deletion of Cyclin D2 significantly decreases tumour burden and average	
tumour size in Apc Min/+ mice	197
Figure 6.9: Adenomas from Apc Min/+ Cyclin D2 -/- mice continue to display high	
levels of β-catenin	199
Figure 6. 10: Adenomas from Apc Min/+ Cyclin D2 -/- mice are significantly less	
proliferative than those from Apc Min/+ mice	200

Abstract

The Apc gene encodes the Adenomatous polyposis coli tumour suppressor protein, the germ line mutation of which characterizes Familial Adenomatous Polyposis (FAP), an autosomal syndrome characterized by multiple colorectal lesions. Inactivation of the Apc gene is recognized as a key early event in the development of colorectal cancers and leads to the deregulation of the Wnt pathway and the activation of TCF/LEF target genes. This project focuses on the proto-oncogene *c-Myc* as it is a key Wnt target gene which is activated following loss of Apc in vivo. This upregulation is noteworthy as c-Myc is implicated in stem cell survival, proliferation, apoptosis and tumourigenesis. Previous studies have shown c-Myc dependency for both apoptosis and proliferation following activation of the Wnt pathway, however little is known about the role c-Myc plays in inducing apoptosis following DNA damage *in vivo*. To study this I have conditionally deleted c-Myc from the intestinal epithelium and examined the response of intestinal enterocytes following DNA damage. Remarkably, following DNA damage, c-Myc deficient enterocytes were unable to upregulate p53 and induce apoptosis, which was mechanistically due to an upregulation of MDM2. Taken together, results from this study showed for the first time *in vivo*, a key role for c-Myc in inducing apoptosis following DNA damage through control of p53.

Previous studies from this lab have shown that within the intestinal epithelium, c-Myc is absolutely required for the hyper-proliferative phenotype that is observed following loss of Apc. Therefore one of the key aims of this thesis is to look downstream of c-Myc in order to delineate how c-Myc induces and controls this proliferation. Given that one of the key postulated functions of c-Myc is the

transcriptional repression of p21, this thesis examines this hypothesis by investigating the significance of the upregulation of p21 following c-Myc deletion in Apc deficient intestinal enterocytes. To do this, I have generated triple knockout (TKO) intestines by intercrossing p21 knockout mice to mice where we can conditionally delete both Apc and c-Myc within the murine intestinal epithelium. Surprisingly, the levels of proliferation were the same between double knockout Apc Myc and TKO intestines, which had markedly less proliferation than Apc deficient intestines. However, unlike double knockout enterocytes, TKO intestinal enterocytes no longer moved up the crypt-villus axis and failed to generate villus. To examine which of these phenomena were key to tumourigenesis (differentiation or proliferation), we investigated whether TKO intestines could form intestinal adenomas and found that even in the absence of p21, c-Myc deficient cells were unable to form tumours. Taken together we have identified a novel role for p21 in driving differentiation following Apc and Myc deletion. This is consistent with the expression of p21 in the normal crypt at the crypt villus junction. Remarkably this function of p21 is independent of its key role as a cell cycle inhibitor.

Moreover, this study also examined the importance of the upregulation of the Cyclin D/CDK4 complexes following Apc loss and their role in c-Myc dependent proliferation. Results from these studies showed that Cyclin D2 is required for efficient proliferation immediately following loss of Apc as well as for tumourigeneis in the $Apc^{Min/+}$ mouse. Taken together, results from these studies showed that the upregulation of Cyclin D2 and CDK4 are c-Myc dependent and that the upregulation of these complexes are key for Wnt driven proliferation and tumourigenesis.

Lastly, in this study I have examined whether Apc loss within the intestinal epithelium, where it is a *bona fide* tumour suppressor gene, can provoke senescence, and compared this to the ability of Apc gene deletion to trigger senescence in the renal epithelium, where it is not mutated in human cancer. This study showed that deletion of Apc within the renal epithelium invoked a p21 dependent senescence response, and Apc deficient renal epithelial cells were cleared and very rarely initiated tumourigenesis. However, combined *Apc* and *p21* gene deletion rapidly initiated tumourigenesis, with all mice developing renal carcinoma by 2 months of age. In contrast to Apc deficient intestinal epithelium, this process was unaffected by loss of c-Myc. However within the intestinal epithelium, deletion of Apc did not invoke senescence, but lead to a highly proliferative, p21 independent response. Combined *Apc* and *p21* gene loss had no impact on either the short term phenotypes of *Apc* loss or upon tumourigenesis.

Taken together these results show for the first time that *Apc* loss *in vivo* can invoke a senescence program but in a context dependent fashion. This implies escape from senescence is not a crucial pathway in colorectal cancers that are initiated by *Apc* loss, and goes to explain why renal carcinoma is not observed in FAP patients who are germline heterozygous for *APC*. Therefore the aims for this thesis are:

• To investigate the role of c-Myc in inducing apoptosis within the intestinal crypt, and whether this is p21 dependent?

- To investigate the role of p21 in causing senescence of Apc deficient cells, and whether this is c-Myc dependent?
- To determine the functional importance of repression of p21 by c-Myc in Apc deficient cells.
- To determine the significance of Cyclin D2 upregulation within Apc deficient cells.

1. Introduction to Colon Cancer

1.1 Colon Cancer Epidemiology

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the second most common form of cancer in women after breast, and the third most common form of cancer in men, after lung and prostate cancer, with approximately 60% occurring in more westernised areas. CRC mostly affects older people, with more than 80% of cases occurring in people over 65 and 40% over the age of 80 (Cancer Research UK- <u>http://info.cancerresearchuk.org/cancerstats</u>). The incident rate of CRC in men and women under the age of 50 is similar; however the incidence of CRC becomes significantly higher in men after the age of 50. Worldwide, CRC cancer kills on average 500,000 people a year, and various studies have shown that CRC is more prevalent in more westernized areas such as the United Kingdom and the United States. Within Europe, mortality rates are the highest in Hungary and the Czech Republic, and the lowest worldwide in Africa and Asian countries [IARC. GLOBOCAN 2002. Cancer incidence, Mortality and Prevalence Worldwide (2002 estimates) 2005]. One exception is Japan, due to it recently adapting a more western diet (Marchand, 1999, Koyama and Kotake, 1997). In 2007 in the UK, approximately 16,000 people died from CRC. Although the incident rate of CRC has remained relatively stable for the past ten years, mortality rates from CRC have been on the decline since the 1990's (Figure 1.1.)



Figure 1.1: Age-standardized incidence and mortality rates by sex, colorectal cancer in Great Britan

(Source Cancer Research UK

http://info.cancerresearchuk.org/cancerstats/types/bowel/incidence/?a=5441)

Within the past 30 years, the 5 year survival rates for CRC have increased from approximately 20% to 50% in both males and females. This is due to a more highly effective screening process, as studies have shown that cases that are caught early have a highly significant increase in 5 year survival. For example, patients classified with Dukes stage A have a 93% chance of 5 year survival versus only 7% for those classified with Dukes stage D. [NICE. Improving Outcome in Colorectal Cancers: Manual update 2004 (Figure 1.2 (Dukes, 1932, Sobin and Fleming, 1997)]

TMN	Description	Dukes Stage
Stage 0	Carcinoma in situ	Α
Stage 1	No nodal involvement, no distant metastasis Tumour invades submucosa (T1, N0, M0) Tumour invades muscularis propria (T2, N0, M0)	Α
Stage 2	No nodal involvement, no distant metastasis Tumour invades into subserosa (T3, N0, M0) Tumour invades into other organs (T4, N0, M0)	В
Stage 3	Nodal involvement, no distant metastasis 1 to 3 regional lymph nodes involved (any T, N1, M0) 4 or more regional lymph nodes involved (Any T, N2, M0)	С
Stage 4	Distant metastasis (any T, any N, M1)	D

Figure 1.2: Dukes stage classification of colorectal cancer

Adapted from Cancer Research UK http://www.cancerhelp.org.uk/type/bowel-cancer/treatment/dukes-stages-of-bowel-cancer

CRC can be regarded as an environmental disease, as a number of lifestyle choices are known to affect its onset. CRC is known to predominately affect areas that have adapted a 'western' diet and lifestyle. For example, a lack of exercise and increase in obesity has also been shown to increase the onset of this disease (Moghaddam et al., 2007). Similarly alcohol intake increases colorectal cancer risk (Cho et al., 2004). On the other hand, studies have shown a high uptake of dietary fibre decreases the risk of colon cancer (Bingham et al., 2005). Similarly so does a diet high in fruit and vegetables, vitamin D (Feskanich et al., 2004, Peters et al., 2001, Peters et al., 2004, Braun et al., 1995), B6 (Wei et al., 2005) and folate (Sanjoaquin et al., 2005). Given these studies, one of the primary strategies for CRC prevention has been awareness of good dietary and lifestyle habits.

Currently a national screening program called The Scottish Bowel Screening Program will encourage people aged 50-74 years to use the faecal occult blood testing (FOBT) kits, which in other randomized trials have been shown to reduce colorectal mortality by 15% (Hardcastle et al., 1996, Kronborg et al., 1996, Mandel et al., 1993, Atkin, 1999)

1.1.1 Biology of the Intestinal Epithelium

The intestinal tract can be described as a tube that is composed of three tissue layers. The outer layer consists of several sheets of innervated smooth muscle that executes peristalsis. The middle layer consists of stromal tissue, whilst the inner surface is termed the mucosa which consists of sheets of cuboidal epithelial cells and serves to absorb nutrients and compact stool (Sancho et al., 2004). The intestinal epithelium consists of numerous luminal protrusions, termed villi, and invaginations into the submucosa, termed crypts of Lierberkühn which increase its absorptive surface. In the case of the large intestine, the mucosa contains only crypts and villi are replaced with a flat surface epithelium (Sancho et al., 2004).

The intestinal crypt contains columnar and paneth cells that occupy the base of the crypt. Paneth cells secrete antimicrobial peptides and enzymes such as cryptidins, defensins and lysozyme (Porter et al., 2002). Intestinal stem cells reside immediately above the paneth cells and give rise to daughter progenitor cells. Daughter progenitor cells cease proliferation at the crypt villus axis and differentiate into three distinct cell lineages that populate the villus. These include enterocytes, which secrete hyrdrolases and absorb nutrients; goblet cells which produce a protective mucous lining. Enteroendocrine cells secrete hormones including serotonine, substance P and secretin (Hocker and Wiedenmann, 1998)(Figure 1. 3)



Figure 1.3: Architecture of the Intestinal Crypt

The small intestine which is divided in to 2 compartments. The crypt and the villus. Epithelial stem cells at approximately position 4 in the crypt base, proliferate in to transit amplifying cells which migrate up the crypt-villus axis in to the villus where they differentiate in to 3 lineages, Goblet cells which produce mucins, hormone producing enteroendocrine cells and absorptive enterocytes. A fourth cell type the antimicrobial Paneth cell differentiates and travels down to the base of the crypt. The key regulatory pathway for the proliferation process in the crypt is the Wnt pathway, which is highest at the base of the crypt

1.1.2 Cell Renewal of the Intestinal Epithelium

In order to maintain the cellular intestinal crypt architecture, crypt progenitor cells divide every 12-16 hours, generating 200 cells per crypt every day [reviewed in (Sancho et al., 2004)]. In order to maintain epithelial homeostasis, the epithelial sheet is in a continuous upward 'escalator' type motion, whereby cells continually move up the crypt-villus axis and eventually shed off once they have reached the top of the villus (Heath, 1996). This process takes approximately 5 days. Proliferation in the intestine is not a cell autonomous feature, rather it is dictated by the crypt niche (Hermiston et al., 1996). Therefore, proliferative and differentiated compartments are maintained as cells transit up the cryptvillus axis (Potten and Loeffler, 1990).

Studies have gone on to define intestinal stem cells by four features. These include: retention of an undifferentiated phenotype, continuous production of all cell lineages, retention of self-maintenance capabilities throughout life, and the ability to regenerate upon injury (Sancho et al., 2004). Recent studies have identified leucin-rich repeat-containing G-protein coupled receptor 5 (LGR5) as the first definitive marker of both colonic and intestinal stem cells (Barker et al., 2007). This was confirmed by studies that showed that LGR5 positive cells were capable of repopulating the entire crypt-villus axis will all the correct cell lineages following irradiation (Barker et al., 2007).

1.1.3 Using the Intestinal Crypt as a model system for examining apoptosis in vivo

One of the most tractable systems for studying the DNA damage response *in vivo* is the intestinal crypt. This is due to the fact that the small intestine provides a well characterized system to study apoptosis (Potten et al., 1997). Four to six intestinal stem cells are proposed to reside at the base of the crypt, and have been found to be very susceptible to apoptosis; undergoing apoptosis following low levels of irradiation (1Gy) (Potten, 1998). Studies showed that once the original stem cell has been destroyed they can be replaced by an additional six clonogenic cells, following up to 9Gy irradiation. Following higher doses of irradiation, it is believed that up to 1/3 of the crypt (16-24 cells) can act as clonogenic cells (Roberts et al., 1995). Therefore this allows clonogenicity to be investigated *in vivo*, by the analysis of crypt survival, which can be related to the ability to induce apoptosis (Roberts and Potten, 1994).

In this study, the tractability of this system in conjunction with our previous data showing that C-Myc deletion is not immediately deleterious to intestinal enterocytes, is used to determine whether C-Myc is important for signalling apoptosis in normal cells following DNA damage (discussed in Chapter 3).

1.1.4 Somatic and germline mutations in familial cancer

CRC can be divided into two classes; sporadic and familial (hereditary) cancer, with sporadic cancers accounting for approximatley 80% (Houlston 1992). The remaining 20% of familial cases are further divided into two categories based on the presence of polyposis; Familial Adenomatous Polyposis (FAP) and Hereditary Non-Polyposis Colorectal Cancer (HNPCC).

1.1.5 FAP (Familial adenomatous polyposis)

FAP is an autosomal dominant disease that affects approximately 1/7000 people and is characterized by the development of hundreds to thousands of colorectal adenomas, usually arising by the second decade in life (Kinzler and Vogelstein, 1996). Due to the sheer volume of adenomas, inevitably one or several adenomas progress to carcinomas, with 100% of FAP patients developing colorectal cancer by the average age of forty (Sancho et al., 2004). FAP patients can also develop other intestinal lesions such as gastric fundic gland polyposis, duodenal adenomas, and gastric, pancreatic, bilary or distal small intestinal lesions. At much lower frequencies, FAP patients can also develop lesions out with the GI tract such as desmoids of the skin, retinal lesions, osteomas and brain tumours (Kinzler and Vogelstein, 1996).

The first genetic elucidation of FAP was the discovery of an interstitial deletion of chromosome 5q in patients with polyposis (Herrera et al., 1986, Bodmer et al., 1987). Further evidence emerged suggesting that mutations within the same gene may be responsible for both somatic and inherited forms of colon cancer. These studies analyzed

sporadic colorectal carcinomas for loss of alleles on chromosome 5q, revealing that over 20% had loss of one allele compared to neighboring normal tissue (Solomon et al., 1987). Comparing germline mutations in FAP patients and somatic mutations in sporadic colorectal tumours, the *Adenomatous Polyposis Coli (APC)* gene was identified and proven to cause FAP (Eldeiry et al., 1993, Groden et al., 1991, Nishisho et al., 1991). In accordance with these findings, studies went on to show that the rate limiting step for tumour initiation in both cases of sporadic and hereditary CRC, was the somatic mutation of the other wild type allele (Ichii et al., 1992, Levy et al., 1994, Luongo et al., 1994). This was demonstrated in FAP patients and animal models with an analogous mutation of the murine homolog of *Apc* (Ichii et al., 1992, Levy et al., 1994, Luongo et al., 1994), as well as in human sporadic colorectal tumours (Solomon et al., 1987). Therefore illustrating that in order for cancer to develop, both copies of Apc must be lost; very much in accordance with Knudson's 'two hit' model for tumour initiation (Knudson, 1971, Knudson, 1986).

Truncations of the Apc protein account for the majority of mutations observed in both FAP patients as well as sporadic adenomas and cancers. Apc mutations in colorectal neoplasia have been well characterized and are summarized in the table below (Table 1.4)

	FAP	Sporadic adenomas	Sporadic Cancers
Population incidence	1 in 7000	1 in 2	1 in 20
APC mutation prevalence	> 85% ^b (germline mutation)	> 80% ^c (somatic mutation)	> 80% ^d (somatic mutation)
Nature of Mutations ^a	96%°	80%f	Q8% g
Truncating	10/e	09/0 ⁻	20/s
MISSENSE	1/0	11/0	∠ /0 ⁵

^a Based on APC mutations that could be precisely defined at the nucleotide level. For the purposes of this table, framshift, nonsense and splice site mutations were considered "truncating"

^b Based on 62 kindreds (Powell et al., 1993)

^c Based on analysis of 12 colorectal polyps (Jen et al., 1994)

^d Based on analysis of 23 colorectal cancer cell lines (Smith et al., 1993)

^e Based on 174 mutations(summarized in Nagase and Nakamura, 1993)

^f Based on 19 mutations (Miyoshi et al., 1992; Powell et al., 1992)

^g Based on 56 mutations (Miyoshi et al., 1992; Powell et al., 1992)

Table 1.4: APC mutations in colorectal neoplasia

Adapted from (Kinzler and Vogelstein., 1996)

1.1.6 Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer (HNPCC)

Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer (HNPCC) is an autosomal - dominant cancer syndrome that accounts for approximately 5% of all colorectal cancers (de la Chapelle, 2004). This syndrome not only predisposes to colorectal cancer, but also to a wide range of cancers that occur out with the intestinal tract. These include cancers that arise from the endometrial, gastric, ovarian, and urinary tract origins (Lynch and de la Chapelle, 2003). Unlike FAP patients that present with disease usually in the second decade of life, the average age of onset of HNPCC is approximately 40-45 years of age. Patients are diagnosed with HNPCC if they conform to a set of criteria known as the "Amsterdam criteria". These criteria include; having a first degree relative with colorectal cancer, at least 2 successive affected generations, the exclusion of FAP and one or more of the cancers must have developed before the age of 50 (Vasen et al., 1992). Studies have now identified a group of genes, in which germline mutations are known to cause HNPCC. These are within mismatch repair (MMR) genes, MSH2, MLH1, MSH6 and PMS2, which are key componets of the mismatch repair system, which recognise the mismatch and recruit repair machinery to it (Bronner et al., 1994, Leach et al., 1993, Miyaki et al., 1997, Nicolaides et al., 1994, Papadopoulos et al., 1994). Mismatch repair has a conserved fundamental role to correct mispairs produced by DNA during DNA replication (Modrich and Lahue, 1996). Because of these deficiencies in the DNA mismatch repair pathway, patients with HNPCC generate mutations at 2 to 3 orders of magnitudes higher than in normal cells, which is believed to account for the rapid progression to malignancy (Lynch and Smyrk, 1996). Mutations in MLH1 and MSH2 account for approximately 90% of all mutations. As MMR genes are important in

repairing microsatellite instability, this explains why the hallmark of HNPCC tumours is microsatellite instability (Thibodeau et al., 1993). Germline mutations in these genes have a 80% penetrance for colorectal cancer, 60% for endometrial cancers and less than 20% for gasrtic, ovarian and urinary cancers (Lynch and de la Chapelle, 2003).

1.1.7 The Min mouse

The Apc ^{Min+} (Multiple Intestinal Neoplasia) mouse was the first intestinal mouse model of carcinogenesis to phenotypically recapitulate FAP. The Apc Min+ mouse was generated using a random mutagenesis screen with the carcinogen ethylnitrosourea (ENU), which resulted in random germline mutagenesis (Moser et al., 1990). Following exposure to ENU, mice showed signs of anaemia and were moribund by 120 days. Upon dissection, multiple adenomas were observed in the small intestine, which occasionally progressed to adenocarcinomas in older mice. Each mouse presented with on average 30 intestinal adenomas, hence the name Multiple Intestinal Neoplasia (Moser et al., 1990). The mutation was mapped to codon 850 of the murine homologue of the Apc protein, and was similar to those observed in FAP patients (Su et al., 1992). Similar to FAP patients this mutation was characterized as a fully penetrate autosomal dominant disorder (Moser et al., 1990). Despite similar germline mutations, FAP patients have predominately colorectal adenomas which routinely progress to invasive adenocarcinoms, in contrast to the small intestinal adenomas observed in the Apc Min+ mouse. This is due to the fact that Apc^{Min+} mice present with a high tumour burden, and as a consequence mice need to be sacrificed before tumours are able to progress to adenocarcinomas.

Differences in phenotypes and colonic burden have been observed in FAP patients which harbor identical mutant *APC* alleles. These differences are thought to be due to differences in diet, environment and genetic modifiers or genetic backgrounds.

Similar differences have been observed in the Apc $^{Min+}$ mouse. However these discrepancies are attributed to genetic modifiers since diet, environment and genetic backgrounds are controlled within the laboratory setting. Genetic modifiers are genes that alter the disease severity by interacting either directly or indirectly with the primary genetic mutation causing the disease. For example the genetic background of Apc $^{Min+}$ mice has been shown to significantly affect tumour burden, as mice with C57BL/6J backgrounds develop significantly more tumours than those on the AKR background. Studies using linkage analysis demonstrated that a single locus on mouse chromosome 4 was responsible for the majority of differences between strains, namely modifier of MIN (MOM1) (Dietrich et al., 1993). The MOM1 gene has been identified as the *phospholipase* A2 (*Pla2g2a*) gene, however as of yet, no associations between polymorphisms in this gene and human disease have been reported (Tomlinson et al., 1996).

A homozygous mutation for the *Min* allele results in embryonic lethality by day 6.5 dpc (days post coitum), as Apc ^{Min/Min} embryos are unable to maintain continued development of the primitive ectoderm of the early egg cylinder (Moser et al., 1995).

Analysis of polyps from both mice (on a C57BL/6J background) and human FAP patients have shown all tumours acquire an additional somatic mutation in the other wild type copy of *Apc* (Luongo et al., 1994) (Levy et al., 1994, Albuquerque et al., 2002),

26

illustrating the importance of loss of *Apc* for tumour initiation. This notion is further observed as mice with different genetic backgrounds exhibit different frequencies of loss of heterozygosity (LOH). For example, *Apc* ^{*Min/+*} mice on the AKR background showed only 63% LOH, compared to 100% LOH in *Apc* ^{*Min/+*} mice on a C57BL/6J background, which may explain why *Apc* ^{*Min/+*} mice on the AKR background develop significantly less tumours (Shoemaker et al., 1998). Therefore mouse models can serve as invaluable tools to investigate the effect of genetic modifiers in different tissues.

1.1.8 Genetics of colorectal cancer initiation and progression

Colon cancer is believed to arise from a combination of the activation of oncogenes and the inactivation of tumour suppressors. This confers a selective growth advantage to mutated cells leading to the formation of benign adenomas, and eventually upon the acquisition of further mutations, to invasive carcinomas (Foulds, 1958).

As previously stated, germline mutations of the Apc gene cause FAP, and it has been discovered that mutations in Apc occur in the majority of all sporadic colorectal tumours (Miyoshi et al., 1992, Powell et al., 1992). Given the high frequency of mutations in the Apc gene, it has been proposed that Apc acts as a key 'gatekeeper' gene of colonic homeostasis, importantly controlling colonic epithelial cell proliferation. Therefore a mutation in this 'gatekeeper' gene results in uncontrolled cellular renewal and proliferation (Kinzler and Vogelstein, 1996).

Although it is now widely accepted that mutations in Apc initiate the neoplastic process, it is also known that a sequential series of mutations are necessary for tumour

27

progression, specifically including Apc, KRAS, SMAD2/4 and TP53 (Figure 1.5). This is in accordance with the notion proposed by Hanahan and Weinberg, where each genetic change confers a selective advantage to cells, allowing them to aquire the six hallmarks of cancer, namely; self sufficiency in growth signal, insensitivity to anti-growth signals, evasion of apoptosis, limitless replicative potencial, sustained angiogenesis as well as tissue invasion and metastasis (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2000)



Figure 1.5: Genetic changes associated with colorectal tumourigenesis

Adapted from (Kinzler and Vogelstein., 1996)

Apc mutations initiate the neoplastic process. FAP patients acquire a germline mutation in Apc and form displastic Aberrant Crypt foci (ACF). These continue to progress to adenomas and carcinomas through the acquisition of the above mutations. In the case of K-Ras, activation of only one allele is required. Loss of both alleles are required for the tumour suppressors Smad 2, Smad4 (due to deletion of chromosome 18) and p53. Other genetic alterations occur in advanced colorectal cancers and may account for the differences in biological and clinical features between cases.

Further studies have shown that the order of these mutations are as important as their combined accumulation. For example although p53 mutations occur in approximately 80% of colorectal cancer (Baker et al., 1990), patients which solely harbour a germline mutation of p53 do not develop multiple adenomas, like FAP patients, and are even not at great risk to developing colorectal cancer (Garber et al., 1991). Similarly, a high frequency of KRAS mutations are observed throughout the progression of colonic tumourigenesis, however cells harbouring KRAS mutations have normal intracellular and intercellular organization, and display no predisposition to tumourigenesis (Jen et al., 1994, Shpitz et al., 1996). Taken together, these studies show that although mutations in KRAS and p53 are required for effective tumour progression, on their own they are unable to initiate tumour formation in the absence of a mutation in *APC*. Taken together, these results highlight the importance of an initial mutation in the 'gate-keeper' gene *APC* for the initiation of colorectal cancer tumourigenesis.

1.2 Apc and it's role in the canonical Wnt signalling pathway

The Wnt pathway is widely conserved throughout many species including *C.elegans*, *Drosophila*, *Xenopus* and mammalians. The Wnt pathway was originally discovered in *Drosophila* where the gene *wingless (wg)* was shown to control segment polarity during larval development (Nussleinvolhard and Wieschaus, 1980). Studies in mice, identified a gene called *Wnt1* (originally named *Int-1*) as a proto-oncogene in breast tumours virally induced by the mouse mammary tumour virus (Nusse and Varmus, 1982). Further studies went on to show that *wingless (wg)* was a fly homologue of the mouse *Wnt1* gene

(Rijsewijk et al., 1987). Hence the name Wnt, was coined from combination of *wg*, from the *Drosophilia* wingless gene and *Int*, the mouse homologue.

It is widely accepted that the Wnt pathway controls many events during embryonic development, and regulates homeostatic self-renewal in a number of adult tissues. As a consequence, mutations in this pathway are associated with the onset of various cancers, due to the control the Wnt pathway has on various factors such as proliferation, morphology, motility and cell fate at the cellular level (Oving and Clevers, 2002, Polakis, 2000). Wnt factors (ligands) are cell signalling glycoproteins which interact with a seven-transmembrane Frizzled cell surface receptor, leading to Wnt pathway activation. Three different pathways are believed to be activated upon receptor activation and these include the Wnt/Ca²⁺ pathway, the noncanonical planar cell polarity pathway and the canonical pathway (Clevers, 2006).

1.2.1. The canonical Wnt signalling pathway

The canonical Wnt pathway is a ligand dependent system whereby Wnt proteins bind to Frizzled and LRP family member receptors at the cell surface. This in turn activates Dishevelled family proteins and ultimately results in an increase in the amount of β -catenin that reaches the nucleus (Reya and Clevers, 2005). Consequently β -catenin now complexes with T-cell Factor (TCF) resulting in the transcriptonal activation of Wnt target genes. In the presence of a Wnt ligand, Frizzled (Fz) proteins cooperate with a single pass transmembrane molecule called LRP6 to bind the ligand. Upon this binding, the scaffold protein Axin translocates to the membrane where it interacts with the

intracellular tail of LRP5. This results in the disassociation of the destruction complex comprising Axin, GSK3 β (glycogen synthase kinase) , CK1 (casein kinase), Apc, and β -catenin [reviewed in (Reya and Clevers, 2005, Clevers, 2006)]. Also, by an unknown mechanism, the binding of Wnt to Frizzled results in the hyperphosphorylation of Dishevelled (Dsh), which inhibits the activity of GSK3 β making it unable to phosphorylate β -catenin (Mao et al., 2001, Yanagawa et al., 1995). As a result of being unphosphorylated, β -catenin is now not recognized by the F-box β -TRCP protein, a component of the E3 ubiquitin ligase and therefore is not degraded. Subsequently, β -catenin is now free to translocate to the nucleus, where it binds to the N terminus of LEF/TCF (lymphoid enhancer factor/T cell factor), and activates transcription of a number of Wnt target genes (Behrens et al., 1996, Molenaar et al., 1996, vandeWetering et al., 1997, Polakis, 2000), including c-Myc (He et al., 1998), CD44 (Wielenga et al., 1999), TCF-1 (Roose et al., 1999), LEF-1 (Hovanes et al., 2001). (A full list of all Wnt target genes can be found at : http://www.stanford.edu/~rnusse/pathways/targets.html)

In the absence of a Wnt signal, CK1 and GSK3 β phosphorylate β -catenin at a series of highly conserved Ser/Thr residues near the end terminus. Consequently, β -catenin is now recognized by the F-box β -TRCP protein, ubiquitinated and targeted for degradation via the proteosome (Aberle et al., 1997, Polakis, 2000). (Figure 1.6)



Figure 1.6: The Canonical Wnt signalling pathway

Adapted from (Fodde et al., 2001b)

In the absence of Wnt signalling (A), GSK3 in the Apc $-\beta$ -catenin-axin complex is active and phosphorylates β -catenin. Phosphorylation of β -catenin creates a recognition site for ubiquitin ligase and leads to its destruction by the proteasome. As β -catenin is now degraded, it is unable to translocate to the nucleus and act as a transcription factor; therefore Wnt target genes are not activated.

In the presence of the Wnt signal (B), the protein dishevelled (Dsh) inactivates GSK3 , and consequently GSK3 is unable to phosphorylate β -catenin. This results in a decrease in the amount of β -catenin targeted for degradation which increases the amount available to activate LEF/TCF transcription factors, and thereby activating a series of Wnt target genes.

Amongst the vast array of target genes that are upregulated following Wnt activation, the upregulation of the proto-oncogene c-Myc has been shown to be pivotal within the intestinal epithelium (van de Wetering et al., 2002, Sansom et al., 2007) (discussed in Chapter 3). Therefore during inappropriate Wnt signalling activation, caused by an Apc mutation, activation of key Wnt target genes such as c-Myc leads to an uncontrolled burst in proliferation. This once again, serves to highlight the important role that Apc plays as a key 'gate keeper' in controlling cell proliferation (Kinzler and Vogelstein, 1996).

1.2.2 The structure of the Apc protein and its role in the β -catenin destruction complex

The human *APC* gene encodes a large 312kda protein (Groden et al., 1991). However despite Apc mutations being identified in both germline mutations in FAP patients, as well as in sporadic colorectal tumours, the sequence of the Apc protein did not elude to any information about its intracellular function. It was only when β -catenin was shown to be a binding partner of Apc did the link between Apc and the canonical Wnt signalling pathway become clear (Su et al., 1993, Rubinfeld et al., 1993). The structure of the Apc protein is depicted in figure 1.7



Figure 1.7: Functional domains of the APC (Adenomatous Polyposis Coli) and its binding partners

Adapted from (Fodde, 2001)

Schematic showing the structure and binding domains of the Apc protein:

Armadillo repeats bind to the regulatory unit of phosphatase 2a(PP2A), Apc-stimulated guanine nucleotide exchange factor for Rho family proteins (Asef) and Kap3 a linker proteins for kinesins. MRC denotes mutation cluster region. The 15 aa repeats and the 20 aa repeats are both involved in binding β -catenin. SAMP repeats are involved in binding axin and thought to be the most important repeat in the Apc molecule through the regulation of β -catenin. Apc binds to microtubules through its EB1 binding domain and therefore is believed to contribute to chromosomal instability.

Apc is a large protein of approximately 2800 amino acids (aa). There are three domains. The N-terminal consists of a series of armadillo repeats which bind to the regulatory unit of phosphatase 2a (PP2A), Apc-stimulated guanine nucleotide exchange factor for Rho family proteins (Asef) and Kap3 a linker proteins for kinesins. The Apc protein contains three 15 aa repeats and seven 20 aa repeats, both of which are known to bind β -catenin (Su et al., 1993, Rubinfeld et al., 1993). In both cases of hereditary and sporadic cancers, mutations result in a protein that is truncated at its C-terminus, importantly

eliminating five or more of the seven 20-aa repeats as well as all the axin/conductin binding motifs, both of which are important for the binding and downregulation of β catenin. In FAP patients, the majority of mutations occur at the 5' end of the Apc gene, however in sporadic tumours, the majority of mutations occur in what is known as the mutation cluster region (MCR), which is between codons 1285 and 1513 and disrupts its binding to axin (Ichii et al., 1993, Miyoshi et al., 1992). Previous studies have suggested that in FAP patients, that specific somatic mutation of the wild type allele are preferentially selected during tumour formation. These include mutations within the Apc gene that still allow for partial binding and downregulation of β -catenin, rather than mutations that have the β -catenin regulatory function completely inactivated. These studies have proposed a 'just right signalling' model, where the mutation needs to result in enough accumulation of β -catenin to activate Wnt target genes, but not enough to result in excessive levels which have been shown to result in programmed cell death (Fodde et al., 2001b). This notion was further investigated by Pollard et al. by generating a mouse model harbouring a truncating Apc mutation at codon 1322 (now referred to as Apc^{1322T}). Mutation at this codon resulted in a truncated protein which contained one β catenin binding 20 Amino Acid Repeat (AAR) sequence. Tumourigenic studies were then performed comparing Apc^{1322T} mice to Apc^{Min/+} mice, which carry no 20 AAR sequences. Results from this study showed that Apc^{1322T} mice developed adenomas much more rapidly, and adenomas were larger, more dysplastic and more numerous than those observed in Apc^{Min/+} mice. Moreover, adenomas from Apc^{1322T} mice displayed significantly lower levels of β -catenin than in Apc^{Min/+} mice. The authors from this study go on to suggest that high levels of β -catenin may be suboptimal for tumourigenesis,
possibly due to; inhibition of the expression of target messenger RNAs, unbalanced target expression, hyperactivation of specific negative feedback inhibition loops and effects on the noncanonical Wnt pathway (Pollard et al., 2009). Taken together these results illustrate that mutant Apc proteins that continue to harbor at least one 20AAR sequence, are able to maintain lower levels of nuclear β -catenin and consequently exert more severe tumourigenic effects.

The C-terminal region of Apc binds to a wide variety of different proteins important for growth control and cycle progression, including EB1, hDLG, Bub1 and PTP-BL (Oving and Clevers, 2002). Previous studies have suggested a role for Apc in chromosomal instability due to its ability to bind to the kinetochore protein Bub1 at its C-terminus (Kaplan et al., 2001). Similarly, the C-terminal region of Apc also binds to EB1, a protein, that in combination with Apc, mediates the attachment of microtubules to kinetochores (Su et al., 1995, Tirnauer and Bierer, 2000). A role for Apc in chromosomal instability was further elucidated in a study involving ES cells, which showed that cells with mutant Apc proteins lacking the EB1 binding site resulted in the failure of mircotubules to properly connect to kinetochores, resulting in chromosomal missegregation (Fodde et al., 2001a). As mutations are in the MCR (mutation cluster region), all mutations that occur in CRC, as well as driving the activation of Wnt signalling will lack the carboxy-terminal domains that bind to DLG, EB1 and microtubules, creating N-terminal fragments. Given that all CRC mutations lack the Cterminal domain of Apc, it is difficult to interpret if these functions of Apc are significant for its role as a tumour suppressor. This is due to the fact that all these mutations will also

have activated Wnt signalling. To test this hypothesis, Smits et al. created the Apc^{1638T} mouse model which carried a targeted mutation at codon 1638 of the Apc gene. This resulted in a truncated Apc protein encompassing three of the seven 20 amino acid repeats and only one SAMP motif, but lacks all the carboxy-terminal domains thought to be associated with tumourigenesis. Unlike homozygous mutations for mouse Apc which result in early embryonic lethality, homozygosity for the Apc 1638 mutation was viable. However these animals were characterized by growth retardation. Most importantly however, Apc 1638T/1638T animals that did survive to adulthood were tumour free. Through this study the SAMP motif was shown to be important for proper β -catenin signalling and regulation, as its targeted deletion results in a further reduction in the ability to properly control β-catenin/Tcf signalling. Therefore these results suggest that the C-terminal domain that associates with DLG, EB1 and microtubules is not critical for maintenance of homeostasis by Apc. Thus illustrating that while C-terminal domain functions of Apc are important for development, it is Apc's role in β -catenin regulation that is crucial for normal embryonic development and tumour suppression (Smits et al., 1999).

Taken together, these studies have shown that the major tumour suppressive function of Apc in colorectal cancer is to control the levels of Wnt signalling. Therefore mutations that result in the truncation of Apc results in the stabilization of β -catenin and the activation of TCF/LEF target genes, and activation of the Wnt pathway. However these truncating mutations also result in abnormal chromosomal segregation, resulting in

genomic and chromosomal instability which may also drive tumour progression (Nathke, 2006)

1.3 Murine models of Colorectal Cancer

Murine models of cancer have become invaluable tools to study the molecular pathways involved in the initiation and progression of tumourigenesis . Many genetically modified mouse strains have been generated in order to recapitulate the mutations that are observed in both familial and sporadic colorectal cancers. Given that mutations in Apc are responsible for the vast majority of tumours in both types of colorectal cancer, many mouse models have been engineered with different mutations in Apc which result in a different onset, severity and location of tumours. However despite these differences, the tumour histology amongst these different mutations are very similar. Table 1.8 contains a summary of various Apc genetically engineered mice.

GEM	Mutation	Polyp burd	en Histology/Pathology	Reference
Apc ^{Min/+}	Truncating mutation at codon 850 (ENU induced)	~ 30	Polypoid, papillary and sessile adenomas. Colonic polyps	Moser et al. 1990
<i>Apc</i> ▲716/+	Neomycin inserted into exon 15; protein truncated at codon 716	~ 300	Polypoid, papillary and sessile adenomas. No colonic ACF	Oshima et al. 1995
Apc ^{1638N/+}	Neomycin inserted in antisense orientation into exon 15; protein truncated at codon 1638	< 10	Polypoid and hyperplastic polyps. Moderate to highly differentiated adenocarcinoma with infiltration into mucosa and submucosa. Gastric lesions and a single liver metastasis. Desmoids, cutaneous cysts and spontaneous colonic ACF's	Fodde et al. 1994
Apc ^{1638T}	Same as above, however, insertion of Neomycin gene inserted in SAME transcriptional orientation as <i>Apc</i> –resulting in stable expression of 182kD protein	0	<i>Apc</i> ^{1638T/1638T} are tumour free	Smits et al. 1999
Apc ^{1322T}	Truncating mutation at codon 1322	~ 190	Majority of adenomas in first and second segment of intestine, More polyps, and larger polyps than <i>Apc</i> ^{Min/+}	Pollard et al. 2009
<i>Apc</i> ▲14	Frameshift mutation at codon 580	~ 65	Increase in colonic polyps, ACF and rectal prolapse. Tubular adenomas and invasive carcinomas in animals > 12 months. More severe than $Apc^{Min/+}$	Colnot et al. 2004
Арс 580/D	Frameshift mutation at codon 580 following adenoviral derived cre exposure	~ 6	Adenomas predominantly near anus	Shiabta et al. 1997
Apc ^{580s/+}	Frameshift mutation at codon 580 following AhCre mediated recombination	~ 100	Adenomas predominantly in small intestine	Sansom et al. 2005

Table 1.8: Summary of Apc genetically engineered mice (adapted from McCart et al.2008)

In all of these models, loss of the *wild type* allele of Apc is necessary to drive tumourigenesis. In the cases of the Apc^{Min/+}, Apc^{1638N/+}, and Apc^{1638N/+}, all three sets of genetically engineered mice develop histologically similar tumours, but a difference in tumour burden is observed between them, despite all being on the C57BL/6J background (Taketo, 2006). The Apc^{1638N/+} mutant was believed to best recapitulate the FAP phenotype in terms of tumour progression. This was because this mutation resulted in a decrease in polyp burden (compared to Apc^{min/+} and Apc^{1618N/+} mice) within these mice, which allowed them to live longer and subsequently develop more advanced tumours (Fodde et al., 1994).</sup>

Although these genetically engineered mice have provided a great insight into the development of colorectal cancer *in vivo*, it must be noted however that important discrepancies exist between these mouse models and actual human intestinal neoplasia. One of the most obvious differences is tumour location. In all Apc mutational mouse models tumour development predominantly occurs in the small intestine, in contrast to human tumour development that arises predominantly in the colon. Another key discrepancy is that the Apc mouse models lack the key progressive features that are observed in human colorectal cancers, as tumours arising from these models are not invasive and most do not develop to adenocarcinomas. This can be due to environmental differences such as diet and genetics, which are controlled in a laboratory setting. Moreover, mouse models do not harbour the additional mutations in Smad4, KRAS or p53 that are observed in human tumour progression. This can also be explained by the

fact that they may reach a lethal tumour burden too quickly and need to be sacrificed before tumours can progress. (McCart et al., 2008).

In addition, these models have not allowed us to elucidate the key pathways driving the earliest stages of intestinal transformation. Also, they have not been able to allow us to decipher the major transforming properties of an Apc mutation in intestinal tumourigenesis. For example, why Apc mutations are almost exclusively within gastro-intestinal cancers.

Therefore in order to understand how Apc acts as a 'gatekeeper' against colorectal cancer, it was important to address the role Apc plays in normal colon cells and the immediate consequences of Apc loss in vivo. Complete genetic inactivation of Apc in the mouse leads to embryonic lethality at day E6.5 (Moser et al., 1995). To overcome this problem, the bacterial Cre-lox system has been used to allow conditional deletion of genes in specific tissues of the mouse. The Cre-Lox system uses the Cre Recombinase gene (causes recombination), which encodes a site specific bacteriophage recombinase called Cre. This allows the Cre protein to recombine DNA that is flanked by specific 34 base pair sites, called LoxP sites. Thus allowing genetic inactivation of your gene of interest by Cre-mediated excision. Intestinal inducible Cre can be driven using the Cyp1A1 (cytochrome p450 subfamily A1) promoter to deliver inducible Cre expression in the intestine (Ireland et al., 2004). The Cyp1A1 promoter is usually transcriptionally silent but is upregulated upon exposure to lipophilic xenobiotics, such as β napthoflavone. These in turn bind to a cytoplasmic Aryl Hydrocarbon receptor (hence term AHCre), allowing it to translocate to the nucleus where it complexes with other

factors to create a high affinity DNA binding protein. This transcriptional complex then binds to specific DNA recognition sequences present in the Cyp1A1 promoter and initiates transcription. Using the Cre-Lox based approach, *Sansom et al.* went on to cross *AhCre*⁺ mice to mice carrying a *LoxP*-flanked *Apc* (*Apc* ^{580s}) and the Rosa 26 lacZ reporter allele (Shibata et al., 1997, Ireland et al., 2004, Sansom et al., 2004). The Rosa 26 lacZ reporter allele is used to determine the efficiency of Cre activity, and as a result, transgenic animals conditionally express lacZ from the constitutively active *ROSA26* locus after Cre-mediated excision of a PGKneo cassette. This is quite an attractive system for *in vivo* studies as the Rosa 26 gene product is not required for cell viability, with knockout mice expressing no phenotype. Most importantly, the Rosa 26 gene is ubiquitously expressed in embryogenesis and very widely expressed in adult tissue(Soriano, 1999)

From these crosses, $AhCre^+Apc^{+/+}$ as well as $AhCre^+Apc^{-fl/fl}$ mice were generated and injected with four daily injections of β -napthoflavone (in order to induce recombination) at 8-10 weeks of age. This resulted in approximately 100% recombination in the intestine as scored through the Rosa26R allele. Induction of the transgene also results in recombination within the liver, and 'leaky' Cre expression, where no exposure to the inducer β -napthoflavone is needed, is observed within the renal epithelium (discussed in Chapter 4) (Ireland et al., 2004). By the 5th day after induction, $AhCre^+Apc^{-fl/fl}$ mice were showing signs of illness and were killed. In contrast, $AhCre^+Apc^{+/+}$ showed no signs of illness (Sansom et al., 2004). Histological examination revealed that $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/fl}$ mice displayed altered crypt-villus architecture, as a single crypt villus axis was no longer identifiable, with morphologically atypical 'crypt-like' cells now occupying the majority of the crypt villus axis (Sansom et al., 2004). Wholemount preparations of the intestine from $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/fl}$ mice stained for lacZ activity to report Cre mediated recombination at the Rosa26R locus, confirmed a direct overlay between the pattern of Apc loss and the pattern of histological change. Results went on to show that loss of Apc alters the normal pattern of differentiation, as Apc deficient cells no longer expressed villus cell markers such as alkaline phosphatase and Villin. Similarly goblet cells were lost in the absence of Apc and a re-distribution of paneth cells throughout the crypt-like area was observed. Moreover, inactivation of Apc was shown to completely abrogate migration along the crypt villus axis, and $AhCre^+Apc$

Following these studies that showed that Apc deletion *in vivo* leads to a hyper proliferative, 'crypt progenitor cell-like phenotype', it was only natural that studies then went on to examine one of the best pro-proliferative Wnt target genes, c-Myc. Studies from our lab then went on to show that conditional deletion of both Apc and c-Myc within the intestinal epithelium *in vivo* rescued the phenotype of perturbed proliferation, migration, differentiation and apoptosis observed following loss of Apc (Sansom et al., 2004). Surprisingly however, despite the return of morphologically 'wild type' looking crypts in the double mutant mice, high levels of nuclear β -catenin were expressed throughout the crypt villus axis. Tissue expression array analysis from these

43

mice revealed that the majority of Wnt target genes were c-Myc dependent, arguing that the most important consequence of Apc loss and Wnt signalling was c-Myc activation (Sansom et al., 2007).

1.4 The role of c-Myc in colorectal cancer

1.4.1 An overview of Myc

The proto-oncogene c-Myc encodes a transcription factor c-Myc, which is the cellular homologue to the avian myelocytomatosis retrovirus (Vennstrom et al., 1982). The c-Myc gene was originally discovered in Burkitts lymphoma, and mapped to chromosome 8q, due to the observation of many chromosomal translocations at this site. The c-Myc protein belongs to the Myc group of transcription factors also including N-Myc and L-Myc genes.

Deregulation of Myc is observed in a variety of human tumours, which is due to the fact that Myc is required for a number of key events. These include ability to drive unrestricted cellular proliferation (Eilers et al., 1991), inhibit differentiation (Freytag and Geddes, 1992) and drive apoptosis (Askew et al., 1991, Evan et al., 1992). Myc is also known to play a role in ribosome biosynthesis, protein synthesis, mitochondrial function, metabolism and angiogenesis (Dang et al., 2006). Studies have also suggested a key role for Myc in DNA replication (Dominguez-Sola et al., 2007). Because of this, Myc is known to activate and repress a vast number of genes. Although a long list of genes activated by c-Myc exist, the majority include those involved in cellular growth, protein synthesis and mitochondrial function. Conversely the majority of genes inactivated by c-

Myc include those that would normally negatively regulate cell growth, metastasis and those that promote communication with cells external environment (O'Connell et al., 2003).

c-Myc is a basic helix–loop–helix zipper (bHLHZ) protein that forms a heterodimer with another bHLHZ, called Max. Once this heterodimer is formed, it is now able to recognize the hexameric DNA sequence CACGTG, known as E-boxes, and activate transcription of target genes. (Blackwood and Eisenman, 1991). Furthermore, studies have shown that c-Myc needs to form a heterodimer with Max in order to activate genes that contain Ebox binding sites (Amati et al., 1992). Studies have also shown that Myc recruits a histone acetyltransferase (HAT) in order to mediate its transactivation function (McMahon et al., 2000).

However Myc has also been shown to transcriptionally repress a number of target genes through the interaction with Miz-1. On its own, Miz-1 activates transcription on core promoters through the recruitment of the p300 histone acetyltransferase. However, the Myc-Max heterodimer is able to block this transcriptional activation by Miz-1, by disrupting its interaction with the p300 histone acetyltransferase, and through the recruitment of the DNA methyltransferase DNMT3a (Peukert et al., 1997).

Of great interest to this study is how c-Myc is able to induce cell growth and proliferation, particularly following Wnt signalling activation. c-Myc is known to induce G1- S phase progression through gene activation and repression. Of particular interest are the activation of CKD4/Cyclin D2 complexes and the repression of p21. In order to

mediate G1 to S phase progression, studies have shown that Myc/Max heterodimers induce Cyclin E/ CDK2 activity (Steiner et al., 1995). Similarly, studies have also shown that Myc is able to activate CDK4 and cyclin D2, which in turn results in sequestration of CDK inhibitor p27 (Bouchard et al., 1999). Further studies have gone on to show that Myc's role in cell cycle progression involves the transcriptional repression of various growth arrest genes, such as p15 and p21 (Steiner et al., 1995, Seoane et al., 2002). Studies have shown that when Myc levels are high, Myc is recruited to the p21 promoter by Miz-1 and inhibits p21 activation (Seoane et al., 2002). Micro-array analysis has confirmed this, implicating p21 as one of the major targets of c-Myc repression (Gartel and Radhakrishnan, 2005).

Given that c-Myc has been shown to be required for cellular and molecular changes that occur following Apc loss in the murine small intestine (Sansom et al., 2007), this thesis aims to investigate how c-Myc induces and controls proliferation following Apc loss in the murine small intestine *in vivo*. To do this the following mechanisms will be examined:

- The importance of the transcriptional repression of p21 by c-Myc through interaction with miz-1.
- The importance of the upregulation of the CDK4/cyclin D2 complexes by c-Myc

1.4.2 The role of Myc in apoptosis

Studies have now established a strong role for Myc in cell growth and proliferation, however it is also widely accepted that the Myc oncogene is also a potent inducer of programmed cell death (Askew et al., 1991, Evan et al., 1992). Moreover, the apoptotic function of Myc continued to require binding of its partner Max (Amati et al., 1992). Evan and colleagues then went on to suggest that Myc's opposing roles in proliferation and apoptosis, could be explained as a built- in 'safety mechanism', and that sensitization to apoptosis was a normal function of Myc (Evan et al., 1992). Moreover, it has been shown that the potent proliferative role of Myc is not unleashed unless apoptotic mechanisms are disabled. However if these mechanisms remain intact, Myc is able to increase sensitivity to DNA damage induced apoptosis (Arango et al., 2003). Studies have shown that Myc can potentiate apoptosis through both p53 dependent and independent mechanism (Sakamuro et al., 1995). The most extensively studied pathway for p53 dependent Myc induced apoptosis is the ARF-MDM2- p53 pathway. In this pathway, Myc activation leads to upregulation of the ARF tumour suppressor (a transcript from the alternative reading frame of the INK4a locus), which in turn inhibits Mdm2 function. Mdm2 is the most well known regulator of p53, as it binds and ubiquitinates p53, ultimately targeting it for proteosome degradation (Brooks and Gu, 2003). When Mdm2 is inhibited, p53 is now free and able to transcribe a number of proapoptotic genes such as Bax, Bim, Noxa, Puma and Fas (Benchimol, 2001). Similarly, Myc is postulated to effect the outcome of p53 activation following DNA damage, through its transcriptional repression of p21. Thus when Myc levels are low, activation of p53 leads to the induction of p21 and cell cycle arrest. In contrast, if Myc levels are high,

Myc is able to inhibit p21 through its interaction with Miz-1, thereby favoring the p53 induced apoptotic pathway (Seoane et al., 2002). Myc's induction of apoptosis in a p53 independent fashion, appears to be regulated through Myc's ability to regulate the balance between pro and anti-apoptotic BCL2 family members. Studies have shown that Myc is able to suppress anti-apoptotic BCL2 family members, such as BCL2 and BCL-xL, but is able to upregulate proapoptotic proteins such as Bax and Bim (Meyer and Penn, 2008). Moreover, studies have shown that cytochrome C is a direct transcriptional target of Myc, resulting in the cleavage of downstream caspases (Juin et al., 1999).

Recent studies in *Drosophila* have shown that cells which have high levels of Myc can outgrow and induce apoptosis in neighbouring cells (de la Cova et al., 2004). This may play a key role in the clonal expansion of neoplastic cells. Such a form of cell-cell competition may serve to explain the phenomenon known as field 'cancerisation', whereby a clone of neoplastic cells out grow and replace normal cells. Such dysplastic fields are often observed in colorectal neoplasia. Given that Myc is overexpressed in 70% of colorectal cancers, studies have suggested that the inhibition of apoptosis in wild type cells may prove effective in limited apoptotic transformation induced by Myc, and therefore result in a decrease in tumour growth (Secombe et al., 2004, Donaldson and Duronio, 2004).

1.4.3 Deleting c-Myc from the intestinal epithelium in vivo

Deletion of c-Myc by gene targeting in mice causes mid-gestation lethality. To overcome this problem, the bacterial Cre-lox system has been used to allow conditional deletion of genes in specific tissues of the mouse. Conditional deletion of c-Myc was achieved by crossing mice which express the *Ah*Cre-recombinase, to mice with a *loxP*-flanked c-Myc allele. $Cre^+ Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice were generated, and conditional deletion of the c-Myc allele was obtained by inducing Cre-recombination with intraperitoneal injections of β naphthoflavone. To generate 100% recombination, mice were given three injections in a single day, which induces Cre activity within the crypts of the small intestine, including the stem cells (Muncan et al., 2006b). The effect of in vivo deletion of c-Myc from the intestinal epithelium has been of much debate. Studies performed by Muncan et al. showed that deletion of c-Myc from the intestinal epithelium, resulted in a reduction in size and in proliferation of c-Myc deficient enterocytes compared to wildtype. It was suggested the absence of c-Myc resulted in reduced levels of its target gene nucleophosim; a key regulator of cell growth and ribosome biosynthesis. Moreover deletion of c-Myc within these mice resulted in the repopulation of c-Myc deficient enterocytes with wild type ones over the longer term, resembling the phenomenon of 'cell-cell' competition, observed in *Drosophila* (Muncan et al., 2006b). However other studies performed by Bettess et al. showed c-Myc to be essential for intestinal crypt formation but not for intestinal homeostasis (Bettess et al., 2005). The suggested difference in outcomes between these two models is thought to be the method of transgene recombination used and genetic background. For example, Mucan et al. performed studies using the AhCre transgene as described above, whereas Bettess et al.

used the *VillinCreER* transgene to delete c-Myc. Regardless of different outcomes, these studies illustrated the key point that deletion of c-Myc from the intestinal epithelium results in mice that are viable, and allows for short term retention of c-Myc deficient enterocytes.

As a result, one of the key aims of this study is to use $AhCre^+ Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice in order to examine the interaction between c-Myc and p21.

1.4.4 The role of c-Myc as a critical mediator of the 'crypt progenitor' phenotype

Studies from this lab have showed that c-Myc is required for all the immediate phenotypic changes that are observed following loss of Apc *in vivo*. Crossing $AhCre^+$ $Apc^{fl/fl}$ mice to $AhCre^+$ $Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice, to generate double mutant $AhCre^+$ $Apc^{fl/fl}$ $Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice, we have shown that double mutant intestinal enterocytes are able to proliferate, migrate and differentiate like wild type cells (Sansom et al., 2007). These studies confirmed complete gene loss of both Apc and c-Myc, illustrating these effects were not due to repopulation of wild type cells. Surprisingly however, high levels are nuclear β -catenin were continued to be observed in double mutant cells, demonstrating that in the absence of c-Myc, nuclear β -catenin is insufficient to drive the Apc 'crypt progenitor' phenotype (Sansom et al., 2007).

Following these key findings, various studies have been aimed at identifying the effects of Apc loss and the requirement of c-Myc, with many studies showing that effects are cell context specific. For example, studies have shown that overexpression of c-Myc in pancreatic islets leads to a large induction of proliferation and apoptosis (Pelengaris et al., 2002). Therefore one would predict that targeted Apc gene deletion, and hence c-Myc

activation, using a pancreatic specific Cre would produce similar effects. However this was not the case. When Apc was deleted within the islets of the pancreas through the use of a pancreatic specific Cre (Pax6-Cre), no phenotype was observed, despite efficient gene deletion (Strom et al., 2007). This lack of phenotype was due to a complete failure of upregulation of Wnt/TCF target genes, such as c-Myc. However, using the pancreatic and duodenal homeobox to drive recombination throughout the entire pancreas, Apc gene deletion lead to pancreatomegaly due to the hyperproliferation of acinar cells but did not lead to tumourigenesis (Strom et al., 2007). Moreover, similar to the intestine, inactivation of c-Myc and Apc completely rescued this phenotype. Taken together these results highlight the importance of cellular context.

However in not all cell contexts is Wnt-mediated hyperplasia c-Myc dependent. This can be observed in the liver where loss of Apc leads to hepatomegally, however the loss of c-Myc is unable to rescue this phenotype (Sansom et al., 2007). Therefore, studies have gone on to examine whether the simple overexpression of c-Myc within the intestinal epithelium is sufficient to recapitulate those observed following activation of the Wnt/ β catenin pathway. Studies from *Finch et al.* have used mice which have a transgenically targeted expression of the reversibly switchable form of Myc, termed MycER^{TAM}, to determine if acute activation of Myc is able to mimic the 'crypt progenitor' phenotype observed following Apc loss (Finch et al., 2009). Results from these studies showed that direct activation of c-Myc within the intestinal epithelium did result in phenotypic changes that overlapped those observed following acute loss of Apc, but were not identical. As observed following loss of Apc, c-Myc activation induces an increase in proliferation and apoptosis as well as a loss of the goblet cell lineage (Finch et al., 2009).

Following Apc loss, paneth cells are redistributed, however c-Myc activation results in the complete ablation of paneth cell, presumably through in situ dedifferentiation. However the most important distinction observed was the robust activation of the ARF/p53 pathway within MycER^{TAM} mice, which is not normally observed following indirect c-Myc activation via deregulated Wnt signalling (Sansom et al., 2004). The authors of this study suggest that it is the levels of c-Myc expression that account for these discrepancies. Results showed that MycER^{TAM} mRNA was expressed 40-fold higher than endogenous c-Myc mRNA and 5 fold higher than those levels observed following loss of Apc. It is postulated that these levels are high enough in MycER^{TAM} mice to allow activation of the ARF/p53 pathway, resulting in high levels of apoptosis and tumour suppression. However in the case of direct c-Myc activation following aberrant Wnt activation, c-Myc levels are not high enough to activate the ARF/p53 pathway, but instead are able to repress p21. The ability of c-Myc to repress p21 in this context, may serve to explain why p53 activation is unable to significantly affect the hyperproliferation that is observed following loss of Apc (Reed et al., 2008). This notion was furthered investigated by studies performed by Murphy et al. which used the Rosa26 promoter to drive low-level deregulated expression of the switchable form of Myc, Myc^{ERT2}, in target tissues (Murphy et al., 2008b). Results showed that acute activation of Myc lead to an induction of ectopic proliferation in many tissues. However this low level of Myc induction was not sufficient to activate the ARF/p53 pathway. These results show that although c-Myc is required, c-Myc independent Wnt/ β -catenin functions exist that may be critical for intestinal tumourigenesis (Finch et al., 2009). Taken together these results show that following degregulated Wnt signalling, c-Myc is specifically upregulated only to levels which are high enough to lock crypt stem and progenitor cells in a proliferative and undifferentiated state, but are crucially not high enough to induce the ARF/p53 pathway, which would result in tumour suppression.

1.5 The cell cycle

Deregulation of the cell cycle in human cancer has been well documented in a vast array of studies over the past two decades. Some of the key hallmarks of cancer are uncontrolled proliferation, due to constitutive mitogenic signalling and defective antimitogenic signalling, genomic and chromosomal instability; all of which can be attributed to the misregulation of Cyclin Dependent Kinases (CDKs)

CDK's are regulated by a group of regulatory subunits known as cyclins, and therefore require binding of these cyclins to be active. In order to regulate the cell cycle, cyclins are synthesized and destroyed at the correct times in order to activate their appropriate kinase [reviewed in (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2009)]

Initial studies investigating the control of the cell cycle were performed in yeasts which found that regulation of the cell cycle was through a single CDK, known as Cdc28 in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and Cdc2 in *Saccharomyces Pombe* (Russell and Nurse, 1986), and was shown to bind to a number of different cyclins throughout the cell cycle. In human cells however, the number of CDKs and cyclins are significantly more (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2005). However despite this increase, there is only a subset of CDKs and cyclins that complex together to drive the cell cycle. These include : CDK2, CDK4, CDK6, CDK1 and ten cyclins belonging to four different classes; A, B, D, E. The cell cycle is comprised of two main stages; interphase and M(mitosis) phase. Interphase encompasses G1, S and G2 phases. In G1 (Gap 1) cells increase in size and produce a significant amount of RNA and protein. In S (synthesis) phase, DNA replication occurs. In G2 (Gap 2) phase the cell continues to grow and produces more proteins and the production of microtubules is now observed. In M phase, cell growth and

protein production stop, and the division into two daughter cells is now observed. In human cells, interphase lasts anywhere between 12-24 hours, whilst mitosis is much shorter, which a duration of only 1-2 hours. Cells that exit mitosis either go on to proliferate and enter the cell cycle again in G1, or enter what is know as a resting or quiescent state, known as G0. Cells that are non-proliferative may stay in this state for long periods of time, such is observed in terminally differentiated cells; example neuronal cells.

As mentioned above, there are key CDK/Cyclin complexes are responsible for certain stages of progression throughout the cell cycle (Figure 1.9)



Figure 1.9: The cell cycle (adapted from Mumbres et al. 2009)

Cartoon showing the *S.cerevisiae* cell cycle and two models of the mammalian cell cycle, 'the classical' and 'essential' cell cycle. The yeast cell cycle is simply governed by Cdc28. The 'classical' mammalian cell cycle depicts each main event of interphase (G1, S, G2) is driven by unique cyclin-dependent kinases(CDKs) bound to specific cyclins. The 'essential' cell cycle is based on genetic evidence indicating that CDK1 is sufficient to drive proliferation of all cell types up to mid gestation.

During G1, D-type cyclins (cyclin D1, D2 and D3) sense initial mitogenic signals and bind preferentially to CDK4 and CDK6. The binding of these cyclins results in the activation of CDK4 and CDK6, which in turn leads to the partial inactivation of RB proteins; RB1 (known as p107) and RB2 (known as p130). Under normal conditions, RB serves as a transcriptional repressor through its interaction with various transcription factors such as E2F, histone deacetylases and chromatin remodelling complexes (Cobrinik, 2005). Importantly, one of the main repressional targets of the Rb/E2F complex are the E cyclins, which bind to and activate CDK2. Active CDK2/Cyclin E complexes are now able to further phosphorylate Rb proteins, leading to their complete inactivation. (Harbour et al., 1999, Lundberg and Weinberg, 1998). This inactivation is key to G1 progression, as active CDK2/Cyclin E complexes are believed to be required to drive effective G1-S transition (Vandenheuvel and Harlow, 1993). CDK2 is then activated by cyclin A2 in order to drive the progression through G2. At the end of G2, CDK1 is believed to be activated by cyclin A, and this complex now initiates mitosis. Atype Cyclins are then degraded and subsequently B-type Cyclins are able to bind to CDK1. An active CDK1/cyclin B complex is believed to be necessary to drive cells through mitosis [reviewed in (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2009)].

1.5.1 Evaluation of the CDK/Cyclin D complexes in vivo

The 'classical' model of the mammalian cell cycle dictates that specific CDKs are responsible for certain stages of progression of the cell cycle. However recent animal models with germline deletions of various CDKs have shown this not to be the case [reviewed in (Santamaria and Ortega, 2006)]. Germline deletions of interphase CDK2, CDK4 and CDK6 have shown redundancy for cell cycle progression in the majority of murine cells, as mice with germline deletions for any one of these CDKs remain viable. However, deletions of these CDKs result in developmental defects of specific cell types, which in turn can result in a reduced life span. (Table 1.10)

Targeted gene	Functional effect	Life span	Major phenotype	Reference
CDK4	knockout	Viable. Reduced life span due to diabetes	Pancreatic beta cell proliferation impaired: diabetes. Anterior pituitary cell proliferation impaired, particularly lactotrophs. Leydig cell numbers reduced. Defective spermatogenesis.	Rane et al. 1999
CDK6	knockout	Viable. Normal life span	Hypoplastic thymus and spleen. Reduced erythrocyte and megakaryocyte numbers. Reduced body size only in females.	<i>Malumbres</i> et al. 2004
CDK2	knockout	Viable. Normal life span	Spermatocytes die in pachytene. Oocytes die in diplotene. 100% esterility in males and females. Strain dependent reduced body size.	<i>Ortega et al.</i> 2003; <i>Berthet et al.</i> 2003
CDK4 & CDK6	Double knockout	Embryonic lethality at E14.5-E18.5	Defective fetal hematopoiesis. Severe anemia.	<i>Malumbres</i> <i>et al.</i> 2004
CDK2 & CDK6	Double knockout	Viable. Normal life span.	Addition of individual knock-out phenotypes.	<i>Malumbres</i> <i>et al.</i> 2004

Table 1.10: Major phenotypes of gene targeted or spontaneous mutant mice lackingone or more CDK (adapted from Santamaria et al. 2009)

For example, mice with targeted gene deletion of CDK4 are viable but have a reduced life span due to an impairment in pancreatic beta cell proliferation, which results in the onset of diabetes (Rane et al., 1999). Similarly, knockouts of CDK6 and CDK2 result in mice that are viable, however these mice have a normal life span due to only minor defects observed in the erythroid lineage in CDK6 mice (Malumbres et al., 2004), whilst deletion of CDK2 results in defective meiotic division of male and female germline cells (Ortega et al., 2003, Berthet et al., 2003).

Further studies have gone on to show that the lack of any major cell cycle defects cannot just simply be attributed to the compensation of the CDKs. For example the combined knockout of CDK4 and CDK6 results in embryonic lethality at day E14.5-18.5 which is attributed to defective fetal hematopoiesis, resulting in severe anaemia (Malumbres et al., 2004). Surprisingly however, no major defects in entry to or cell cycle progression are observed in any other cell lineage other than the haematopoietic lineage. Moreover, mice with combined knockouts of CDK2 and CDK6 were completely viable and reached adulthood. The only defects observed were those seen in the single knockout strains (Malumbres et al., 2004).

More recent studies have shown that *in vivo* of deletion of CDK2, CDK4 and CDK6 results in mice that are able to undergo organogenesis but die by mid gestation due to hematopoietic defects (Santamaria et al., 2007). Results from the same lab also went on to show that CDK1 is sufficient to drive the mammalian cell cycle, as within these triple knockout mice, CDK1 was sufficient to bind to all cyclins, resulting in the phosphorylation of Rb, and subsequent transcription of E2F target genes. Moreover, mice that were homozygous for a CDK1 mutant allele resulted in embryonic lethality due

to impaired cell division in very early development, illustrating the essential role of CDK1, and the inability of all other CDKs to compensate for its loss (Santamaria et al., 2007). Therefore these findings suggest that although CDK1 may be the only CDK that is completely required to drive the cell cycle, the presence of additional CDKs may have evolved in mammalian cells as a higher regulatory mechanism for a variety of specific cell types.

In vivo studies have also examined the effect of the D-type cyclins (D1, D2, D3) on cell cycle progression through gene targeting (Table 1.11). Similarly to CDK2/4/6 deletion, deletion of individual D-type cyclins results in the cell type specific developmental defects. Although the expression of D-type cyclins throughout embryonic development is tissue specific, it is widely accepted that there is co-expression of the three cyclins in a number of tissues, and therefore redundancy may explain the failure to observe embryonic development (Santamaria and Ortega, 2006). Knockouts of cyclin D1, D2 or D3 all result in viable mice, with cell type specific defects. Deletion of cyclin D1 results in defects in eye and mammary gland development (Fantl et al., 1995), whilst deletion of cyclin D2 results in defective pancreatic beta cell proliferation (Sicinski et al., 1996b), similar to that observed in CDK4 knockout mice. Deletion of cyclin D3 results in a hypoplastic thymus (Sicinska et al., 2003). Consistent with the hypothesis of genetic redundancy of cyclin D proteins, *in vivo* deletion of a single D-type cyclin often results in the upregulation of the other two D-type cyclins. The exact mechanism for this compensation appears to be embryonic tissue specific. For example in some cases altered translation is observed with an increase in mRNA of the given cyclin, by various posttranslational mechanisms (Ciemerych et al., 2002). The exact mechanism of compensation is unknown, however studies have shown that during embryogenesis, cellular proliferation is reliant on the 'net' cyclin D activity, with all D-type cyclins being interchangable for proliferation in most cell types. Tissue specific defects occur in double knockout mice, when specific transcription factors are unable to upregulate the remaining cyclin, when normally expression of that cyclin in that particular tissue is either absent, or expressed at much lower levels. For example combined cyclin D1 and cyclin D2 knockout mice are viable but die within the first three weeks of birth due to reduced body size and hypoplastic cerebellum. Combined knockouts of all three D-type cyclins have resulted in embryonic lethality at day E16.5 due to megaloblastic anemia and defective fetal hematopoiesis (Kozar et al., 2004), similar to those defects observed in CDK4/CDK6 knockout mice (Malumbres et al., 2004)

Studies examining the 'overlap' between D-type cyclins have found that in the case of cyclin D1 deletion, knock in replacement with cyclin D2 is insufficient to rescue all the phenotypes observed in cyclin D1 null mice (Carthon et al., 2005). Taken together these results illustrates that although there is co-expression and redundancy of D-type cyclins during embryonic development, small functional differences and expression patterns between D-type cyclins exist which may serve to provide additional regulation of proliferation of specific cell types.

Targeted gene	Functional effect	Life span	Major phenotype	Reference
Cyclin D1	knockout	Viable	Neurological abnormalities. Impaired mammary epithelial proliferation during pregnancy. Retinal hypoplasia. Reduced body size.	Fantl et al. 1995; Sicinski et al. 1995 Antanasoski et al. 2001 Ciemerych et al. 2005
Cyclin D2	knockout	Viable	Impaired pancreatic beta cell proliferation. Impaired granulosa cell proliferation in response to FSH. Female sterility. Hypoplastic testes, decreased sperm counts. Impaired proliferation of B- lymphocytes.	Sicinski et al. 1996; Georgia et al. 2004 Huard et al. 1999 Solvason et al. 2000 Kowalczyk et al. 2004
Cyclin D3	knockout	Viable. Normal life span	Impaired cerebellar cell development. Hypoplastic thymus.	Sicinska et al. 2003;
Cyclin D1 & D2	Double knockout	Viable. Die in the first three weeks	Hypoplastic cerebellum. Reduced body size	Ciemerych et al. 2002
Cyclin D1, D2, D3	Triple knockout	Embryonic lethality at E16.5	Megaloblastic anemia. Defective fetal hematopoiesis.	Kozar et al. 2004

Table 1.11 : Major phenotypes of gene targeted or spontaneous mutant mice lackingone or more D-type Cyclin (adapted from Santamaria et al. 2006)

1.5.2 The role of Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2 following activation of Wnt signalling

Previous studies have shown that CyclinD/CDK4/6 complexes may act as key modulators of c-Myc dependent proliferation, due to the fact that CDK4, Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2 have been proposed as direct c-Myc target genes (Haas et al., 1997). Although Cyclin D1 has been proposed as a canonical Wnt target gene, studies from our lab have confirmed that Cyclin D1 is not immediately upregulated in the murine small intestine following loss of Apc (Sansom et al., 2005b). Furthermore, genetic deletion of Cyclin D1 did not impact any of the immediate phenotypes observed following Apc loss, and most importantly did not effect proliferation. However, Cyclin D1 was observed to be upregulated at later stages following Apc loss and was shown to be required for efficient adenoma formation (Sansom et al., 2005b). Studies from our lab have gone on to show that Cyclin D2 is immediately upregulated following Apc loss (Sansom et al., 2004). This may be explained by the fact that Cyclin D2 levels are most highly expressed in the base of the crypt, coinciding with high areas of Wnt signalling, arguing that Cyclin D2 expression is driven by Wnt signalling (Yang et al., 2006). Given that the induction of proliferation following Apc loss is c-Myc dependent, this thesis aims to investigate the importance of the upregulation of cyclin D2 following Apc loss, as well as the dependence of Apc deficient cells on CyclinD/CDK4/6 complexes.

1.5.3 CDK's and CDK inhibitors in cancer

Given that one of the key hallmarks of cancer is uncontrolled cellular proliferation it is not suprising that studies have found pRb, the major regulator of entry into the cell cycle, to be one of the most frequent targets of genetic alterations in tumours. Given that CDK2, CDK4 and CDK6 control the G0 to S transition, they have been the main focus of CDK drug targeted inhibition (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2001). Therefore due to the important regulatory role that CDKs play in controlling the cell cycle, CDKs are often upregulated in cancer, resulting in the unscheduled cellular division of either stem or possibly progenitor cells (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2009). Both CDK4 and CDK6 are overexpressed in wide range of tumours, including sarcoma, glioma, breast tumours, lymphoma and melanoma. Studies have shown that D-type cyclins are frequently deregulated in tumours, resulting in hyperactivation of CDK4 and CDK6. CDK6 has been shown be preferentially hyperactivated in mesenchymal tumours such as leukaemia and sarcomas. Whereas CDK4 tends to be upregulated in epithelial tumours. [reviewed in (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2009)]. Targeting CDKs for cancer therapy relies on the notion that cancer cells, due to their highly proliferative nature are more dependent on CDK/Cyclin complexes than most normal cells that are in a quiescent, non proliferative state (Santamaria and Ortega, 2006). However this principle has not held up in clinical trials of initial CDK inhibitors such as flavopiridol and UCN-01, which target CDK 1,2,4 and 6 (Shapiro, 2006). The most plausible reason for their failure is the fact that these inhibitors were not targeted to tumours which were dependent on CDKS. Various in vivo studies have shown that the tumour dependence on a certain CDK, is reliant not only on the oncogenic mutation that drives tumour development but also on the tissue specificity of the tumour. This can be observed in mouse tumour models that have shown that deletion of cyclin D1 (and therefore CDK4/CDK6 activity) prevents breast cancer when driven by Erbb2 and Hras oncogenes, but not in the case of those that are driven by Wnt1 or Myc driven pathways (Yu et al., 2001). However in a model of Myc induced skin tumourigenesis, inhibition of CDK4 proved to be effective (Miliani de Marval et al., 2004). Therefore these results suggest that each tumour type dependent on its mutational and tissue origins may require inhibition of a specific CDK to effectively inhibit cell growth.

Although mouse models with germline or conditional deletion of various CDK's exist, these models do not accurately mirror pharmacological inhibition. This is due to the fact that pharmacological inhibition results invariably in incomplete inhibition of the designated target and usually is accompanied by off target effects. It has therefore been suggested that knock in mutations that express dead CDKs or non-activating cyclins be used in order to better predict the consequences of *in vivo* targeting as well as off target effects (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2009).

1.6 Regulators of the cell cycle

In order to regulate the cell cycle, two families of CDK inhibitors exist. These include the INK4 proteins, namely INK4a, INK4b, INK4c and INK4d, and the Cip and Kip family which are composed of p21^{Waf/CIP1}, p27 and p57 (Sherr and Roberts, 1999).

Ink4a proteins inhibit CDK4 and CDK6 complexes by competing with D-type cyclins for binding. In contrast, Cip and Kip family members bind to active CDK/cyclin complexes, resulting in inactive trimeric complexes. Besides binding to CDK4 and CDK6, Cip/Kip inhibitors are also known to inhibit complexes between CDK2/cyclin A, CDK2/cyclin E, CDK1/cyclin A and CDK1/cyclin E [reviewed in (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2005)]. In order to investigate the effects of these CDK inhibitors *in vivo*, mouse models harbouring germline mutations for these inhibitors have been made. Mice which harbour knockout mutations in p15^{INK4b}, p16^{INK4a}, p18^{INK4c} and p19^{INK4d} are viable, however mice with deletions in p15^{INK4b}, p16^{INK4a} and p18^{INK4c} have an increased risk of tumourigenesis (Krimpenfort et al., 2001, Sharpless et al., 2001, Franklin et al., 1998, Zindy et al., 2001, Bai et al., 2003). However p19^{INK4d} mice display no susceptibility to tumourigenesis, they exhibit only minor defects such as testicular atrophy and progressive hearing loss (Zindy et al., 2000, Chen et al., 2003).

Mutations in INK4 genes, including p15^{INK4b}, p16^{INK4a} or p18^{INK4c} have been found in a wide variety of human cancers, including melanoma and pancreatic cancers. These mutations include either gene deletion, promoter methylation or point mutations (Ruas and Peters, 1998).

Unlike INK4a genes, mutations in the Cip/Kip family of CDK inhibitors are much more rare. p21^{Waf1/Cip1} and p57^{Kip2} are rarely found altered in human cancer, however reduced

levels of p27^{kip1} are associated with poor prognosis in a wide range of cancers, including those of breast, prostate and gastric carcinomas (Lloyd et al., 1999). Similarly, p21 levels are downregulated in human colon tumours, and is linked to decreased survival rates. p21 deficiency also decreases the number of mature goblet cells, which is significant as the loss of this lineage and mucin secretion is characteristic of early, preneoplastic aberrant crypt foci in patients who are at risk for developing colon cancer (Zirbes et al., 2000).

1.6.1 The role of p21 in the cell cycle

p21 ^{wat/cip} was originally discovered as a key target of the p53 tumour suppressor gene following DNA damage. Induction of p21 by p53 induced cell cycle arrest by a block in G1 (Deng et al., 1995). Studies have also shown that p21 can be induced in a p53 independent fashion, such as through oxidative stress, cytokines, tumour viruses and anticancer agents [reviewed(Abbas and Dutta, 2009)]. In order to inhibit cell cycle progression, p21 binds to CDK2/cyclin E complexes in G1, which inhibits the phosphorylation of Rb by CDK2, further inhibiting the transcription of E2F target genes, and ultimately inhibiting the progression from G1 to S phase. p21 also inhibits the progression through S phase by binding to and inhibiting CDK2/Cyclin A and CDK1/cyclin A complexes. Moreover, p21 inhibits progression through G2 phase and into M phase by inhibiting CDK1/Cyclin B complexes.

P21 also directly inhibits DNA synthesis by binding directly to PCNA (Proliferative Cell Nuclear Antigen), which inhibits binding of DNA polymerase δ as well as other proteins involved in DNA synthesis (Abbas and Dutta, 2009).

p21 has also been shown to suppress cell cycle progression through mechanisms that are CDK and PCNA independent. p21 has been shown to bind and directly inhibit the transcription activity of various transcription factors such as E2F-1 (Devgan et al., 2005), Stat3 (Coqueret and Gascan, 2000) and Myc; which can in turn disrupt the binding of p21 to PCNA and alleviate p21's inhibition of DNA synthesis (Kitaura et al., 2000).

1.6.2 The role of p21 in apoptosis

Studies have shown that p21 is also implicated in protection from p53-dependent and independent apoptosis (Weiss, 2003, Gartel and Radhakrishnan, 2005).

In response to DNA damage, the cell undergoes repair or dies by apoptosis. If the cell is to be repaired, p53 induces p21 and it is postulated that p21 is the crucial survival factor. Therefore the increase in p21 that is seen in some cancers may give these cells a survival advantage, by placing cells on a repair pathway instead of an apoptotic one. This anti-apoptotic effect of p21 makes it an attractive target for cancer therapy as attenuation of p21 in malignant cells may subvert the normal repair process induced by DNA damaging agents (chemotherapeutic drugs) and thus make such drugs more effective (Weiss, 2003). Therefore it appears that p21 has two roles; 1) in regulating cell cycle transit as a universal inhibitor of cyclin dependent kinases and 2) in preventing apoptosis of DNA damaged cells via a p53 induced repair pathway.

It is thought that this switch between cell survival and cell cycle inhibition might occur through the localization of p21. When p21 is cytoplasmically located, it is able to bind and inhibit a number of key pro-apoptotic genes such as procaspase 8, caspase 3 and caspase

69

10. Moreover p21 can directly bind to and inhibit Myc and E2F-1 which inhibits the transcriptional activation of various pro-apoptotic genes (Dotto, 2000).

1.6.3 The role of p21 in senescence

Cellular senescence is defined as the terminal growth arrest of cells, which is accompanied by changes in cellular adhesion, morphology and gene expression (Campisi, 1997). Two forms of senescence are believed to exist; replicative and accelerated senescence. Replicative senescence is referred to as the 'classical' form of senescence, where senescence is induce by the shortening of telomeres (DePinho, 2000), whereas accelerated senescence occurs in response to DNA damage (Dileonardo et al., 1994) or the activation of the Ras oncogene (Serrano et al., 1997). A role for p21 in permanent growth arrest and replicative senescence was first identified in studies in human fibroblasts which showed a knockout for p21 in these cells dramatically increased their lifespan (Brown et al., 1997). Studies have now shown a link between p21 and senesence in tumour cells, as overexpression of p21 was shown to be sufficient to drive tumour cells into senescence (Fang et al., 1999). Moreover, studies have shown that p21 is key in the induction of senescence following treatment with anti-cancer agents (Chang et al., 1999). It has now become clear that in order to induce a state of permenant growth arrest and senescence, p53, p21 and p16 need to be activated. In the response to telomere shortening, or DNA damage, p53 becomes activated and subsequently induces p21. However studies have observed that the expression of p21 in senescence is transient, and suggests that p21 is only expressed in the early stages of cell cycle arrest, but is not

involved in the long term maintenance of this state. However studies have shown that following the upregulation of p21, p16 also becomes upregulated, and it is the upregulation of p16 that maintains the state of permanent growth arrest (Alcorta et al., 1996, Roninson, 2002).

1.6.4 The effect of p21 deletion in vivo and it's role in cancer

In order to investigate the role of p21 in tumour formation *in vivo*, mouse models which harbour knockout mutations for p21 have been studied. Despite the numerous studies which have shown key roles for p21 in cell cycle regulation, apoptosis, differentiation and senescence, p21 knockout mice are viable and furthermore were tumour free up to seven months of age (Deng et al., 1995). However studies showed that p21 knockout mice spontaneously developed tumours by 16 months of age, with the majority of tumours consisting of haematopoietic and endothelial origin, with a small percentage consisting of epithelial origins (Martin-Caballero et al., 2001). In accordance with these findings, previous studies have also shown that deletion of p21 results in an increase in tumourigenesis following irradiation (Jackson et al., 2003). Deletion of p21 has been shown to be essential for the mitotic arrest and inhibition of Apc-initiated tumour formation by sulindac in Apc ^{1638 N/+} mice (Yang et al., 2001b).

In order to further understand the role of p21 in p53 dependent cell cycle control *in vivo*, *Barboza et al.* utilized a mouse model harboring the point mutation $p53^{R172P}$ (referred to as *Trp53^{515c/515c}*), which is unable to induce apoptosis but retains it's ability to regulate
the cell cycle, through the induction of p21 (Barboza et al., 2006). $Trp53^{515c/515c}$ mice were then crossed to $p21^{-/-}$, to determine the role of p21 in tumour formation. Results from these studies showed that lymphomas and sarcomas that arouse in $Trp53^{515c/515c} p21^{-/-}$ mice displayed aneuploidy and chromosomal aberrations that were absent from $Trp53^{515c/515c}$ mice (Barboza et al., 2006). Taken together, these studies show that p21 is key for delaying tumour onset by preservation of chromosomal instability.

In contrast to these results, some studies have suggested an oncogenic role for p21. For example, p21 deficiency reduced tumour formation in radiation induced ATM deficient and wild type mice (Wang et al., 1997, Martin-Caballero et al., 2001)

A small set of p21 mutations have been observed in human cancers such as Burkitt's lymphoma (Bhatia et al., 1995), prostate (Gao et al., 1995), melanoma (Vidal et al., 1995) and breast cancers (Balbin et al., 1996). However, in comparisons to p53 and p16 mutations which are frequently mutated in a wide range of cancer, the mutation rate for p21 in human cancer is very rare (Shiohara et al., 1997).

Many large studies have been conducted, examining the expression pattern of p21 in human cancers. Although one would predict that loss of p21 would result in greater tumourgenicity and reduced survival, this was not always the case. In small-cell lung, colorectal, cervical and head and neck cancers, a decrease in p21 expression did in fact correlate with tumour progression and poor prognosis. In the majority of these cases, this correlation was strongest when p53 expression was also lost. However, studies also showed that in some cases of prostate, ovarian, cervical, breast, esophageal squamous cell carcinomas as well as in brain tumours, increased expression of p21 correlated with

tumour progression and poor prognosis. Moreover, some studies found p21 to have no prognostic value [reviewed in (Roninson, 2002)]. Taken together these studies suggest that the role of p21 in tumourigenesis may be highly tissue specific, and it may therefore act as a tumour suppressor or promoter.

1.7 Thesis aims

Previous studies from this lab have shown that c-Myc is essential for the proliferation that occurs following Apc loss. In this thesis I will address how important Myc's repression of p21 is for the phenotypes following Apc loss. I will also examine the importance of the CDK4/Cyclin D2 complexes for c-Myc dependent proliferation. Moreover, these studies led me to address how important p21 is in initiating senescence of Apc deficient cells *in vivo*. Therefore the aims for this thesis are:

- To investigate the role of c-Myc in inducing apoptosis within the intestinal crypt, and whether this is p21 dependent?
- To investigate the role of p21 in causing senescence of Apc deficient cells, and whether this is c-Myc dependent?
- To determine the functional importance of repression of p21 by c-Myc in Apc deficient cells.
- To determine the significance of Cyclin D2 upregulation within Apc deficient cells.

Chapter 2: Material and Methods

2.0 Material and Methods

2.1 Generation of Mice colonies

All Experiments were performed under the UK Home Office guidelines. All mice were maintained under non-barrier conditions and given a standard diet (Harlan) and water *ad libitum*.

The alleles used for this thesis were as follows: $c-Myc^{fl}$ (Baena et al., 2005), *AhCre*, Apc^{580S} (Ireland et al., 2004),(Sansom et al., 2004), p21^{-/-} (Brugarolas et al., 1995), *Lgr5-EGFP-IRES-creER*^{T2} (Barker et al., 2007), *Apc*^{*Min/+*} (Moser et al., 1990), *p16*^{-/-} (Serrano, 1997), *Cyclin D2*^{-/-} (Sicinski et al., 1996a)

2.1.1 Mouse experiments for Chapter 3

For Cre induction, $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{++}$ and $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{fl/fl}$ were given 3 injections intraperitoneally (IP) of 80mg/kg β -napthoflavone (Sigma, #N3633) in a single day, which yields nearly 100% constitutive recombination in the murine small intestine (Muncan et al., 2006b).

Mice were then exposed to DNA damaging agents (gamma irradiation or cisplatin treatment) 4 days after gene loss. Previous experiments have shown that using this protocol, no significant induction of apoptosis is seen in induced ($AhCre^+ c-Myc^{++}$) versus uninduced $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{++}$ or induced wild type (mice not carrying the AhCre transgene) at day 4 after induction (Muncan et al., 2006b).

2.1.2 Mouse experiments for Chapter 4

To address the effect of p21 and Apc deletion within the renal epithelium $AhCre^+$, $Apc^{n/n}$ mice were bred to $p21^{-/-}$ mice to generate $AhCre^+$ $Apc^{n/n}$ $p21^{-/-}$ mice. As previously described, in the absence of the inducer β -napthoflavone, sporadic Cre mediated recombination occurs in the renal epithelium in the S and Comma shaped bodies (Sansom et al., 2005a). Cohorts containing $AhCre^+$ $Apc^{n/n}$, $AhCre^+$ $Apc^{n/n}$ $p21^{+/-}$ and $AhCre^+$ $Apc^{n/n}$ $p21^{-/-}$ mice (n>15 for each genotype) were aged , and examined three times a week for signs of renal disease or failure. These included blood in the urine, hunching, and swollen kidneys; which was investigated through scruffing the mouse and gently feeling for an enlarged kidney, which was indicative of a tumour.

In order to address the effect of p21 and Apc deletion within the intestinal epithelium, $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-}$ mice were given 3 injections (IP) of 80mg/kg β -napthoflavone in a single day, which yields nearly constitutive recombination in the murine small intestine. Analysis of all intestinal phenotypes were examined at day 4 post induction.

For tumourigenic studies, cohorts containing $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/+}$, $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl+} p21^{+/-}$ and $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/+} p21^{-/-}$ (n> 15 for each genotype) mice were induced at 6 weeks of age with 3 injections (IP) of 80mg/kg β -napthoflavone and left until developing signs of intestinal illness; rapid weight loss, anaemia, hunching and blood in faeces.

In order to address the effect of *INK4A* deletion on an intestinal tumourigenic model, *Apc* $^{Min/+}$ mice were crossed to *INK4A* $^{-/-}$ mice. Cohorts containing *Apc* $^{Min/+}$ *INK4A* $^{+/+}$, *Apc*

^{*Min/+} INK4A* ^{+/-}, *Apc* ^{*Min/+} INK4A* ^{-/-} mice (n>15 for each genotype) were aged until developing signs of intestinal illness (as described above).</sup></sup>

Lgr5-EGFP-IRES-creER^{T2} *Apc*^{fl/fl} mice were generated by breeding *AhCre*⁺ *Apc*^{fl/fl} and the *Lgr5-EGFP-IRES-creER*^{T2} mice as previously described (Barker et al., 2009). To induce recombination of Apc within the LGR5 stem cell, mice 6 weeks of age were induced with a single (IP) injection of tamoxifen (Sigma # T5648-1G) 10mgml⁻¹ in sunflower oil and left until showing signs of intestinal illness.

To generate non-stem cell intestinal adenomas, $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl}$ mice were orally gavaged with $1mgkg^{-1}\beta$ -napthoflavone in corn oil and left until showing signs of intestinal illness (Barker et al., 2009)

2.1.3 Mouse experiments for Chapter 5

In order to address the effect of combined Apc, c-Myc and p21 loss within the intestinal epithelium, $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice were crossed to $p21^{-/-}$ mice. $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice were given 3 injections (IP) of 80mg/kg β -napthoflavone in a single day, which yields nearly constitutive recombination in the murine small intestine. Analyses of all intestinal phenotypes were examined at day four post induction.

For tumourigenic studies, cohorts containing $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/+}$, $AhCre^+Apc^{fl+}Myc^{fl/f}p2I^{-/-}$ (n>15 for each genotype) mice were induced at 6 weeks of age with 3 injections of 80mg/kg β -napthoflavone (IP) and left until developing signs of intestinal illness; rapid weight loss, anaemia, hunching and blood in faeces.

2.1.4 Mouse experiments for Chapter 6

In order to address the importance of Cyclin D2 upregulation following loss of Apc within the intestinal epithelium, $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl}$ mice were crossed to Cyclin D2 ^{-/-} mice. $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Cyclin D2$ ^{-/-} mice were given 3 injections (IP) of 80mg/kg βnapthoflavone in a single day, which yields nearly constitutive recombination in the
murine small intestine. Analyses of all intestinal phenotypes were examined at day four
post induction.

In order to address the effect of Cyclin D2 deletion on an intestinal tumourigenic model, *Apc*^{*Min/+*} mice were crossed to *Cyclin D2*^{-/-}. Cohorts containing *Apc*^{*Min/+*} *Cyclin D2*^{+/+} *Apc*^{*Min/+*} *Cyclin D2*^{+/-}, *Apc*^{*Min/+*} *Cyclin D2*^{-/-} (n>15 for each genotype) were aged until developing signs of intestinal illness; rapid weight loss, anaemia, hunching and blood in faeces. A second cohort containing the same set of mice were culled at a timepoint of 110 days in order to address the onset of tumourigenesis.

2.2 Tissue isolation.

For the analysis of kidney tumourigenic cohorts, at the appropriate time, mice were culled and both kidneys (including cystic tumours) were removed and fixed in 4% formalin, overnight at 4°C for no more than 24 hours before processing and were then paraffin embedded. For Senescence associated β -galactosidase staining, kidney or intestinal tissues were placed on a cork disk and covered in OCT before being submerged into liquid nitrogen. For the analysis of intestinal phenotypes at four days post induction;

the small intestine was removed and flushed with water. Intestines were dissected as follows: The proximal 7cm was mounted 'en face' and fixed overnight in methacarn (methanol, chloroform and acetic acid; 4:2:1) and paraffin embedded. The following 5cm was divided into 1cm lengths, bundled using surgical tape and then fixed in 4% formaldehyde at 4°C for no more than 24 hours before processing. The remainder was fixed in methacarn and then paraffin embedded.

For tumourigenic studies, the entire intestine and colon was removed and flushed with water. Both intestine and colon were mounted 'en face' and fixed overnight in methacarn. Lesions were then scored macroscopically. Intestine were then wound into a "swiss" roll which were subsequently embedded in paraffin, sectioned at 10µM and stained with haematoxylin and eosin prior to microscopic analysis.

2.3 Genotyping of mice

2.3.1 DNA Extraction from tails

DNA was extracted from tails using the PUREGENE DNA EXTRACTION kit. Tails were lysed overnight in 500µl of cell lysis solution (Puregene) and 10µl of proteinase K (20mg/ml, Sigma), shaken at 37°C. Tails were left to cool at room temperature, 200µl of protein preciptation solution (Puregene) was added to each tube. These were vortexed and centrifuged at top speed for 5 minutes in a microfuge.

The supernatant was removed into a clean tube containing 500μ l of isopropanol, vortexed and centrifuged at top speed for 5 minutes. The supernatant was poured and off and the DNA pellet was left to dry overnight. DNA was resuspended in 500µl DNA hydration solution (Puregene).

2.3.2. Genotyping of Mice via PCR

All genotyping of mice was done by genomic PCR (Polymerase Chain Reaction) from DNA extracted from tails (2.3.1). All PCR reactions were done in 50µl volumes using 2.5µl of the tail DNA preparation.

Apc flox PCR Protocol

μl

10

5

0.4

0.2

0.2 (of each)

5x Colorless GoTaq Flexi Buffer* MgCl₂ (25mM) dNTPs (10mM) Primer (100 μ M) Go Taq* H₂O to final volume of 47.5 μ l

Add 2.5µl gDNA. *GoTaq Flexi DNA Polymerase from Promega.

Primers APC P3 = GTT CTG TAT CAT GGA AAG ATA GGT GGT C APC P4 = CAC TCA AAA CGC TTT TGA GGG TTG

PCR Program: 95°C, 3min (95°C, 30s; 60°C, 30s; 72°C 1min) ₃₀ 72°C, 5min. 4°C, hold.

Run PCR products on a 2% gel. Bands FLOX = 314bpWT = 226bp

PCR mix

c-Myc flox PCR Protocol

 μl μl 5x Colorless GoTaq Flexi Buffer*10MgCl2(25mM)5dNTPs(10mM)0.4Primer(100 μ M)0.2 (of each)Go Taq*0.2H2O to final volume of 47.5 μl 0.2

Add 2.5µl gDNA. *GoTaq Flexi DNA Polymerase from Promega.

Primers (5' to 3') MYC FL A = CCG ACC GGG TCC GAG TCC CTA TT MYC FL S = GCC CCT GAA TTG CTA GGA AGA CTG

PCR Program: 94°C, 3min (94°C, 1min; 60°C, 1min; 72°C, 1min) _{30 cycles} 72°C, 10min. 15°C, hold.

Run PCR products on a 2% gel.

Bands $FLOX = \sim 500 bp$ $WT = \sim 400 bp$ HET = 500p and 400bp (+ sometimes a non-specific band c600bp)

Cre LacZ PCR Protocol (Go Taq)

PCR mix

PCR mix

		μl
5x Colorless GoTaq Flexi Buffer*		10
MgCl ₂	(25mM)	5
dNTPs	(10mM)	0.4
Primer	(100µM)	0.2 (of each)
Go Taq*		0.2
H_2O to fi	inal volume of 47.5 μl	

Add 2.5µl gDNA. *GoTaq Flexi DNA Polymerase from Promega.

Primers

CRE A = TGA CCG TAC ACC AAA ATT TG

CRE B = ATT GCC CCT GTT TCA CTA TC LACZ A = CTG GCG TTA CCC AAC TTA AT LACZ B = ATA ACT GCC GTC ACT CCA AC

PCR Program: 95°C, 3min (95°C, 30s; 55°C, 30s; 72°C 1min) ₃₀ 72°C, 5min. 15°C, hold.

Bands CRE = ~ 1000 bp LacZ = ~ 500 bp

Cyclin D2 PCR Protocol (Split PCR)

PCR Mix

μl Buffer 5 (50 mM)2.5 MgCl₂ dNTPs (10 mM)0.4 Primer $(100 \mu M)$ 0.1 (of each) Platinum Taq 0.2 H_2O to final volume of 47.5 Add 2.5µl gDNA. Note: Is a split PCR WT Reaction use D2-D & N2 Null Reaction use D2-D & D2-G

Primers D2-D = GCTGGCCTCCAATTCTAATC N2 = CTAGTGAGACGTGCTACTTC D2-D = GCTGGCCTCCAATTCTAATC D2-G = CCAGATTTCAGCTGCTTCTG

PCR Program: 94°C, 3min (94°C, 1min; 60°C, 1min; 72°C 1min) ₃₆ 72°C, 7min. 15°C, hold.

Run products on a 2% gel Bands WT = 400bp NULL = 250 bp PCR MIX

		μl
Buffer		5
MgCl ₂	(50mM)	2.5
dNTPs	(10mM)	0.4
Primer	(100µM)	0.1 (of each)
Pic Taq		0.4
H_2O to fin	al volume of	47.5

Add 2.5µl gDNA. *Primers* MIN1 = TCT CGT TCT GAG AAA GAC AGA AGC T MIN2 = TGA TAC TTC TTC CAA AGC TTT GGC TAT

PCR Program: 94°C, 2min (94°C, 1min; 60°C, 1min; 72°C, 1min) _{30 cycles} 72°C, 10min.

Digest 20µl of PCR product. Add 1.5µl Hind III, 2.5µl buffer. Incubate for 12h 37°C. 15°C on hold. Run digest products on a **4%** gel Bands WT = 111bp MIN = 123bp

P16 PCR Protocol

PCR mix

		μl
5x Colorless GoTaq Flexi Buffer*		10
MgCl ₂ (25m	nM)	5
dNTPs (10m	nM)	0.4
P16 WT F (100)μM)	0.2
P16 WT R (100)μM)	0.2
P16 Null neo	(100µM)	0.2
P16 Null R1	(100µM)	0.2
Go Taq*		0.2
H ₂ O		31.1

Add 2.5µl gDNA. *GoTaq Flexi DNA Polymerase from Promega.

Primers (5' to 3') P16 WT F = ATG ATG ATG GGC AAC GTT C P16 WT R = CAA ATA TCG CAC GAT GTC P16 Null neo = CTA TCA GGA CAT AGC GTT GG P16 Null R1 = AGT GAG AGT TTG GGG ACA GAG PCR Program: : 94°C, 3min (94°C, 1min; 60°C, 1min; 72°C 1min) ₃₀; 72°C, 10min. 15°C, hold.

Run PCR products on a 2% gel.

Bands WT = 236bp NULL = 723bp

LacZ PCR Protocol

PCR MIX

 $\begin{array}{cccc} & \mu l \\ Buffer & 5 \\ MgCl_2 & (50mM) & 2.5 \\ dNTPs & (10mM) & 0.4 \\ Primer & (100\mu M) & 0.1 (of each) \\ Platinum Taq & 0.2 \\ H_2O \ to \ final \ volume \ of \ 47.5 \end{array}$

Add 2.5µl gDNA. *Primers* LACZ A = CTG GCG TTA CCC AAC TTA AT LACZ B = ATA ACT GCC GTC ACT CCA AC

PCR Program: 95°C, 3min (95°C, 30s; 55°C, 30s; 72°C 1min) ₃₀ 72°C, 5min. 15°C, hold.

Bands LacZ = \sim 500bp

2.3.3 Summary of PCR reactions

PCR	Primer Sequences	PCR Program	Expected
	(5' to 3')		Products
APC	APC P3 = GTT CTG TAT CAT GGA AAG ATA GGT GGT C	95°C, 3min (95°C,	FLOX =
Flox	APC P4 = CAC TCA AAA CGC TTT TGA GGG TTG ATT C	30s; 60°C, 30s; 72°C	314bp
		1min) 30 72°C, 5min.	WT =
		4°C, hold.	226bp
AMVC	MYC FLA = CCGACC GGG TCC GAG TCC CTA TT	04°C 2min (04°C	FLOX –
	MYC FL S = GCC CCT GAA TTG CTA GGA AGA CTG	94 C, 3mm (94 C,	FLOA -
Flox		Imin; 60°C, Imin;	~500bp
		72°C, 1min) ₃₀	WT=
		72°C, 10min. 15°C,	~400bp
		hold	
Cyclin D2	D2-D = GCTGGCCTCCAATTCTAATC	94°C, 3min (94°C,	NULL =
(Split	N2 = CTAGTGAGACGTGCTACTTC	1min; 60°C, 1min;	400bp
PCR)		72°C 1min) 36	
		72°C, 7min. 15°C,	
		hold.	
	D2-D = GCTGGCCTCCAATTCTAATC	94°C, 3min (94°C,	WT =
	D2-G = CCAGATTTCAGCTGCTTCTG	1min; 60°C, 1min;	250bp
		72°C 1min) 36	
		72°C, 7min. 15°C,	
		hold.	

Cre PCR	CRE A = TGA CCG TAC ACC AAA ATT TG	95°C, 3min (95°C,	CRE =
	CRE B = ATT GCC CCT GTT TCA CTA TC	30s; 55°C, 30s; 72°C	~1000bp
		1min) ₃₀	
		72°C, 5min. 15°C,	
		hold.	
Lacz	LACZ A = CTG GCG TTA CCC AAC TTA AT	95°C, 3min (95°C,	
PCR	LACZ B = ATA ACT GCC GTC ACT CCA AC	30s; 55°C, 30s; 72°C	LacZ =
		1min) 30.	~500bp
		72°C, 5min. 15°C,	
		hold.	
P16 PCR	P16 WT F = ATG ATG ATG GGC AAC GTT C	94°C, 3min (94°C,	WT =
	P16 WT R = CAA ATA TCG CAC GAT GTC	1min; 60°C, 1min;	236bp
	P16 Null neo = CTA TCA GGA CAT AGC GTT GG	72°C 1min) 30; 72°C,	NULL =
	P16 Null R1 = AGT GAG AGT TTG GGG ACA GAG	10min. 15°C, hold.	723bp
P21 Null	P21 F = TCT TGT GTT TCA GCC ACA GGC	95°C, 2min (95°C,	WT =
(Split	P21 R = TGT CAG GCT GGT CTG CCT CC	30s; 59°C, 30s; 72°C,	430bp
PCR)	(WT PCR)	1min) 35	
		72°C, 3min. 4°C hold.	
	P21-5. = ATT TTC CAG GGA TCT GAC TC 3'	95°C, 2min (95°C,	NULL =
	R1N-1A = CCA GAC TGC CTT GGG AAA AGC 3'	30s; 59°C, 30s; 72°C,	150bp
	(P21 interrupted PCR)	1min) 35	
		72°C, 3min. 4°C hold.	
Min PCR	MIN1 = TCT CGT TCT GAG AAA GAC AGA AGC T	94°C, 2min (94°C,	WT =
	MIN2 = TGA TAC TTC TTC CAA AGC TTT GGC TAT	1min; 60°C, 1min;	111bp

72°C, 1min) _{30 cycles} 72°C, 10min. MIN =

123bp

2.3.4 Controls for PCR experiments

For all PCR reactions, a negative control was used. This included a sample which contained PCR mix but with water in the place of mouse tail DNA. This was used to ensure that there was no genomic contamination. Secondly, in some cases a positive control was used, where the DNA from a mouse known to carry the mutation/deletion in question was used along side the tested samples.

2.4 Wholemount Method for assaying recombination through LacZ expression

For assaying LacZ expression, the whole gut was removed and flushed with ice-cold PBS. Following which, the gut was flushed with ice-cold X-gal fixative (2% formaldehyde, 0.1% gluteraldehyde in PBS). The whole gut was then cut into 4 sections and pinned out 'en face' onto a wax plate. Once gut sections were pinned out they were fixed with X-gal fixative for 1 hour. They were then washed once with PBS and incubated in DTT demulcifying solution for 30 minutes (50ml/plate: 5 ml glycerol, 5ml 0.1 M Tris pH 8.2, 10mls 100% ethanol, 30 ml saline [0.9% NaCl], 170mg DTT. Plate was then washed 2x with PBS and incubated overnight with gentle agitation in X-gal stain: 200µl solution A (5% X-gal in DMF) in 50ml solution B (0.1g MgCl₂, 0.48g K-ferricyanide, 0.64 K-ferrocyanide in 500ml PBS). The following day examined presence or absence of blue/green colour. Wash plate with PBS and fix in 10% formalin.

2.5 DNA Damage inducing agents

For assessing whether c-Myc deficiency affects the DNA damage response following gamma irradiation 'wild type' $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{++}$ and c-Myc deficient $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{n/n}$ mice were irradiated with 14 Gy irradiation using a Cs¹³⁷ source delivered at a dose rate of 0.423 Gy/min. Mice were then harvested at 30 mins, 1, 2, 3, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hour timepoints following the irradiation. At least 3 mice were used for each timepoint. For cisplatin treatment, mice were given a single IP injection of 10mg/kg Cisplatin and harvested 6 hours later (Purchased from David Bull Laboratories and distributed by Faulding Pharmaceuticals).

2.5.1 Nutlin Treatment

For assessing whether MDM2 upregulation abrogated apoptosis following c-Myc deletion, 'wild type' $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{++}$ and c-Myc deficient $AhCre^+ C-Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice were gavaged with either 200µl of vehicle or 200 mg/kg of Nutlin-3a (synthesized at the Roche Research Center, Nutley, NJ) twice a day as previously described (Tovar et al., 2006). On day 4 post Cre induction, mice were given a single application of Nutlin and irradiated with 14Gy and harvested 6 hours following the irradiation.

2.5.2 Assaying apoptosis, mitosis and crypt size in vivo.

At each indicated time point following either induction of β -napthoflavone and or following DNA damage, a minimum of three animals were killed and the small intestine was removed, flushed with water and fixed overnight in methacarn. Samples were wound into 'swiss rolls' and stored in 70% ethanol prior to staining.

Haematoxylin and Eosin (H&E) stained sections were made and apoptosis was scored through the use of the Highly Optimised Microscopic Environment (HOME) microscope (Clarke *et al.*, 1994).

Apoptosis was identified through its morphological appearance. Apoptosis is recognisable in the intestine through the appearance of smooth membrane bound apoptotic bodies. Cells shrink to produce a halo around the apoptotic bodies with clear chromatin condensation within the nuclei. The nuclei also stains a much redder colour (see Kerr *et al.*, 1972, Wyllie *et al.*, 1980). Apoptosis was independently confirmed by immunohistochemical staining with an antibody against active caspase 3.

Crypt size was scored from H&E stained sections by counting the total number of cells contained within one crypt. For each analysis, 25 full crypts were scored from at least 3 mice of each genotype. Similarly, mitosis was scored from H&E stained sections by counting the total number of mitotic cells per crypt. Mitotic cells were identified morphologically to be undergoing division. Once again, for each analysis, 25 full crypts were scored from at least 3 mice of each genotype.

2.5.3 Assaying proliferation and migration in vivo

In order to examine levels of proliferation, mice were injected with 250µl of bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) (Amersham) two hours prior to being sacrificed. Similarly, in order to score migration, mice were injected with BrdU 24 hours prior to being sacrificed. Immunohistochemical staining for BrdU was then performed using an anti-BrdU antibody. At least 3 mice were used for each genotype and timepoint. To examine levels of proliferation, following a two hour BrdU pulse chase, position and total number of BrdU positive cells per crypt were counted. To examine migration levels, following a 24 hour BrdU pulse chase, the position of total BrdU positive cells were scored and compared to those at 2 hours by plotting their cumulative frequency.

To quantify levels of proliferation between adenomas from $Apc^{Min/+}$ and $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ mice, 3 mice of each genotype were injected with BrdU two hours prior to be sacrificed. BrdU immunohistochemistry was then performed on paraffin embedded intestinal sections of these mice. For each mouse, 3 different adenomas were identified, and for each adenoma, the total number of BrdU positive cells per 500 tumour cells was counted and scored as a percentage. The average between these 3 adenomas was taken as the final percentage of BrdU positive cells per 500 tumour cells for that mouse.

2.6 Immunohistochemistry

2.6.1 Immunohistochemistry on frozen sections:

Immunohistochemistry for Senescence associated β-galactosidase:

Frozen sections of either kidney or intestinal gut parcels were cut into 3µM sections on Poly-L-lysine slides (Sigma). Sections were then thawed at room temperature for 30 minutes. The senescence β-galactosidase staining kit from Cell Signalling (# 9860) was used for this IHC. Slides were then fixed with 1x fixative solution from the kit for 10 minutes at room temperature. Slides were then washed 2x in dH20. A 1x staining solution from the kit was then prepared and the pH was adjusted to 5.5. Slides were incubated with the staining solution overnight at 37° C. A small piece of parafilm was applied to each slide to ensure that the staining solution did not evaporate. The following day, excess staining solution was removed from the slides and the slides were then washed in dH20 for 5 minutes. Slides were mounted using DPX (TCS biosciences # HC8610) mounting medium.

2.6.2 Immunohistochemistry on paraffin sections:

For all immunohistochemistry on paraffin sections, except for β -catenin, antigen retrieval was performed with citrate buffer either in the microwave or in the water bath (detailed protocols below)

Microwave antigen retrieval:

Make up the following solutions:

Solution A:

10.5g of citric acid

500 mls dH20

Solution B:

29.4g SodiumCitrate

1 litre dH20

To make up a 1.5L solution: Mix : 27mls of solution A + 123mls of solution B and complete to 1.5L with dH20 and adjust to pH 6.0. Add 1.5 L solution to pressure cooker and microwave for 20 minutes or until solution is boiling. Add slides and microwave until pressure is optimized. Continue to boil for another 3-4 minutes.

Remove pressure cooker and place into a sink filled with cold water. Remove lid and allow slides to cool in solution for 20 minutes.

Water Bath antigen retrieval:

Dilute Citrate Buffer (Labvision) 1/10 in distilled water and place 50ml of diluted citrate buffer solution into a glass coplin jar. Immerse coplin jar into a water bath and preheat to 99.9°C. Immerse slides into preheated solution and boil for 20 minutes. Remove coplin jar from water bath and allow to cool for 30 minutes at room temperature in the solution.

2.6.3 Immunohistochemistry for p21:

The staining was done on paraffin embedded, 'quick fixed' (for less than 24hrs) formalin fixed sections. 3µM sections of tissue were cut onto Poly-L-lysine slides (Sigma). Sectioned were dewaxed by placing into xylene for 20 minutes. They were rehydrated through graded ethanol solutions (absolute alcohol, 70 % ethanol) and then into water. Antigen retrieval was performed as per the microwave method. Slides were washed 2-3x 5 minutes in PBS. Blocked slides for 30 minutes with 5% goat serum in PBS. Wash 2-3x 5 minutes with PBS. Incubate slides with Santa Cruz anti-p21 (M-19) (rabbit polyclonal) diluted 1/500 in 5% goat serum /PBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Wash 2-3x 5 minutes with PBS. Block again for 10 minutes with 5% goat serum in PBS Incubate slides 30 min with biotinylated secondary antibody from rabbit ABC kit (Vector Laboratories). Washed slides 2-3x 5 minutes with PBS. Incubated slides with ABC solution for 30 minutes; 2 drops of solution A + 2 drops of solution B in 5 ml 5% goat serum/ PBS. (Leave for 30 minutes to warm up). Mix DAB reagents in the ratio 1ml substrate buffer to 1 drops chromogen. Apply to slides and incubated for 5-10 minutes. Washed slides 2-3x 5 minutes with PBS. Transferred slides to dH2O. Counterstain slides in Haematoxylin for approximately 60 seconds. Wash in running tap water for 5 minutes. Dehydrate slides by washing in increasing concentrations of alcohols (1x 5minute wash in 70% alcohol, 2x 5minute washes in 100% alcohol). Slides were then placed in xylene for 2x 10 minute washes. Slides were then mounted using DPX mounting medium.

2.6.4 Immunohistochemistry for p16:

Immunohistochemistry was performed as in 2.6.3. Exceptions: Slides were incubated with primary antibody to p16 (Santa Cruz M-156) 1/25 in 5% goat serum PBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Slides were then incubated for 30 minutes with biotinylated secondary antibody from rabbit ABC kit (Vector Laboratories).

2.6.5 Immunohistochemistry for p19:

Immunohistochemistry was performed as in 2.6.3. Exceptions: Antigen retrieval was performed as per the water bath method. Slides were incubated with primary antibody p19/ARF 1/300 (Upstate) in 5% goat serum PBS overnight at 4^oC. Slides were then incubated for 30 minutes with biotinylated secondary antibody from rabbit ABC kit (Vector Laboratories).

2.6.6 Immunohistochemistry for Caspase 3:

Immunohistochemistry was performed as in 2.6.5. Exceptions: Antigen retrieval was performed as per water bath method. Slides were incubated with primary antibody antiactive caspase 3 (rabbit polyclonal; AF835, R&D systems) 1/750 in 5% goat serum PBS overnight at 4^oC. Slides were then incubated for 30 minutes with biotinylated secondary antibody from mouse ABC kit (Vector Laboratories).

2.6.7 Immunohistochemistry for y-H2ax:

Immunohistochemistry was performed as in 2.6.3. Exceptions: Slides were incubated with primary antibody γ -H2ax 1/300 (Upstate) in 5% goat serum PBS for one hour at room temperature. Slides were then incubated for 30 minutes with biotinylated secondary antibody from mouse ABC kit (Vector Laboratories).

2.6.8 Immunohistochemistry for p-ATM:

Immunohistochemistry was performed as in 2.6.3. Exceptions: Slides were incubated with primary antibody P-ATM (1/500 pS1981 ROCKLAND 200-301-500) in 5% goat serum PBS for one hour at room temperature. Slides were then incubated for 30 minutes with biotinylated secondary antibody from mouse ABC kit (Vector Laboratories).

2.6.9: Immunohistochemistry for P-Chk-1:

Immunohistochemistry was performed as in 2.6.3. Exceptions: Antigen retrieval was performed as per the water bath method. Slides were incubated with primary antibody P-Chk1 (1:100 Phospho Chk-1 ser 345 Cell Signalling) in 5% goat serum PBS for one hour at room temperature. Slides were then incubated for 30 minutes with biotinylated secondary antibody from rabbit ABC kit (Vector Laboratories).

2.6.10: β-Catenin immunohistochemistry:

Slides were cut and rehydrated as in 2.6.3. Slides were blocked for 30-45 minutes in the following block; 1 litre stock = 4.16g citric acid, 10.76g DiSodium Hydrogen Phosphate

2 hydrate, 1g NaAz; add fresh H₂O₂ to 1.5%. For antigen retrieval, slides were boiled in a water bath for 50 minutes in Tris EDTA; 1 litre stock = 242g Tris, 18.6g EDTA. For working solution, dilute 30ml stock in 1500ml DDW, adjust pH to 8.0 with HCl (3-4 pasteur pipettes). Slides were allowed to cool for 1 hour. Slides were then blocked for 30 minutes in 1% BSA in PBS. Slides were then incubated with β -catenin antibody (mouse monoclonal; C19220, Transduction Laboratories) 1/50 in 1%BSA/PBS for 2 hours at room temperature. Washed slides 3x in PBS. Incubate slides with HRP-labelled polymer from Mouse Envision+ system (Dako systems) for 1 hour at room temperature. Washed slides 3x in PBS. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as 2.6.3.

2.6.11 c-Myc Immunohistochemistry:

Slides were cut and rehydrated as in 2.6.3. Antigen retrieval was performed as per the water bath method for 50 minutes. Slides were allow to cool for 30 minutes at room temperature in solution. Slides were then rinsed in dH20. For prevention of endogenous staining, slides were blocked for 15 minutes in 1.5% H₂O₂ solution in PBS. Slides were then rinsed in water and then in PBS. Slides were blocked for 30 minutes in 5% goat serum in TBST. Slides were then rinsed 3x in TBST. Slides were incubated with primary antibody rabbit anti-c-Myc (Santa Cruz N-262. Lot # C1309) 1:200 in Tris Buffered Saline+ 1% Tween (TBST)/5% goat serum for 48 hours at 4°C. Slides were then washed 3x 10 minutes in TBST, and incubated with secondary PowerVision poly HRP-anti-rabbit IgG for 2 hour at room temperature.

Washed slides 3x 10 minutes TBST. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as in 2.6.3.

2.6.12 BRDU Immunohistochemisty:

Slides were cut and rehydrated as in 2.6.3. Antigen retrieval was performed as per the water bath method for 20 minutes. Slides were allowed to cool for 30 minutes at room temperature in solution. Slides were then rinsed in dH₂O. For prevention of endogenous staining, slides were blocked for 15 minutes in 1.5% H₂O₂ solution in dH₂O. Slides were then blocked for 30 minutes in 1%BSA in PBS. Slides were then incubated with a 1/500 dilution of mouse anti-BRDU [Becton, Dickinson and Company (BD) :cat N 347 580] diluted in PBS/1%BSA overnight at 4⁰C. Slides were then washed 3x in PBS and incubated with secondary polymer HRP-conjugated Envision+ (Mouse Envision+ system Dako Systems) for 1 hour at room temperature. Slides were then washed 3x 5 minutes in PBS. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as in 2.6.3.

2.6.13 P53 Immunohistochemistry:

Slides were cut and rehydrated as in 2.6.3. For epitope retrieval slides were steamed for 40-45 minutes in 10 mM sodium citrate (pH 6.0). Cooled slides slowly at room temperature for 20-30 minutes. Slides were then incubated in methanol/ H_2O_2 (180 mL methanol /20 mL 30% H_2O_2) for 20 min at room temperature. Rinse profusely with dH₂O. Slides were rinsed in PBS three times. Slides were then blocked for 30 minutes at room temperature in normal serum from VECTASTAIN kit (4 drops serum/10 mL 1X

PBS-0.1% Tween-20). Slides were then incubated with primary antibody diluted in blocking solution and incubated for 1-2 hours at room temperature (anti-p53 (CM5 from Vector laboratories) at 1:200 dilution). Slides were then washed 3x in PBS, and incubated with secondary antibody from Vectastain Universal kit (1 drop/10 mL blocking solution) at room temperature for 30 minutes.

Slides were washed 3x in PBS. Incubated slides with ABC solution for 30 minutes; 2 drops of solution A + 2 drops of solution B in 5 ml 5% goat serum/ PBS. Washed slides 3x in PBS. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as in 2.6.3.

2.6.14 MCM2 Immunohistochemistry:

Slides were cut and rehydrated as in 2.6.3. Antigen retrieval was performed as per the microwave method. Slides were then blocked in 10% H202 made with dH20 for 10 minutes at room temperature. Slides were then washed with PBS 3X 5 minutes. Slides were then blocked in 5% goat serum PBS for 30 minutes. Incubated slides with MCM2 (Cell Signalling # 4007) rabbit polyclonal antibody at 1/200 with 5% goat serum PBS. Incubated overnight at 4°C. Washed slides with PBS 3x 5 minutes. Slides were then incubated with secondary polymer HRP-conjugated Envision+ (Rabbit Envision+ system Dako Systems) for 1 hour at room temperature. Slides were then washed 3x 5 minutes in PBS. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as in 2.6.3.

2.6.15 MDM2 Immunohistochemistry:

IHC was performed as in MCM2 staining. Exceptions: Antigen retrieval was as per the water bath method. Incubate with primary antibody: (Lab Vision MDM2 smp14 ms- 291-p1) at 1/200 with 20% rabbit serum in PBS for 1hr at room temperature. Wash slides with PBS 3x 5 minutes. Slides were then incubated with secondary polymer HRP-conjugated Envision+ (Mouse Envision+ system Dako Systems) for 1 hour at room temperature. Slides were then washed 3x 5 minutes in PBS. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as in 2.6.3.

2.6.16 Ki-67 Immunohistochemistry:

IHC was performed as per MCM2 IHC. Incubate with primary antibody: LabVision (now Thermo; RM-9106) 1/250 in 5% goat serum PBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Wash slides with PBS 3x 5 minutes. Slides were then incubated with secondary polymer HRP-conjugated Envision+ (Rabbit Envision+ system Dako Systems) for 1 hour at room temperature. Slides were then washed 3x 5 minutes in PBS. Slides were then developed with DAB, rehydrated and mounted as in 2.6.3.

2.6.17 Control for Immunhistochemistry

For all immunohistochemical stains performed both positive and negative controls were used. Positive controls included samples that were known to have high expression of that particular protein. For example, when performing immunohistochemistry for β -catenin, a

section of mouse intestine that was homozygous for *Apc*, which displays high levels of nuclear β -catenin throughout the crypt was used. Negative controls included samples of tissue from mice that were known (through genotyping) to have a complete genetic deletion for that particular gene. For example when staining for p16, c-Myc and p21, control samples from genetically knockout (p16, p21) and c-Myc (floxed) mice were used along side tested samples.

2.7 Epithelial extractions

In order to obtain a population of cells enriched for epithelial cells, an epithelial extraction protocol based on that of Bjerknes & Cheng (Bjerknes and Cheng, 1981) was performed on freshly harvested intestine. Briefly, a 10cm section of small intestine was flushed well with water before being tied off at one end and everted over a 4mm glass rod. Vibration was then applied to the glass rod, and the intestine placed in 10mM EDTA in Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS; Gibco) at 37°C for 15min. The intestine was then moved into a clean tube of 10mM EDTA/HBSS and incubated in the same fashion for a further 15min. Centrifugation (2700 x g, 4°C, for 15 minutes) yielded a pellet containing predominantly epithelial cells.

2.8 Protein extraction from epithelial extracts

Protein was extracted from intestinal epithelial extracted samples by standard methods using lysis buffer (20mM Tris-Hcl pH8.0, 2mM EDTA [pH8.0], 0.5% [v/v] NP-40) containing protease inhibitors (Complete Mini Protease inhibitor tablets, Roche) and

phosphatase inhibitors (25mM sodium β-glycerophosphate, 100mM sodium fluoride, 20nM Calyculin A, 10mM sodium pyrophosphate).

2.8.1 Determination of protein concentration

For estimation of protein concentration a microscale variant of Bradford's dye of binding method was used (Bradford 1976). 5-10µl of protein sample was added to 1ml of Bradford reagent (BioRad), mixed and allowed to stand for 10 minutes before measurement of A595. In each case absorbance measurements were performed against blanks containing an equal volume of the Bradford reagent.

These absorbance measurements were then correlated with freshly generated calibration curve (0-25 μ g of bovine serum albumin in 1ml of bovine serum albumin in 1ml Bradford Reagent) to estimate the protein concentration of the unknown sample.

2.8.2 Western Analysis

For Western analysis, proteins were run on a 10% denaturing polyacrylamide gel.

Protein samples were equalised with RIPA buffer so that all samples were 20µg and of equal volume (20µl). They were then boiled for 5 minutes in 4 x Loading Buffer containing β -mercaptoethanol, quenched on ice, centrifuged and loaded onto the gel. Gels were run for 2 hours at 125V in running buffer or until the protein markers (Gibco) had separated.

Gels were then blotted on PDVF membrane (Millipore) in transfer buffer overnight at 15 mA. Prior to transfer PDVF membrane was soaked in methanol (Fisher) for 30 minutes. After transfer, blots were blocked in TBS/0.1% Tween/10% Marvel (TTM) for one hour. Primary antibodies and conditions used to probe blots were rabbit anti-MDM2 (1:1000; R&D systems AF1244) and mouse anti-β-actin (1:5000; Sigma). Appropriate HRP-conjugated secondary anti-rabbit or anti-mouse antibodies were used (Amersham Biosciences).

Blots were then washed in TBS and visualised using ECL plus (Amersham) on ECL film (Amersham). To confirm equal loading after blotting, blots were then stained with Ponso Red (Sigma).

Reagents

15% Loading Gel	10% loading Gel	10% Stacking Gel
3.33ml DDW	6.65ml DDW	3.57ml DDW
11.69ml 30% acrylamide	8.35ml 30% acrylamide	1.70ml 30% acrylamide
(1:29)	(1:29)	(1:29)
9.37ml 1M Tris HCL pH 8.8	9.37ml 1M Tris HCL pH 8.8	0.62ml 1M Tris HCL pH6.8
250µl of 10% SDS (Fisher)	250µl of 10% SDS	50µl of 10% SDS
72µl of 25% APS (Fisher)	72µl of 25% APS	33µl of 25% APS
13.2µl of Temed (Sigma)	13.2µl of Temed	3.6µl of Temed

4x Loading Buffer

200mM Tris HCl pH 6.8 400mm Dithiothreitol (DTT) 8% SDS 0.4% Bromophenol blue 40% Glycerol

10x Running Buffer: For 1 L

30.2g Tris

188g Glycine (Fisher)

Transfer Buffer For 1L: 800ml DDW 200ml methanol 2.9g Tris 14.5g Glycine

2.9 Quantitative PCR

Reverse transcription was performed using the SuperscriptII reverse transcriptase kit (Invitrogen) and Random hexamers (Invitrogen) as per the manufacturer's instructions. qRT-PCR was performed in order to assess the expression of p19ARF from c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes, as well as to assess the expression of Cyclin D2 and CDK4 from both *AhCre⁺Apc^{fl/fl}* and *AhCre⁺Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{-fl/fl}* from intestinal enterocytes. DyNAmo HS (hot-start) SYBR green supermix (Finnzymes, GRI) was added to appropriate cDNA samples and primers. Samples were loaded onto a white one-piece thin-wall 96-well PCR plate (BIOplastics) and the PTC-200 Peltier thermal cycler and Chromo4 continuous fluorescence detector (both MJ Research) were used in conjunction with Opticon Monitor analysis software (Version 2.03, MJ Research) to calibrate and run the reaction.

Primers used for ARF were:

F – CTGGACCAGGTGATGATGA R – ACCAGCGTGTCCAGGA

Primers used for Cyclin D2:

F- CTACCGACTTCAAGTTTGCC

R-GCTTTGAGACAATCCACATCAG

Primers used for CDK4 :

F- AATGTTGTACGGCTGATGGA

R-AGAAACTGACGCATTAGATCCT

Chapter 3: C-Myc is essential for p53 induced apoptosis in response to DNA damage *in vivo*

3.0 Introduction

One of the best known functions of the c-Myc protein is its ability to drive apoptosis in numerous cellular contexts (Askew et al., 1991, Evan et al., 1992, Hoffman and Liebermann, 2008). Of the studies performed, most have concentrated on the ability of c-Myc overexpression to drive apoptosis, unless accompanied by other mutations such as p53 loss (Hermeking and Eick, 1994). The suppression of apoptosis is thought to be a key factor in driving tumourigenesis in vivo, for example overexpression of c-Myc in the pancreatic islets alone does not induce tumourigenesis unless apoptosis is blocked e.g. by p53 loss, BCL-XL overexpression or ARF knockout (Pelengaris et al., 2002, Finch et al., 2009). The studies examining combined c-Myc overexpression and p53 loss have implicated p53 is directly downstream of c-Myc, but whether this is through direct transcriptional control or indirect (e.g. through c-Myc induction of the DNA damage response) is still controversial (Hermeking and Eick, 1994). The most cited model linking c-Myc overexpression to the p53 pathway is via transcription induction of ARF by c-Myc, which in turn inhibits MDM2 (a key negative regulator of p53) (Eischen et al., 1999, Braig et al., 2005). Indeed recent studies overexpressing c-Myc from the Rosa 26 locus showed that c-Myc induced apoptosis only in the colon. This was due to the high expression of the Rosa26 locus and hence overexpression of c-Myc within the colon compared to other tissues led to the induction of ARF and apoptosis. Genetic deletion of ARF rescued this c-Myc induced apoptosis (Murphy et al., 2008b).

Much less well studied is the importance of c-Myc in signalling apoptosis following DNA damage. Thus far no study has examined this *in vivo*, though *in vitro* studies have
suggested it may be of vital importance. There are 3 lines of evidence for this; first (and most importantly) Seoane *et al* (Seoane et al., 2002) have shown that in colorectal cancer cell lines depletion of c-Myc reduces apoptosis as a consequence of altering the balance of downstream effectors of p53 signalling. Thus, in the absence of c-Myc, there are increased levels of the anti-apoptotic cell cycle arrest protein p21 (a target of p53 which is also transcriptional repressed by c-Myc in a complex with Miz), and reduced levels of pro-apoptotic genes such as *bax*, resulting in cell arrest rather than apoptosis. Secondly, numerous transcriptional c-Myc targets (either activated or repressed by C-Myc) such as *bax*, *gadd45a* and *onzin* have been shown to be crucial for DNA damage signalling *in vitro* (Mitchell et al., 2000, Barsyte-Lovejoy et al., 2004, Rogulski et al., 2005). Thirdly, c-Myc has been shown to augment apoptosis in fibroblasts following gamma irradiation (Maclean et al., 2003).

One of the most tractable systems for studying the DNA damage response *in vivo* is the intestinal crypt. Previously, numerous cytotoxic agents such as cisplatin, ionizing radiation and NMNU have been shown to induce apoptosis with a peak induction normally 6-12 hours following DNA damage (Sansom et al., 2003, Sansom and Clarke, 2000). This early wave of apoptosis is completely dependent on the nuclear accumulation of p53. The tractability of this system in conjunction with the our previous data showing that c-Myc deletion is not immediately deleterious to intestinal enterocytes makes this an ideal system to determine whether c-Myc is important for signalling apoptosis in normal cells following DNA damage (Muncan et al., 2006a). Importantly neither of the two studies which conditionally deleted c-Myc from the normal intestine saw any changes in

the physiological levels of apoptosis, which could have possibly confounded any analysis (Muncan et al., 2006a, Bettess et al., 2005). Both studies showed that c-Myc deficient enterocytes could proliferate, however our study showed that both the level of proliferation and cell size was reduced compared to wild type intestinal enterocytes.

In this study we show that c-Myc is essential for the induction of apoptosis within the intestinal crypt due to the inability of c-Myc deficient cells to upregulate p53. Mechanistically this was associated with high levels of MDM2 in Myc deficient cells and treatment with the MDM2 inhibitor nutlin restored the upregulation of p53 and induced apoptosis.

3.1 Results

3.1.1: c-Myc deficient crypts do not undergo apoptosis following treatment with DNA damaging agents

We first examined whether c-Myc deletion could alter the DNA damage response to ionizing radiation. To induce Cre mediated gene deletion, $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{n/n}$ mice and control $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{+/+}$ mice were given 3 injections ip of 80mg/kg β -napthoflavone within a single day. This protocol leads to near constitutive levels of c-Myc deletion from the intestinal epithelium 4 days following Cre induction (Muncan et al., 2006a) (Figure 3.1 b). At this stage, no Cre recombinase expression can be detected (gene loss remains as the deletion event occurs within the stem cell population) (Ireland et al., 2004). $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{n/n}$ mice and control $AhCre^+ c-Myc^{+/+}$ mice were then exposed to 14Gy of gamma irradiation and the induction of apoptosis was scored 6 hours following the irradiation.

Analysis of H&E stained sections of the small intestine of wild type mice clearly showed a significant induction of apoptosis following 14Gy gamma irradiation (Figure 3.2a-b), compared to their un-irradiated littermates as has been previously reported. However, the number of apoptotic figures was significantly reduced in c-Myc deficient mice given the same dose of irradiation (Figure 3.2 b, Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.001, n=6).



Figure 3.1: Efficient c-Myc deletion 4 days following Cre induction.

c-Myc immunohistochemistry performed on intestinal sections from wild type (AhCre⁺ Myc^{+/+}) (a) and c-Myc deficient (AhCre⁺ c-Myc^{$\eta\eta$}) (b) mice. Note complete loss of c-Myc protein from the intestinal crypt (b).

To confirm the scoring of apoptosis on H&E sections, immunohistochemistry was performed against cleaved ('active') Caspase 3 (Marshman et al., 2001) and once again the number of caspase 3 positive cells was significantly lower in irradiated c-Myc deficient mice when compared to wild type mice given the same dose of gamma irradiation (14Gy) (Figure 3.2 c-d).



Figure 3.2: c-Myc deficient crypts do not undergo apoptosis following treatment with 14Gy irradiation. (a) H&E staining of wild type $(AhCre^+ Myc^{+/+})$ and c-Myc deficient $(AhCre^+ c-My\sigma^{0/p})$ intestines six hours following 14Gy irradiation, arrows shows apoptotic figures in wild type mice. (b) Scoring of apoptotic figures from H&E sections shows a significant decrease in apoptosis in c-Myc deficient mice following 14Gy irradiation compared to wild type (p=0.001, Mann-Whitney U test,n=6). c) Immunohistochemical staining for cleaved ('active') Caspase 3 was performed on intestinal sections of wild type and c-Myc deficient mice. (d) Quantification of these sections revealed a significant decrease in the number of Caspase-3 positive cells in c-Myc deficient mice following 14Gy irradiation compared to wild type (p=0.0001, Mann-Whitney U test,n=3).

To extend this analysis beyond a single timepoint, we next scored apoptosis at a series of different times following gamma irradiation and found significantly lower levels of apoptosis at all timepoints subsequent to 2 hours in c-Myc deficient intestinal crypts (Figure 3.3 a).

The resistance of apoptosis of c-Myc deficient enterocytes was not restricted to high doses of γ irradiation, as apoptosis following either a lower dose of irradiation (5Gy) or cisplatin treatment was also found to be c-Myc dependent (Figure 3.3 b-c). This failure to undergo apoptosis was not simply because c-Myc deficient cells were not cycling, as we and others have previously shown that c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes can undergo proliferation (Muncan et al., 2006a).



Figure 3.3: c-Myc deficient crypts do not undergo apoptosis following treatment with DNA damaging agents.

(a) Graph showing that c-Myc is essential for the induction of apoptosis following 14Gy irradiation. Each timepoint represents at least 3 mice, illustrating significantly lower levels of apoptosis in c-Myc deficient mice at all timepoints after 2 hours. (b-c) Graphs showing c-Myc is essential for apoptosis 6 hours following 10 mg/kg of cisplatin (Mann-Whitney U test, p< 0.01, n=3). treatment or lower levels of irradiation (5Gy) (Mann-Whitney U test, p< 0.05, n=3).

3.1.2 c-Myc deficient enterocytes do not upregulate p53

The phenotype of c-Myc deficiency paralleled the well established phenotype of p53 deficiency in the intestine, namely a strong suppression of the immediate wave of apoptosis (Sansom and Clarke, 2000, Sansom and Clarke, 2002, Clarke et al., 1994) . Taking this information with previous data suggesting direct links between c-Myc and p53, we investigated the kinetics of p53 induction in the murine small intestine (Hoffman and Liebermann, 2008). Figure 3.4a-c shows that p53 levels rise sharply in intestinal crypts following gamma irradiation, but in c-Myc deficient mice this upregulation does not occur. Therefore this provided a ready mechanism for the abrogated apoptosis.

An alternative mechanism for failed apoptosis is that deletion of c-Myc causes a derepression of p21 which could also block apoptosis in this system (Peukert et al., 1997, Seoane et al., 2002). We and others have previously shown that c-Myc deficiency alone is not sufficient to trigger p21 upregulation in the intestine, however following combined Apc and c-Myc deletion a clear induction of p21 was observed (Muncan et al., 2006a, Sansom et al., 2007, Wilkins and Sansom, 2008). Following irradiation (despite the failed p53 activation) p21 was still upregulated in c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes (Figure 3.4d-f). To determine whether the lack of transcriptional repression of p21 by c-Myc was sufficient to block apoptosis we intercrossed p21 knockout mice to mice carrying the *Ah Cre* transgene and loxp flanked *C-Myc* alleles to generate *AhCre*⁺ *c-Myc*^{*fl/f*} *p21*^{-/-} mice. Cre was induced in these mice as described above, and these mice were irradiated four days after Cre induction and apoptosis was scored 6 hours following 14Gy irradiation. As expected, p21 was no longer upregulated in the intestinal crypts of these mice following

irradiation and importantly they displayed the same lack of apoptosis in response to irradiation as the single c-Myc deficient intestinal crypts (Figure 3.4g). Therefore this demonstrates that the induction of p21 was not responsible for the block of apoptosis and that the failed p53 upregulation was the most likely cause of our phenotype.

•



Figure 3.4: c-Myc deletion prevents p53 accumulation after DNA damage. p53 IHC showing p53 expression in intestinal crypts in unirradiated (a) and after 6 hours following 14Gy irradiation (b) in wild type $(AhCre^+ c-Myc^{+/+})$ mice. Note the large induction of nuclear p53 following irradiation in these mice (b). (c) p53 IHC showing lack of p53 expression in intestinal crypts of c-Myc deficient $(AhCre^+ c-Myc^{0/9})$ mice 6 hours post 14Gy irradiation. d-e) p21 IHC showing p21 expression in intestinal crypts in unirradiated (d) and after 6 hours following 14Gy irradiation (e) in wild type mice. (f) p21 IHC showing p21 expression in intestinal crypts of c-Myc deficient mice 6 hours post 14Gy irradiation. Note the large induction of nuclear p21 following irradiation in a p53 independent manner. (g) Graph showing $AhCre^+ Myc^{0/9} p21^{-4}$ mice display the same lack of apoptotic response to 14Gy irradiation as the c-Myc deficient mice, illustrating that the induction of p21 in these mice is not responsible for the failure to upregulate p53 and induce apoptosis.

3.1.3 c-Myc deficient enterocytes sense the DNA Damage Stimuli

From the literature there are numerous potential mechanisms which could explain the failure to see increased levels of p53 protein in c-Myc deficient enterocytes. These include: failure to detect DNA damage, reduced p53 protein stability, reduced transcription or translation of p53 mRNA (Hoffman and Liebermann, 2008). Therefore we decided to test a number of these potential mechanisms.

First, we investigated if DNA damage recognition was functioning in the c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes, and examined whether there was efficient activation of the DNA damage sensing proteins γ H2AX and ATM. This is particularly important in terms of ATM as it has previously been suggested that ATM is required for c-Myc to activate p53 (Pusapati et al., 2006). γ H2AX becomes phosphorylated by ATM at the sites of double strand breaks in DNA, and is essential for their recognition and repair (Paull et al., 2000). We performed immunohistochemistry using an antibody which specifically recognises the activated, phosphorylated form of γ H2AX to determine if this mechanism of DNA damage response was still intact in c-Myc deficient mice. In wild type mice, the level of P- γ H2AX is dramatically increased 30 minutes after irradiation and this level decreases 6 hours later as DNA damage is repaired. This activation of γ H2AX following either γ irradiation or cisplatin was also observed in c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes (Figure 3.5 a-h).

y- H2ax IHC



Figure 3.5: c-Myc deficient enterocytes are able to sense DNA damage

a-b) Immunohistochemisty for γ -H2ax showing low levels in the intestinal crypts of unirradiated wild type and c-Myc deficient mice. c-h) Immunohistochemisty for γ -H2ax showing a large upregulation in both wild type and c-Myc deficient mice 30 minutes after 14 Gy irradiation, illustrating that c-Myc deficient enterocytes are able to sense DNA damage stimuli.

We also used an antibody specific to the activated, phosphorylated form of ATM. ATM is a regulator of cellular response to DNA damage, and is autophosphorylated and associates with other proteins such as p53, MDM2 and Chk2 to arrest cell cycle at G1. In common with the γ H2AX results, p-ATM and Chk1 are still activated in response to DNA damage in wild type and c-Myc deficient mice (Figure 3.6a-t). Taken together these results demonstrate that the DNA damage response is still intact in c-Myc deficient enterocytes, and suggests that the mechanism behind the failure to induce apoptosis in response to DNA damage is through the control of p53 levels (either at the RNA or protein level).





Figure 3.6: p-ATM and Chk-1 is still activated in response to DNA damage in wild type and c-Myc deficient mice. a-b) IHC for p-ATM showing low levels of expression in the intestinal crypts of wild type $(AhCre^+ c-Myc^{+/+})$ and c-Myc deficient $(AhCre^+ C-Myc^{0/3})$ mice. c-j) IHC for p-ATM showing equal levels of upregulation in wild type and c-Myc deficient mice, 1- 3 hours following 14Gy irradiation. k-l) IHC for Chk-1 showing low levels of expression in the intestinal crypts of wild type and c-Myc deficient mice. m-t) IHC for Chk-1 showing equal levels of upregulation in wild type and c-Myc deficient mice, 1- 3 hours following 14Gy irradiation.

3.1.4 MDM2 upregulation and P19ARF and nucleolin downregulation in c-Myc deficient enterocytes.

Given the number of studies in the literature that link Myc to control of p53 stability, we next investigated the ARF-MDM2-P53 pathway (Eischen et al., 1999, Braig et al., 2005). One of the key regulators of p53 protein stability is the MDM2 E3 ubiquitin ligase. Loss of MDM2 *in vivo* leads to embryonic death due to the activation of high levels of p53 which can be rescued by co-deletion of p53 (Montes de Oca Luna et al., 1995, Jones et al., 1995). First we examined the levels of MDM2 following c-Myc deletion by immunoblotting and immunohistochemistry and found a marked upregulation of MDM2 in c-Myc deficient cells (Figure 3.7 a-e).



Figure 3.7: c-Myc deletion causes an accumulation of MDM2. (a) MDM2 IHC showing no expression in intestinal crypts of wild type $(AhCre^+ c-Myc^{+/+})$ mice. b-c) MDM2 IHC showing a large increase of MDM2 expression in c-Myc deficient $(AhCre^+c-Myc^{0,0})$ mice in both unirradiated and 14Gy irradiated mice.(d) Immunoblotting for MDM2 shows a marked increase in MDM2 protein levels in both unirradiated and 14Gy irradiated mice c-Myc deficient intestines. (e) Western blot for MDM2 shows an increase of MDM2 protein levels at both 1 and 2 hours following 14Gy irradiation in c-Myc deficient mice.

To test if this was functionally important for blocking apoptosis in the c-Myc deficient mice we employed the MDM2 antagonist, Nutlin-3a. Nutlin is a selective small-molecule inhibitor of the p53-MDM2 interaction that releases p53 from MDM2 control, leading to accumulation of the tumour suppressor protein and activation of the p53 pathway (Tovar et al., 2006, Vassilev, 2007). Treatment of cancer cells with wild type p53 induces cell arrest and apoptosis *in vitro* and suppressed the growth of human tumour xenografts in nude mice (Vassilev et al., 2004, Tovar et al., 2006).

c-Myc deficient mice were treated with Nutlin twice daily on days 1-3 post Cre induction and a final time 3 hours prior to 14Gy irradiation on day 4. This methodology was employed as it has been shown previously that Nutlin can knockdown MDM2 for approximately 12 hours in vivo and a number of doses are required for full functional inhibition (Tovar et al., 2006). Apoptosis was scored in wild type and c-Myc deficient mice 6 hours following irradiation and a restoration of the apoptotic response was observed in c-Myc deficient mice treated with Nutlin though not vehicle (Figure 3.8a). Most importantly, this restoration of the apoptotic response correlated with the induction of p53 in the c-Myc deficient mice treated with Nutlin (Figure 3.8d). Consistent with previous reports, Nutlin treatment had no obvious impact on proliferation or apoptosis of wild type intestinal enterocytes (either alone or treated with 14Gy) (Vassilev et al., 2004). Unirradiated c-Myc deficient intestines showed increased levels of p21 and small but significant decrease in proliferation though no changes in apoptosis. Consistent with other reports, no gross changes in p53 levels could be observed which could reflect either transient low level p53 activation or that p53 levels were below our threshold of detection.



Figure 3.8: Treatment of c-Myc deficient mice with Nutlin restores apoptosis and p53 response

(a) c-Myc deficient mice treated with Nutlin exhibited a full restoration of the response (p=0.04, Mann-Whitney U test, n=3), which was not observed in c-Myc deficient mice treated with vehicle. Note this restoration of apoptosis correlates with an induction of p53 in c-Myc deficient mice treated with Nutlin (d). b-d) Immunohistochemistry for p53 shows that p53 now accumulates in Nutlin treated c-Myc deficient intestines following gamma irradiation (d) but not vehicle treated (b) and non-irradiated c-Myc deficient intestines (c).

A number of potential pathways affecting MDM2 stability could be affected by c-Myc deletion. Recent studies have implicated the c-Myc transcriptional target gene nucleolin in regulation of p53 stability in two opposing manners. Saxena *et al* (2006) (Saxena et al., 2006) showed that nucleolin inhibits MDM2 by multiple mechanisms including direct binding and reduction of protein levels, and thus is a positive regulator of p53 stability. Contrastingly, Takagi et al (2005) (Takagi et al., 2005) showed that nucleolin can bind to the 5' UTR of p53 causing degradation of the p53 message. To determine if nucleolin was a c-Myc target in the intestine we performed immunhistochemistry, which clearly shows that nucleolin levels were much lower in intestines of c-Myc deficient mice (Figure 3.9a-d). Thus this could be responsible for the altered levels of MDM2 seen in c-Myc deficient intestines. Moreover, we have also previously shown that nucleophosmin levels are also downregulated following c-Myc deletion (Muncan et al., 2006a) and nucleophosmin has also been shown to regulate p53 levels (both positively and negatively) (Colombo et al., 2002).

Nucleolin IHC



Figure 3.9 : c-Myc deficient enterocytes are unable to upregulate nucleolin

(a-d) Nucleolin IHC showing lack of the c-Myc target gene nucleolin in c-Myc deficient mice compared to wild type, in both unirradiated as well as 14Gy irradiated mice.

Additionally, given the recent studies linking Myc to ARF expression in the intestinal epithelium (Murphy et al., 2008b) we also investigated whether levels of ARF were changed following Myc deletion in the intestine. Immunohistochemistry for p19ARF showed a reduction in p19ARF levels following 14Gy irradiation in c-Myc deficient mice (Figure 3.10a-b). Similarly, qRT-PCR showed that following c-Myc deletion there was a clear downregulation of ARF in response to irradiation (Figure 3.10c). Therefore this data also suggest that the failure to upregulate ARF in Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes following gamma irradiation could also be contributing to the failure of the intestinal enterocytes to undergo apoptosis.



Figure 3.10 : Following 14Gy irradiation, c-Myc deficient enterocytes are unable to upregulate p19ARF

(a) p19ARF IHC showing reduced expression in the intestinal crypts of c-Myc deficient $(AhCre^+ c-Myc^{Ayl})$ mice. (c) Similarly, qRT PCR shows significant reduction in p19Arf levels in c-Myc deficient mice 6 hours following 14Gy irradiation.

3.2 Discussion:

In this study we have examined the role of c-Myc induced apoptosis following DNA damage *in vivo*. To do this we utilized Cre Loxp technology to conditionally delete c-Myc from the murine intestinal epithelium (Muncan et al., 2006b). Following exposure to DNA damage, $c-Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice displayed a dramatic decrease in apoptotic levels, which was due to an inability to upregulate p53. In this study we confirm that following DNA damage, $c-Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice are unable to undergo apoptosis due to a strong upregulation of MDM2, as well as an inability to regulate ARF, resulting in the ablation of p53 levels. This was mechanistically confirmed by treatment with the MDM2 antagonist Nutlin3a, which restored apoptosis and p53 levels following DNA damage in $c-Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice.

It is tempting to speculate that the levels of c-Myc allow cells to be permissive for apoptosis *in vivo*. For example, differentiated villus enterocytes which do not express c-Myc do not induce p53 or undergo DNA damage induced apoptosis following gamma irradiation (despite showing the activation of the γ H2AX). Likewise epithelial tissues that do not undergo DNA damage induced apoptosis such as the liver or the pancreas also fail to upregulate p53 and have very low levels of c-Myc. *In vivo* studies have shown that it is the threshold of Myc expression that determines its biological output. For example, studies by *Murphy et al.* have used the Rosa26 promoter to drive low-level deregulated expression of the switchable form of Myc, Myc^{ERT2}, in target tissues. Results showed that acute activation of Myc lead to an induction of ectopic proliferation in many tissues, including endocrine and exocrine pancreas, liver, kidney epithelium, lung, skin, and lymphoid organs (Murphy et al., 2008a). However, within the colon, higher levels of Myc

phenotype was rescued by ARF deletion. *In vivo* studies from Finch et al. used the switchable form of Myc, MycER^{tam} under control of the villin promoter (a regulatory element active in all epithelial lineages) to drive high levels of deregulated Myc expression within the intestinal epithelium. In contrast to the previous study, induction of Myc within these mice lead to acute activation of the ARF/p53 pathway and a significant increase in apoptosis. Taken together, these two studies show that an important threshold of Myc expression exists whereby low levels of Myc induce proliferation, whilst higher levels of Myc expression need to be obtained in order to induce an apoptotic program, such as activation of the ARF/p53 pathway.

In summary we have shown for the first time in an *in vivo* setting that endogenous c-Myc is absolutely required for induction of p53 dependent apoptosis through an MDM2 dependent pathway.

Chapter 4: p21 loss blocks senescence following Apc loss and provokes tumourigenesis in the renal but not the intestinal epithelium

4.0 Introduction

The Apc tumour suppressor is mutated in approximately 80% of colorectal cancers (CRC) where it is thought to be the key initiating event (Kinzler and Vogelstein, 1996). The major tumour suppressor function of Apc gene is thought to be as a negative regulator of Wnt Signalling.

Outwith colorectal cancer, mutations in the Apc gene are much more rare, however Wnt pathway activation is observed in cancers such asHepatocellular Carcinoma (HCC) through β-catenin activating mutations or loss of negative regulators such as Axin or Axin2 (Satoh et al., 2000, Giles et al., 2003). Similarly activating or stabilizing mutations in β -catenin have been observed in several cancers including melanoma, ovarian carcinomas, childhood hepatoblastomas and medulloblastomas, desmoid tumours as well as non-ductal solid pancreatic tumours (Giles et al., 2003). However in these cancers activating mutations of the Wnt pathways are not thought to be the intitating event. Recently a role for Wnt signalling in renal carcinoma has been proposed as the key renal tumour suppressor protein (Von Hippel-Lindau) VHL, acts through JADE, an E3 ubiquitin ligase to target β -catenin for degradation (Zhou et al., 2005). Therefore, a mutation in VHL results in the stabilization and activation of the oncogenic β -catenin pathway (Behrens, 2008). This link between these 2 pathways helps to explain why FAP (Familial Adenomatous Polyposis) patients, with a germline mutation of Apc rarely present with renal cell carcinoma, but mice with a renal specific deletion of Apc develop cancer similar to those with VHL mutations (Sansom et al., 2005a). Moreover the promoter of the Apc gene is hypermethylated in up to 30% of renal carcinomas (Dulaimi et al., 2004), suggesting Apc loss/reduction may play an important role in the progression of renal carcinoma. Proof of principle experiments in the mouse using tissue specific deletion of Apc have suggested that Apc loss can predispose to renal carcinoma but Apc gene loss alone is a very poor initiating event (Sansom et al., 2005a). Indeed using the *Ah Cre* transgene which yields sporadic constitutive Cre expression within all cell lineages of the kidney, only 1/3 of mice develop renal carcinoma, despite showing the presence of small premalignant lesions from 2 months of age (Sansom et al., 2005a). In contrast deletion of Apc within the intestinal epithelium rapidly leads to a marked 'crypt-progenitor cell-like' phenotype (Sansom et al., 2004) and moreover, deletion of Apc within the LGR5⁺ stem cell zones leads to adenoma formation in as little as 2 weeks (Barker et al., 2009).

Over the past few years there has been a great interest in the role of senescence as a *bona fide* tumour suppression mechanism *in vivo*. Of particular note is oncogene induced senescence, where activation of oncogene leads to senescence often in association with a DNA damage response and the expression of β -galactosidase, hence Senescence Associated β -galactosidase (SA β gal) (Collado et al., 2005) (Collado and Serrano, 2006). The evidence to support this has come from both humans and mice (Collado et al., 2005, Chen et al., 2005). Staining of pre-malignant lesions such as benign nevi, adenomas of the lung and PANINs have shown the expression of SA β gal and cell cycle arrest proteins such as p16 and p21, which are key components of senescence *in vitro*. Conditional activation of oncogenes such as BRAF or KRAS in mice has led to the formation of

premalignant lesions which have been associated with markers of senescence that either fail to progress or rarely progress (Dhomen et al., 2009), (Dankort et al., 2007). However controversy remains in the literature over whether these premalignant lesion really exhibit a permenant irreversible growth arrest and indeed other studies have shown proliferation in equivalent premalignant lesions of the lung (Tan et al., 2001). This raises the question of whether these lesions are truely senescent or more comparable to a reversible growth arrest.

There is very little evidence linking activated Wnt signalling to driving a senescence programme *in vivo*. This is despite the fact that Apc loss drives adenoma formation, and tumours from patients are often thought to progress over years rather than months. Most tissue culture and *in vivo* studies have instead shown that Wnt signalling is either required for or cooperates with other mutations to overcome senescence (Delmas et al., 2007). However in lymphoid cells β -catenin activation has been shown to drive senescence *ex vivo*, suggesting that the Wnt pathway has the capacity to cause senescence albeit not in a physiological setting (Xu et al., 2008).

In this study, we show that Apc loss drives a context dependent senescence response. Within the kidney, Apc loss triggers a p21 dependent senescence programme, abrogation of which rampantly drives renal carcinoma. Within the intestine, Apc loss drives a p21 independent proliferative response hence leading to rapid tumourigenesis.

4.1 Results

4.1.1 Apc loss leads to senescence in the renal epithelium

Our previous studies investigating Apc loss in the renal epithelium using the AHCRE to drive constitutive Cre expression within the kidney have suggested that Apc loss is a very poor tumour initiating event (Sansom et al., 2005a). To investigate the mechanism underpinning this, we investigated the long term fate of Apc deficient cells within the kidney. To do this we intercrossed AHCRE transgenic mice to mice carrying conditionally inactivatable 'floxed' Apc580s alleles (AhCre Apc^{fl/fl}) and the Z/EG GFP Cre reporter transgene. Unlike AhCre Apc^{+/+} Z/EG⁺ (Novak et al., 2000) mice, which showed GFP expression throughout the kidney both on wholemount examination and through immunohistochemical (IHC) staining for GFP, AhCre $Apc^{fl/fl}$ Z/EG⁺ showed very low or no GFP expression via wholemount examination (Figure 4.1 a) and only a small number of cells that expressed GFP by IHC staining on sections (data not shown). This small number of GFP positive cells correlated to the small number of cells which showed nuclear β -catenin (as a marker of Apc loss) and the very low levels present of the Apc recombined allele in the kidneys of AhCre $Apc^{fl/l} Z/EG^+$ mice (Figure 4.1b). This data suggested that most of the cells where Apc was being deleted were being lost from the kidney. Histological examination for apoptotic cells and IHC staining for cleaved caspase 3 failed to reveal any evidence for apoptosis, suggesting cells were not being cleared by apoptosis (Data not shown).



Figure 4.1: Apc deletion within the renal epithelium leads to rapid deletion of recombined cells.

a-b) cartoon showing GFP activation following deletion of the stop codon (and Apc) upon Cre mediated deletion. Note absence of green recombined cells in Apc ($Cre^+ Apc^{-p/p}$) (b) kidney compared to wild type ($WT/Cre^+ Apc^{+/+}$) (a), suggesting that Apc deficient cells are being deleted.

The cells that remained following Apc loss fell into two classifications either single cells that were scattered throughout the kidney and those that had formed small premalignant lesions. Given these lesions rarely progress to cancer we next sought to investigate if Apc loss was inducing senescence within these lesions. Currently a number of OIS (oncogene induced senescent) markers have been proposed (Collado and Serrano, 2006), though these are thought to have tissue specific expression so a definite set of markers that work robustly in all tissues are still lacking. Therefore we tested a number of these markers and found upregulation of p21, p16 and Saβgal in *AhCre Apc*^{*fl/fl*} kidneys. p21 (Figure 4.2 d-f) and p16 (Figure 4.2 g-i) showed upregulation in occasional normal looking renal epithelium nuclei (but only ever in *AhCre Apc*^{*fl/fl*}, which had nuclear β-catenin in coincident section) (Figure 4.2 a-c) and in small premalignant lesions. Saβgal was also present in the pre-malignant renal lesions (Figure 4.2 k) and p21/p16 (data not shown).



Figure 4.2: Deletion of Apc within the renal epithelium leads to an upregulation of senescent markers

a) β - catenin IHC showing only a small subset of Apc (Cre⁺ Apc $\beta\beta$) deficient cells are retained. b-c) β - catenin IHC showing continued expression in small renal lesions. d-f) IHC showing that the same subset of cells expressing β -catenin (Apc deficient cells) express senescent markers p21 and p16 (g-i). j-k) SA- β gal IHC showing positivity in small Apc deficient lesions (k), whilst no SA- β gal positivity in large adenoma (l). Given the lack of markers that are exclusive to senescence the most definitive read out should be a strong reduction/total ablation of proliferation within the premalignant lesions. To test this we performed IHC staining for 2 independent markers of proliferation, first the cell cycle antigen Ki-67, second the replication licensing factor MCM2. Staining of premalignant lesions show little if any expression of these proliferative markers, with staining being restricted to surrounding stromal or immune cells (Figure 4.3 c,f). Figure 4.4 shows back to back staining in a cluster of premalignant cells, showing a coinciding upregulation for β -catenin (Figure 4.4 a) and p21 (Figure 4.4 b), however a marked absence of proliferative markers Ki-67 (Figure 4.4 c) and MCM2 (Figure 4.4 d). Importantly, a strong increase in proliferation can now be seen in the few Apc deficient premalignant lesions that grow out to become larger renal carcinomas (Figure 4.4 e). Taken together this data strongly suggests that Wnt pathway activation is leading to senescence within the renal epithelium.



Figure 4.3: Apc deficient lesions are not proliferative.

a-b) MCM2 IHC showing only a small subset of cell expressing MCM2 in both wild type (*Wt*) (**a**) and Apc deficient (Cre^+ Apc $^{M/2}$) (**b**) mice. **c**) MCM2 IHC showing low levels of proliferation in small Apc deficient renal lesions. **d-f**) Ki-67 IHC showing only a small subset of cell expressing Ki-67 in both Wt (**d**) and Apc deficient (**e**) mice. **f**) Ki-67 showing low levels of proliferation in small Apc deficient renal lesions.



Figure 4.4 Renal carcinomas that grow out from Apc deficient cells become highly proliferative: a-b) IHC showing high levels of β -catenin (a) and p21(b) in small Apc (*Cre⁺ Apc*^{-/0/0}) deficient renal lesions.c-d) However these lesions not proliferative as seen through a lack of expression of Ki67 (c) and MCM2 (d). (e) IHC for MCM2 showing that renal carcinomas that grow out from Apc deficient mice are highly proliferative.
4.1.2 p21 loss robustly cooperates with Apc deletion to cause renal carcinoma

To test the functional significance of the upregulation of OIS markers, we intercrossed *AhCre Apc^{fl/fl}* mice to p21 knockout mice and aged until mice developed renal carcinoma. Previous studies looking at the effect of p21 deletion have shown that p21 knockout mice have a weak predisposition to tumourigenesis, with an average onset of tumour development of 16 months, with the majority of tumours consisting of sarcomas, lymphomas and tumours of the vascular and endothelial origins (Martin-Caballero et al., 2001). Similar studies have gone on to show that p21 null mice are more susceptible to irradiation induced tumourigenesis (Jackson et al., 2003), and that p21 deletion increases tumour formation in Apc 1638 +/- mice when placed on a western diet of high fat and phosphates and low calcium and vitamin D (Yang et al., 2001a). Previous studies have also shown that in an Apc 1638^{+/-} model of intestinal tumourigenesis, p21 was essential for the mitotic arrest as well as the inhibition of Apc-initiated tumour formation by sulindac (Yang et al., 2001b). In all of the three studies mentioned above, loss of one copy of p21 was sufficient to accelerate tumourigenesis or inhibit sulindac efficacy (Jackson et al., 2003) (Yang et al., 2001a) (Yang et al., 2001b). However this may due to the fact that p21 knockout mice have not been intercrossed to models where p21 is upregulated in premalignant lesions. Remarkably within the renal epithelium the impact of p21 was marked. All AhCre Apc^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-} mice rapidly developed signs of renal tumourigenesis (hunching, swelling, anaemia due to blood in the urine) and all had to be sacrificed by 100 days of age (median death 63 days Figure 4.5 a). Histological examination of these kidneys from these mice show the development of renal carcinoma in all mice (often multiple foci) (Figure 4.5 b). No control AhCre Apc^{fl/fl} mice showed

signs of renal tumourigenesis until 180 days, and indeed by 1 year of age only 8% (2 out of 24 mice) had developed renal tumours. Renal carcinomas from AhCre Apc^{fl/fl} $p21^{-/-}$ mice did not express Saßgal (Figure 4.5 c), p16 (Figure 4.5 d) or as expected p21 (Figure 4.5e), showing that p21 loss is sufficient to overcome the senescence block induced by Apc loss. Importantly, these carcinomas continued to express high levels of β-catenin (Figure 4.5f), showing the retention of Apc deficient cells. Immunohistochemistry for Ki-67 (Figure 4.5g) and MCM2 (Figure 4.5h) show strong upregulation of both of these proliferation markers, illustrating that deletion of p21 now renders these carcinomas highly proliferative. Given the rampant acceleration of tumourigenesis by p21 nullizygosity we also assessed whether haploinsufficiency for p21 could accelerate tumourigenesis. Remarkably haploinsufficiency for p21, resulted in a rapid acceleration of tumourigenesis in AhCre Apc^{fl/fl} $p21^{+/-}$ compared to AhCre Apc^{fl/fl} $p21^{+/+}$ (median age of death 109 days Figure 4.5a). To further confirm that escape from a senescene like program was occuring we also aged a small cohort of AhCre Apc^{fl/fl} INK4A^{-/-} mice. Once again all of these developed renal carcinoma by 6 months of age (n=10)(data not shown). Thus this data provides definitive functional evidence that p21 acts as a key block to tumour progression in the kidney in the absence of Apc.



Figure 4.5: p21 loss following Apc deletion leads to rapid onset of renal tumourigenesis. Kaplan Meier survival graph showing a dramatic acceleration of renal tumourigenesis in Apc p21 deficient mice ($Cre^+ Apc^{the} p21^{-/-}$, n= 31, median lifespan 63 days) compared with wt (n=20) or Apc deficient mice ($Cre^+ Apc^{the}$, n=23, Log rank p<0.001). Note a marked acceleration of tumourigenesis in $Cre^+ Apc^{the} p21^{+/-}$ mice (median lifespan 117 days, n=17, Log rank p<0.001). b) H&E of a renal tumour in Apc p21 deficient mice. c-e) Staining shows abscence of senescent markers SA β -gal (c), p16 (d) and p21 (e) in Apc p21 deficient renal tumours. f) β -catenin IHC showing continued Wnt signaling activation in Apc p21 deficient renal tumours. g-h) Ki67 IHC (g) and MCM2 IHC (h) showing a marked increase in proliferation in Apc p21 deficient tumours.

4.1.3 Apc loss does not lead to senescence within the intestine, even within slowly progressing lesions

These data suggest that the reason why Apc loss is not an initiating tumour suppressor in the kidney is due to the induction of senescence. Implicit in this hypothesis is that Apc loss in the intestine should not induce senescence. We therefore investigated this by examining whether Apc loss within the intestinal epithelium provoke senescence. First, we conditionally deleted Apc within the intestinal epithelium by injecting $AhCre Apc^{fl/l}$ mice with 3 injections of β -napthoflavone in a single day. This induces nearly 100 percent recombination within the small intestinal crypt. This regime produces a marked crypt-progenitor cell like phenotype within 4 days of Apc gene deletion(Sansom et al., 2004). Our previous studies have shown that a small subset of cells following Apc loss upregulated p21 at the leading edge of the phenotype (Figure 4.6b) (Sansom et al., 2007). To test whether this might be a senescent population of cells we stained for SA β -gal and found no evidence of positivity (Figure 4.6c). Likewise no upregulation of p16 was observed (Figure 4.6f). Next we stained for the proliferation markers MCM2 and Ki-67 and found that every Apc deficient cell in the small intestine was MCM2 (Figure 4.6g) and Ki-67 (Figure 4.6i) positive, highlighting that there is no senescence following Apc loss in the intestine (albeit over the short term). This fits with our previous studies showing increased MCM2 staining and BrdU incorporation following Apc loss (Sansom et al., 2004).



Figure 4.6: Deletion of Apc does not induce senescence within the intestinal epithelium a-b) p21 IHC showing a small upregulation of p21 in wild type (wt) crypts at the crypt villus junction (a), as well as strong upregulation in a subset of cells in the villus following Apc loss ($Cre^+ Ap\sigma^{(hf)}$). c) Apc deficient crypts are not senescent as shown by lack of Saßgal staining. d-e) p16 IHC showing no major upregulation between wt (d) and Apc deficient crypts (e) (f-g) IHC showing an upregulation of MCM2 staining in the proliferative crypts of wt mice (f), MCM2 is upregulated in all Apc deficient cells (g).(h-i) IHC showing an upregulation of Ki-67 staining in the proliferative crypts of wt mice (h)MCM2 is upregulated in all Apc deficient cells (i).

To confirm that there was not a functional role that p21 was playing we induced *AhCre* $Apc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice at 6 weeks of age with 3 injections of β -napthoflavone to yield near constitutive inducible intestinal recombination and investigated the phenotype of doubly mutant Apc p21 knockout intestines. Confirming the lack of any senescence or arrest at the early stages of Apc loss, Apc p21 double knockout intestines were indistinguishable to single Apc knockout intestines, in terms of proliferation, crypt size, apoptotic or mitotic levels (Figure 4.7 a-d).



Figure 4.7: Deletion of p21 does not affect the Apc intestinal phenotype

a) p21 deletion following Apc loss does not affect the intestinal phenotype as illustrated by a lack of difference in proliferation , marked by BRDU labelling (a, Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.3807). p21 deletion does not affect crypt size (b), levels of apoptosis (c) or mitosis(d)

As the Apc mutation occurs in 80% of colorectal cancer as the initiating event and there has been some evidence to suggest benign adenomas may exhibit some features of senescence we next investigated whether adenomas that are formed following Apc loss show signs of senescence. To do this we examined oncogene induced senescence (OIS) in small lesions and adenomas generated from 3 different models of Apc loss, first the $Apc^{Min/+}$ mouse, second adenomas formed through stem cell deletion of Apc and thirdly single crypt lesions from the non stem cell deletion of Apc. Our previous studies have shown that when Apc is deleted outwith the stem cell zone this leads to protracted tumourigenesis and although adenomas can form, most lesions remain small lesions and do not progress (over a 200-300 day period)(Barker et al., 2009). In all three scenarios we failed to see upregulation of p16, Saßgal, though p21 was expressed within the adenomas of the $Apc^{Min/+}$ mouse (Figure 4.8a-d). To examine the proliferative capacity of the lesions and the adenomas we stained for Ki-67 and MCM2 (Figure 4.8g-h, k-l). Once again both lesions and adenomas exhibited high levels of staining showing that Apc loss within the intestinal epithelium does not provoke senescence within the intestinal epithelium. Therefore even in our protracted models we again fail to see senescence in the premalignant lesions. The major difference we see between the small lesions and adenomas is levels of apoptosis, within the small lesions both proliferation and apoptosis is high whilst in adenomas levels of apoptosis are low; consistent with the notion that apoptotic escape is important for colorectal cancer progression.



Figure 4.8: Apc deletion does not induce OIS within the intestine.

a-d) small intestinal adenoma's arising from $Apc^{min'+}$ mice at 75 days. IHC in intestinal adenomas from $Apc^{min'+}$ mice showing high levels of β -catenin (a), p21 (b) and Ki-67 (c). d) intestinal adenomas from $Apc^{min'+}$ mice lack expression of senescence marker Saßgal. Apc deficient intestinal lesions that grow out from a non-stem cell hit (0.5 mg/kg oral gavage), display high levels of β -catenin (e), with some levels of p21(f) and high levels of proliferative markers Ki-67(g) and MCM2(h). i-l) Lgr5- $EGFP^+$ ·Cre-ER/ Apc^{dyi} mice are treated with a single intreaperitineal injection of tamoxifen to induce recombination in the intestinal stem cell, resulting in intestinal adenoma formation at 24 days. i) β -catenin IHC showing high levels of expression in intestinal adenoma. j) p21 IHC showing upregulation in intestinal adenomas. k-I) IHC showing high levels of proliferation as illustrated by Ki67 (k) and MCM2 IHC (l).

Finally as p21 was expressed in a subset of cells within the adenoma we tested whether p21 functionally modulated Apc mediated tumourigenesis in the intestine. Thus 20 $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/+} p2l^{+/+}$ and $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/+} p2l^{-/-}$ were induced at weaning with β napthoflavone and aged until they developed intestinal tumourigenesis as scored by hunching, paling of feet and weight loss. No significant differences was seen in either age of death, tumour burden or progression in the $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/+} p21^{-/-}$ compared to the *AhCre*⁺ *Apc*^{*fl/+} <i>p21*^{+/+} (Figure 4.9 a-c Mann-Whitney U test , (b) p=0.3118, (c) p=0.1346).</sup> To further test if sensescence was playing a role in the intestinal epithelium we also examined whether INK4A deficiency could accelerate intestinal tumourigenesis. Given the relatively longevity of $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/+}$ mice this made this experiment difficult as $INK4A^{-/-}$ mice develop spontaneous tumourigenesis from 200 days of age. Therefore we crossed $INK4A^{-/-}$ mice to the $Apc^{Min/+}$ model of tumourigenesis, where mice develop intestinal adenomas more rapidly (by 100 days). Once again no difference in time to intestinal ill health or tumour burden was observed between $Apc^{Min/+}$ INK4A^{+/+} or $Apc^{Min/+}$ INK4A^{-/-} animals (Figure 4.9 d-f, Mann-Whitney U test, (e) p= 0.7405, (f) = 0.1601).



Figure 4.9 :Deletion of p21 or Ink4a does not affect intestinal tumourigenesis

Kaplan Meier survival graph showing no acceleration of tumourigenesis between Apc (Cre⁺ Apc^{A/+}, n=15) and Apc p21 (Cre⁺ Apc^{B/+} p21^{-/-}, n=24) mice (Log rank, p=.476). No significant differences were observed either in total tumour number (Mann-Whitney, p=0.1893) (b), average tumour size (Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.3118), or average tumour area (Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.1346) (c). d) Survival graph showing no acceleration of tumourigenesis between Min (Apc^{Min/+}, n=20) and Min Ink4a (Apc^{Min/+} Ink4a^{-/-}, n=25) mice (Log rank, p=0.825). No significant differences were observed either in total tumour number (Mann-Whitney p=0.7405) (e) or average tumour size (Mann Whitney U test, p=0.1601)(f).

4.1.4 Tissue specific C-Myc suppression of p21

Within the intestinal epithelium, we have previously shown that loss of c-Myc strongly suppresses the phenotypes of Apc loss (Sansom et al., 2007). One of the key functions of c-Myc is to repress p21 through its interaction with MIZ1 and we have previously shown p21 is markedly derepressed when Apc and c-Myc are co-deleted within the intestinal epithelium. However in the renal epithelium we observed a clear induction of p21 coincidentally with the accumulation of β -catenin and thus argues in this context c-Myc expression was not sufficient to repress p21. In other tissues such as the skin, the repression of p21 by c-Myc is crucial for tumourigenesis phenotype (Oskarsson et al., 2006). Given increased c-Myc is not sufficient to repress p21 within the kidney following Apc loss this suggested tumourigenesis in Apc p21 double knockout may proceed in a c-Myc independent fashion. To test this we generated triple knockout Apc Myc p21($AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-}$) mice and assessed renal tumour formation in these mice. As can be seen in Figure 4.10 a, renal tumourigenesis still proceeded rapidly in these mice (equivalent to the double Apc p21 knockout mice) despite the absence of c-Myc. Apc Myc p21 renal tumours are histologically identical to Apc p21 mice (Figure 4.10b). Similary, Apc Myc p21 tumours display a continued lack of Saßgal (Figure 4.10 c), whilst continuing to express high levels of β -catenin (Figure 4.10 d) and Ki-67 (Figure 4.10g). Immunohistochemical staining for c-Myc shows complete ablation of protein in Apc Myc p21 tumours (Figure 4.10e) and a high upregulation in Apc p21 tumours(Figure 4.10f). As like the renal carcinomas from the Apc p21 mice, Apc Myc p21 tumours are highly proliferative as seen through MCM2 IHC (Figure 4.10h). This is again in complete contrast to Apc deficient intestinal epithelium which absolutely

requires the correct levels of c-Myc for the phenotypes of Apc loss and tumour formation (Sansom et al., 2007).



Figure 4.10: c-Myc deletion does not affect onset of tumour development.

a) Kaplen Meier survival graph showing no difference in survival between Apc p21 deficient mice ($Cre^+Ap\sigma^{dM}p21^{-k}$, n=31) and Apc c-Myc p21 deficient mice ($Cre^+Ap\sigma^{dM}c-My\sigma^d p21^{-k}$, n=20) (Log rank p= 0.571), illustrating that *c-Myc* deletion does not affect onset of renal tumourigenesis. b) H&E showing Apc c-Myc p21 deficient renal tumours. c) Absence of SA β-gal staining in Apc c-Myc p21 deficient renal tumours. d) β-catenin IHC in Apc c-Myc p21 deficient renal tumours shows Wnt activation. e) c-Myc IHC shows lack of c-Myc expression in Apc c-Myc p21 deficient renal tumours. f) c-Myc IHC showing upregulation of c-Myc in Apc p21 deficient renal tumours, indicating that c-Myc is not important for renal tumour development. (g-h) Strong upregulation of proliferative markers Ki67 (g) and MCM2 (h) showing that Apc c-Myc p21 deficient tumours are highly proliferative.

4.2 Discussion:

Taken together our data shows that Apc loss within the renal epithelium provokes a strong disadvantage with cells upregulating p21 and undergoing senescence. It should be noted that it is hard to exclude from all the *in vivo* studies that this may reflect a long growth arrest as proving a cell will never proliferate is impossible using current methodologies. Given recent data on the immune clearance of senescent cells, it is tempting to speculate that the reduction/loss of the majority of Apc deficient cells within the kidney is due to this process. Given this is a stochastic process, it is difficult to delineate whether this is truely the case or instead reflects a selective disadvantage to the Apc deficient cells in development, causing the kidney to be composed of mainly 'wild type unrecombined' cells. Future studies to investigate different immunocompromised strains to the Apc deficient mice will delineate these two hypotheses. These results therefore serve to explain why Apc mutations are not initiating events in the kidney. It also highlights the reason why FAP patients and $Apc^{Min/+}$ mice do not develop renal carcinoma as loss of Apc alone would lead to a senescence and selective disadvantage. Instead this data predicts strong cooperation of the Wnt pathway in renal carcinogenesis once a driver mutation has occured that will block the senescence pathway. To this end we have previously shown that KRAS activation in the kidney cooperates with Apc loss to drive renal carcinoma (Sansom et al., 2006). Given the recent data that VHL protein loss may increase Wnt signalling and Apc is methylated in renal carcinoma, this may be relevant to human carcinogenesis (Zhou et al., 2005, Dulaimi et al., 2004)

Whilst in the intestine Apc loss drives a strong proliferative (and apoptotic) program. Consistent with this, CRC appears to be one of the few cancers where the *INK4A* locus is not deleted and indeed high levels of p16 correlate with a bad prognosis and the neighbouring gene MTAP (which is often co-deleted with the INK4A locus) is overexpressed (Wassermann et al., 2009, Bataille et al., 2004). Taken together this data shows completely different cooperating oncogene and tumour suppressor mutations between the intestine and the kidney. This functional data again reinforces the notion that Wnt signalling deregulation following Apc loss is sufficient to drive a proliferative fate in the intestine and thus mutations key for tumour progression in other tissues to allow from an escape from a growth/senescence are not required within the intestinal epithelium. This is particularly relevant for INK4A loss as this is mutated at very high levels in pancreatic cancer and melanoma, both which have been associated with senescent premalignant lesions. In addition, studies from this lab have shown that p21 gene knockout strongly cooperates with KRAS^{G12D} to drive pancreatic cancer in the mouse and is downregulated in approximately 40% of human pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (Morton et al submitted).

This study thus provides crucial insights into the context specific outcome of Wnt signalling and raises questions on how important senescence is as a barrier to tumourigenesis in CRC. Several studies have seen SA β gal postive cells in colorectal cancer patients and the DNA damage response activated. More recent data argued that the inflammatory mediators required for senescence like IL-6 were constraining proliferation of premalignant intestinal lesions (Becker et al., 2005),(Grivennikov et al., 2009). One

potential explanation could be is that other oncogenic/tumour suppressor mutations could have initiated these lesions and driven senescence, for example, BRAF or KRAS. However so far Kras^{v12} and Kras^{D12}, LKB1 and PTEN mutation have all been investigated in the murine intestinal epithelial and none induce senescence, indeed most induce proliferation (Sansom et al., 2006, Marsh et al., 2008, Shorning et al., 2009). Therefore the only remaining oncogenic driver of colorectal cancer not studied so far that could induce senescence is BRAF^{V600E} and studies to elucidate whether the impact of this mutation *in vivo* will be of great interest.

Chapter 5: The upregulation of p21 following c-Myc deletion drives differentiation but does not block proliferation of Apc deficient intestinal enterocytes

5.0 Introduction

The c-Myc proto oncogene has been postulated to play a key role in colorectal cancer where Wnt signalling is activated. It has been shown to be overexpressed in 70% of colorectal tumours (Arango et al., 2003) and is a direct Wnt target gene. Moreover c-Myc overexpression has been shown to restore proliferation to colorectal cancer cells where β-catenin has been deleted and most importantly genetic deletion of c-Myc rescues the phenotypes of Apc loss in the murine intestinal epithelium (Sansom et al., 2007). c-Myc is thought to function as an oncogene predominantly through its role as a transcription factor where it has been shown to both transcriptionally activate and repress genes. Following Apc loss, genetic deletion of c-Myc significantly reduces the expression of the majority of the Wnt target genes but also causes a significant increase in the levels of cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor p21 (Sansom et al., 2007). It is now important to delineate the key transcriptional targets of c-Myc that are crucial for the phenotypes of Apc deficiency *in vivo*.

The precise mechanism of how c-Myc transcriptionally represses p21 is relatively well understood as Myc is recruited to the p21 promoter by Miz-1 and inhibits p21 activation (Seoane et al., 2002). Micro-array analysis has confirmed this, implicating p21 as one of the major targets of Myc repression (Gartel and Radhakrishnan, 2005). In normal intestinal epithelium, c-Myc deletion does not cause p21 derepression suggesting that this pathway is more important following either an oncogenic event or following stress (Muncan et al., 2006b). Consistent with this, a marked upregulation of p21 was observed in double knockout Apc c-Myc intestinal enterocytes. A similar phenomenon was observed within the skin where c-Myc deletion had no or only a mild effect on skin homeostasis and the response to TPA. However c-Myc was essential for tumourigenesis induced by DMBA/TPA treatment and in this instance the repression of p21 was the essential c-Myc target as tumourigenesis was restored in double knockout c-Myc p21 keratinocytes (Oskarsson et al., 2006).

p21 WAF1/CIP1 is a cyclin dependent kinase (CDK) inhibitor that belongs to the cip/kip family of CDK inhibitors, and whose main function is to inhibit cyclin/cdk 2 complexes and inhibit cell cycle progression (Gartel and Radhakrishnan, 2005). In vivo studies have shown that p21 null mice are viable but develop spontaneous tumours at 16 months of age (Martin-Caballero et al., 2001). In accordance with these findings, previous studies have also shown that deletion of p21 results in an increase in tumourigenesis following irradiation (Jackson et al., 2003). Deletion of p21 has been shown to increase tumourigenesis in Apc 1638^{+/-} mice (Yang et al., 2001a), and has also been shown to be essential for the mitotic arrest and inhibition of Apc-initiated tumour formation by sulindac in Apc 1638^{+/-} mice (Yang et al., 2001b). Expression of p21 is down regulated in human colon tumours, linking defective expression of p21 with shorter survival rates for patients with colorectal cancer (Zirbes et al., 2000). P21 deficiency also decreases the number of mature goblet cells, which is significant as the loss of this lineage and mucin secretion is characteristic of early, preneoplastic aberrant crypt foci in patients who are at risk for developing colon cancer (Zirbes et al., 2000).

In this study, we have investigated whether the upregulation of p21 is crucial for the crypt progenitor cell like phenotype of Apc deficiency. Surprisingly loss of p21 did not restore proliferation to double knockout Apc Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes, though it repressed the ability of double knockout intestinal enterocytes to migrate up the crypt-villus axis and to form villi.

5.1 Results

5.1.1 P21 deletion does not restore the Apc crypt progenitor cell phenotype to doubly mutant Apc c-Myc enterocytes

Previous studies have shown that deletion of Apc in vivo leads to a crypt progenitor phenotype, characterized by hyperproliferation and perturbed migration and differentiation (Sansom et al., 2004). To investigate the pattern of p21 localisation, we performed IHC for p21 on wild type, Apc, and Apc Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes. In wild type crypts weak p21 staining is observed in cells at the top of the crypt as they differentiate into villus (Figure 5.1a). Following Apc loss, p21 is upregulated more strongly but again only in a small subset of Apc deficient cells. The p21 positive cells are in the top 1/3 of Apc deficient crypts in cells which often have an increased size (Figure 5.1b). It is possible these cells had originally exited the crypt before Apc loss [it takes 3 days to see nuclear β -catenin within the intestinal crypt presumably due to the time required to induce Cre recombinase expression and turn over the Apc protein (Sansom et al., 2004)]. However within double knockout Apc Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes high p21 expression is now observed through out the crypts (Figure 5.1c). Previous in vivo studies have shown that deletion of c-Myc alone is not sufficient to upregulate p21 (Muncan et al., 2006b). Our staining here is consistent with these previous studies. Given these findings and that p21 was now upregulated in almost every crypt cell of doubly mutant Apc Myc mice, we hypothesized that the repression of p21 by c-Myc might be key to the Apc 'hyper- proliferative' phenotype. In order to examine this we generated described and crossed $Cre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice to $p21^{-/-}$ mice (Ireland et al., 2004, Sansom et al., 2007). Mice were injected intraperitoneally with 3 injections of the inducer β -napthoflavone within one day, which yields nearly 100% recombination within the small intestine, and mice were examined at day 4 post injection.

Figure 5.2 (c-d) shows no gross morphological changes between $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta}$ and $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice. $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice continue to display small crypts like those of *wild type* and $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta}$ mice and do not resemble those of $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta}$ mice. This illustrates that deletion of p21 does not result in the reversion to the morphological appearance of the crypt progenitor phenotype. In order to determine if $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice continued to express high levels of Wnt signalling, we performed immunohistochemical staining for nuclear β -catenin. Importantly, Figure 5.2e shows a continued upregulation of β -catenin in the crypts of these mice, whilst immunhistochemistry for c-Myc (Figure 5.2f) shows complete protein loss.



Figure 5.1: p21 is expressed in the crypts of Cre+ Apc fift Myc fift mice

(a) Immunohistochemical staining for p21 showing very little expression in wild type (*Wt*) crypts (b) Following Apc loss p21 is now upregulated in a subset of cells in the villus.(c) Following combined Apc and C-Myc loss, p21 is now highly upregulated throughout the crypt.



Figure 5.2: p21 deletion following combined c-Myc and Apc loss does not result in any gross morphological changes.

(a) H&E showing small crypts in wt mice, whilst Apc deletion results in a 'crypt-progenitor' phenotype with increased proliferation and the loss of the single cell crypt-villus axis(b). (c) Combined C-Myc and Apc loss rescues this phenotype with the reversion to morphologically 'wt' looking crypt. (d) crypt from Apc Myc p21 is morphologically indistinguishable from Apc Myc mice.e) Immunohistochemical staining for β -catenin showing that nuclear expression is restricted to the base of the crypt. (f) Immunohistochemical staining for c-Myc confirms a complete ablation of protein

To examine the levels of proliferation more carefully, we investigated BrdU (5-bromo-2deoxyuridine) incorporation in TKO mice, 2 hour prior to euthanasia. Results showed an increase in the number of BrdU positive cells per crypt in $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice compared to $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta}$ mice (Figure 5.3a, Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.04). Compensating for this increase in proliferation was an increase in apoptotic levels, as scored through H&E analysis (Figure 5.3b), resulting in a crypt size (total cells per crypt) similar to those of $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta}$ mice (Figure 5.3c, Mann-Whitney U test p< 0.04). Histological analysis revealed no significance in the number of mitotic figures between double knockout and TKO mice (Figure 5.3d, Mann–Whitney U test; P>0.04). To investigate if this increased apoptosis and BrdU incorporation resulted in similar levels of proliferation over the longer term, we next pulsed mice with BrdU for 24 hours.. However at 24 hours, no differences in proliferation levels were observed between Cre^+ $Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta}$ and $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/\beta} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice (Figure 5.4, Mann-Whitney U test; p=1.00).



Figure 5.3: Apc Myc p21 mice exhibit higher levels of proliferation and apoptosis resulting in similar crypt sizes to Apc Myc mice.

(a) Box plot showing an increase in proliferation as scored through BrdU incorporation(2 hours post injection) in Apc Myc p21 mice (Mann-Whitney U test p<0.04). (b) Graph showing an increase in the number of apoptotic cells per crypt in Apc Myc p21 mice compared to Apc Myc mice(Mann-Whitney U test p<0.04). (c) Graph showing Apc Myc p21 mice exhibit no change in crypt size compared to Apc Myc mice (Mann-Whitney U test p>0.04). (d) Graph showing that p21 deletion following combined Apc and C-Myc loss does not result in any significant changes in mitosis(Mann-Whitney U test p>0.04).



Figure 5.4: $Cre^+ Apc \stackrel{\text{fl}}{\longrightarrow} Myc \stackrel{\text{fl}}{\longrightarrow} p21^{-2}$ mice do not display an increase in proliferation at 24 hours (Mann-Whitney U test; P= 1.00)

In addition to examining proliferation, BrdU pulsing also allow levels of enterocytes movement up the crypt villus axis to be assessed. This is because BrdU is only bioavailable for 1 hour and thus after incorporation cells will divide and move up the crypt-villus axis. Therefore we next scored the capacity of triple mutant cells to migrate along the crypt villus axis by comparing the position of BrdU positive cells at 2 and 24 hours after exposure. No difference in position of BrdU positivity was observed between Apc Myc and TKO mice at 2 hours following BrdU injection (Figure 5.5a). However at 24 hours a clear difference was observed with enterocytes from, $\operatorname{Cre}^{+} Apc^{fl/l} Myc^{fl/l} p21^{-}$ ^{/-} showing a significant lower labeling position than Apc Myc enterocytes, consistent with a lack of any movement. (Figure 5.5b). This finding was confirmed through β-catenin IHC which shows that in Cre^+ Apc ^{fl/fl} Myc ^{fl/fl} mice, expression of nuclear β -catenin extends from the crypt all the way up the crypt villus axis, however in $Cre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Myc$ $\int p^{1/\beta} p^{21} - p^{-1}$ mice, expression of nuclear β -catenin is limited to the crypt region only (Figure 5.5c-d). Furthermore, mice were intercrossed to the Rosa 26R LacZ reporter strain to confirm if recombined cells were no longer moving up the crypt villus axis. Staining for β-galactosidase showed that in TKO intestines, only the crypts were positive, with white villi composed of non-recombined 'white cells' (Figure 5.6a-b). However Apc Myc intestines showed positive lacZ expression extending from the crypt up along the villus axis (Figure 5.6c-d). These results demonstrate that in triple mutant mice, p21 loss prevents the movement and subsequent differentiation of cells into villus.



Figure 5.5: Apc Myc p21 mice exhibit a migrational defect seen at 24 hours post BrdU injection.

(a) Cumulative frequency graph (which illustrates the percentage of BrdU positive cells per crypt position) shows no changes in migration at 2 hours post BrdU injection in Apc Myc p21 mice compared to Apc Myc mice. (b) Cumulative frequency graph now showing a migration defect in Apc Myc p21 at 24 hours post BrdU injection, with cells unable to move up the crypt villus axis. (c) Immunohistochemical staining for β -catenin showing β -catenin positive cells extending from the crypt all the way up the crypt villus axis in Apc Myc mice. (d) Immunohistochemical staining for β -catenin showing a migration defects in Apc Myc p21 mice with cells unable to migrate up the villus axis.



Figure 5.6: Staining for the Rosa26 LacZ reporter gene shows a migrational defect of recombined cells in Apc Myc p21 mice.

(a-b) Full length view of crypt-villus axis (a) and overhead view of villi (b) showing LacZ staining in Apc Myc p21 mice. Note recombined (blue) cells are unable to migrate past the crypt-villus junction (a), resulting in white (unrecombined) cells) in the villus (b). (c-d) Full length view of crypt-villus axis (c) and overhead view of villi (d) showing LacZ staining in Apc Myc mice. LacZ staining in Apc Myc mice showing normal migration of recombined (blue) cells continuing up the crypt villus axis (c), resulting in blue cells in the villus (d).

Previous in vivo studies have shown that deletion of c-Myc within the intestinal crypts stops polyp formation (Muncan et al., 2006b). Indeed there is a clear haploinsufficiency phenotype for c-Myc as Myc heterozygotes are also strongly resistant to tumourigenesis caused by Apc loss (Athineos et al. 2009 submitted). Given the fact that TKO cells was now retained in the crypt, we wanted to investigate whether this would be sufficient to restore tumourigenesis in the absence of c-Myc. To do this we induced $Cre^+Apc^{fl/+}$, Cre^+ Apc $f^{1/+}$ Myc $f^{1/+}$ p21^{-/-} mice at 6 weeks of age and aged mice until they showed signs of intestinal disease (paling of feet, weight loss of over 20%, hunching). Adenomas in this model are formed following the loss of the remaining Apc allele and show high nuclear levels of β -catenin and c-Myc. Consistent with our previous studies $Cre^+ Apc^{fl/+}$ mice developed multiple intestinal adenomas (Figure 5.7a average age of death 220 days). In contrast, Cre⁺ Apc ^{fl/+} Myc ^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-} mice survived past 400 days (Figure 5.7 a average age of death 391 days). These Cre⁺ Apc ^{fl/+} Myc ^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-} mice exhibited a strong reduction in total tumour number as the average tumour number was 37 $Cre^+ Apc^{fl/+}$ mice, compared to an average tumour number of 5 in $Cre^+ Apc^{fl/+} Myc^{fl/+} p21^{-/-}$ mice (Figure 5.7 b). Most importantly, immunohistochemical analysis of these mice revealed that the few tumours that formed in the $Cre^+ Apc^{fl/+} Myc^{fl/l} p2l^{-/-}$ mice all stained were c-Myc proficient (Figure 5.8e). As expected all of the tumours exhibited high levels of nuclear β -catenin (Figure 5.8d). These results clearly illustrate that despite the absence of p21, adenomas cannot form in the absence of c-Myc.



Figure 5.7: Deletion of p21 does not allow double mutant Apc Myc mutant cells to form tumours.

(a) Kaplan Meier survival graph showing significant increase in survival in $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+}$ $Myc^{fl'l} p21^{-/-}$ mice compared to $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+}$ mice (Log rank test, p<0.0001) (b) Box plot showing significantly more tumours in $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+}$ mice compared to $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+} Myc^{fl'l}$ $p21^{-/-}$ mice(Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.000). (c) Box plot showing no difference in average tumour size between $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+}$ and $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+} Myc^{fl'l} p21^{-/-}$ mice (Mann-Whitney U test, p> 0.04), suggesting that the few tumours that do grow out in $Cre^+ Apc^{fl'+} Myc^{fl'l} p21^{-/-}$ $^/-$ mice are able to grow for long enough to cause large blockages.



IHC: β-catenin IHC: β-catenin

Apc Myc p21 IHC: c-Myc

Figure 5.8: Tumours from $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/+} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice are c-Myc proficient (a) Immunohistochemistry for β -catenin showing that the majority of crypts in Cre^+ $Apc^{\beta/+} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice have regenerated from surrounding Wt crypts and no longer express active Wnt signalling. (b) IHC for β -catenin showing that some crypts remain recombined and continue to express high levels of β -catenin (b) with corresponding high levels of c-Myc (c), illustrating that c-Myc is required for the maintenance of Apc deficient cells. (d) All tumours that arise in $Cre^+ Apc^{\beta/+} Myc^{\beta/\beta} p21^{-/-}$ mice have high levels of β catenin (d) and c-Myc (e), illustrating that c-Myc is required for efficient tumour formation.

5.2 Discussion

Previous studies have shown that c-Myc is required for both the phenotypes of acute Apc loss and intestinal tumourigenesis. One of the hallmarks of Apc loss in vivo is a marked hyperproliferation which is strongly suppressed by c-Myc deletion (Sansom et al., 2007). Given the upregulation of p21 in these cells and previous studies suggesting that p21 repression by c-Myc is an essential tumour promoting function of c-Myc, we hypothesised TKO intestines would resemble single Apc deficient intestines. However here we show that p21 deficiency does not restore hyperproliferation to Apc Myc doubly knockout mice. Therefore this suggests that rather than transcription repression of cell cycle inhibitors, it is rather the transcriptional activation of cell cycle activators that drive the proliferation following Apc loss. Consistent with this hypothesis I have previously shown that both CDK4 and Cyclin D2 are upregulated following Apc deletion in the murine small intestine (Chapter 6). Indeed more recently we and others have shown that c-Myc heterozygosity suppresses intestinal tumourigenesis in Apc heterozygous mice and reduces hyperproliferation following Apc deletion (Athineos et al. 2009 submitted) Interestingly in these mice although there was a clear reduction in a number of the genes transcriptionally activated following Apc loss, there was not a clear upregulation of p21. This data therefore suggest that targeting the proproliferative targets of Wnt/Myc signalling might have some efficacy for chemoprevention following Apc gene deletion.

Moreover these data suggest that suppressing proliferation might be more important for chemoprevention strategies than trying to reestablish migration/differentiation to Apc deficient cells. In this study, we show that p21 deficiency perturbed the movement of Apc

c-Myc deficient cells and the differentiation of these cells into villus, however these cells were still unable to initate tumourigenesis *in vivo*.

The data presented here once again highlights the need to functionally study tumourigenesis in the correct cellular context in vivo. Previous studies have shown the central function of c-Myc in skin carcinogenesis induced by DMBA/TPA is to repress p21 as Myc p21 double knockout keratinocytes form tumours (Oskarsson et al., 2006). Given the strong *in vitro* evidence suggesting p21 repression was key in colorectal cancer cells (van de Wetering et al., 2002) and the marked upregulation of p21 in double Apc c-Myc deficient cells (Sansom et al., 2007), these studies all clearly predicted that p21 repression would be a very important requirement. A similar scenario in the liver following Apc loss has also been observed, where despite the fact that c-Myc is upregulated, c-Myc deficiency has no impact on the phenotypes of Apc loss (Sansom et al., 2007). Indeed in our study we present here, although p21 had no impact on the phenotypes of Apc loss in the intestine, $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-}$ and $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{fl/fl}$ $p21^{-/-}$ mice rapidly developed renal carcinoma due to expression of the AhCre in the kidney. Thus in this instance, Apc loss induced p21 which was crucial to prevent tumourigenesis and this could occur in the absence of the c-Myc protein (Chapter 4).

Although p21 deficiency was unable to restore tumourigenesis, it was enough to suppress differentiation and epithelial cell migration. At present it is difficult to uncouple these two processes, the movement of epithelial cells up the crypt villus axis could be dependent on them differentiating into villus. However, it is clear that p21 is required for
this process and it is one of the clearest examples *in vivo* of a cell cycle independent phenotypes of p21.

Previous *in vivo* studies have shown that p21 nullizygosity leads to an increase in tumour susceptibility with a tumour onset of 16 months, with the majority of tumours arising from hematopoietic, endothelial, and epithelial origins (Martin-Caballero et al., 2001). Studies have also demonstrated a direct correlation between p21 expression and increased survival rates in colorectal cancer patients (Zirbes et al., 2000) and a strong association between a lack or reduction in expression of p21 and metastasis and associated death (Bukholm and Nesland, 2000). These results may seem at odds with these findings presented here and elsewhere where p21 deficiency makes little differences to the phenotypes of Apc loss or tumourigenesis in Apc heterozygous mice [reviewed in Chapter 4, *Athineos et al.* 2009 submitted). However our studies are examining the function of p21 at the earliest stages of the carcinogenesis process (transformation and adenoma formation) and thus p21 could have later roles in suppressing metastasis. Future work examining p21 deficiency in more aggressive models of colorectal cancer should allow this to be delineated.

Taken together, our results show that the central function of c-Myc is not to transcriptionally repress p21 following Apc loss. However we have elucidated for the first time that p21 can drive differentiation/migration in these cells and this is likely to be independent of its role as a cycle cell inhibitor. Further studies to examine the importance

of other c-Myc target genes following Apc loss is therefore critical to delineate novel targets for colorectal cancer therapy.

Chapter 6: Cyclin D2 is upregulated immediately following Apc loss and is required for efficient intestinal tumourigenesis

6.0 Introduction

Previous studies have shown that acute loss of the Apc gene within the murine intestinal epithelium *in vivo* leads to a 'crypt progenitor cell-like' phenotype (Sansom et al., 2004, Andreu et al., 2005). Here there is a marked increased proliferation of intestinal enterocytes with reduced intestinal differentiation and migration. Coincident with the onset of this 'crypt-progenitor cell like phenotype' is the accumulation of nuclear β -catenin and the transcription of Wnt target genes such as c-Myc and CD44. The upregulation of c-Myc following Apc loss is critical to all the phenotypes observed, with double Apc c-Myc knockout intestines now proliferating to equivalent levels as wild type intestines (Sansom et al., 2007).

Previous studies have shown that CyclinD/CDK4/6 complexes may be essential downstream mediators of c-Myc dependent proliferation (Grandori and Eisenman, 1997). Consistent with this hypothesis, depending on cellular context CDK4, Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2 have all been proposed to be potential transcriptional targets of c-Myc (Haas et al., 1997). Therefore these studies suggested that Apc deficient cells may be dependent on high levels of Cyclin D/CDK4-6 complexes. Even more pertinently Cyclin D1 has been proposed to be a canonical Wnt target gene and thus would provide a ready mechanism to elevate Cyclin D1 levels following Apc loss. However we have previously shown that Cyclin D1 is not upregulated immediately following Apc loss in the murine intestine and genetic deletion of Cyclin D1 makes no impact the immediate phenotype (including levels of proliferation) following Apc loss. Cyclin D1 is however upregulated

at later stages following Apc loss and is required for efficient adenoma formation (Sansom et al., 2005b).

In this study we focus on the role of Cyclin D2 following Apc loss in promoting proliferation and tumour formation in the intestinal epithelium. Cyclin D2 is normally expressed at the base of the intestinal crypt, where there are the highest levels of Wnt signalling (Yang et al., 2006). Studies have shown that Cyclin D2 is overexpressed in 53% of colon tumours and that over expression of Cyclin D2 may be related to a higher TMN stage of tumour (Mermelshtein et al., 2005). Mechanistically it has been suggested that Cyclin D2 is a direct c-Myc target gene, implying that Cyclin D2 levels should be deregulated following Apc loss. In this study we show that Cyclin D2 is rapidly deregulated following Apc loss where it plays a functional role to promote proliferation and tumourigenesis.

6.1 Results

6.1.1 Deletion of Apc leads to an upregulation of Cyclin D2

First we wished to assess whether Cyclin D2 was upregulated following Apc loss in vivo. We have previously deleted Apc in the intestinal epithelium using Cre-lox technology. Here mice carrying an inducible knockout Apc allele Apc^{580S} (from here on referred to as Apc^{t}) are intercrossed to mice carrying the AhCre transgene which yields near constitutive inducible Cre recombinase expression within the intestinal epithelium following exposure to β -napthoflavone. Fours days following Cre induction these mice develop a robust phenotype, crypts become hyperplastic and β -catenin accumulates within the nucleus. Our previous microarray analysis suggested that Cyclin D2 is immediately upregulated following Apc loss in vivo (Sansom et al., 2004). To confirm this we performed QRT-PCR and ISH on wild type and Apc deficient intestine 4 days following Apc gene deletion. In both cases a clear upregulation of Cyclin D2 mRNA was observed suggesting that Cyclin D2 is transcriptionally activated (Figure 6.1a,b). To investigate proteins levels we performed immunohistochemistry and immunoblotting for Cyclin D2 and found it to be clearly deregulated in both cases (Figure 6.2 c-d, g). Indeed IHC analysis showed high Cyclin D2 in every cell with nuclear β -catenin in the Apc deficient intestines, which is in contrast to Cyclin D1 which only marks a few cells at this stage (Figure 6.2f). In addition to Cyclin D2 upregulation, previous microarray analysis also suggested that CDK4 was upregulated. This was confirmed by QRT-PCR, which shows a significant upregulation in CDK4 levels following Apc loss (Figure 6.2h)



Figure 6.1: Cyclin D2 is upregulated immediately following loss of Apc

ISH for Cyclin D2 on wild type crypts (a) and $AhCre^+Apc^{AM}$ crypts (b) at day 4 post induction. Note strong upregulation of Cyclin D2 in $AhCre^+Apc^{AM}$ crypts. c) QRT-PCR confirming significant upregulation of Cyclin D2 mRNA in $AhCre^+Apc^{AM}$ crypts mice at day 4 post induction, compared to wild type crypts (4.292, p=0.004)



Figure 6.2: Cyclm D2 and CDK4 are upregulated immediately following loss of Apc

a-b) IHC for β -catenin showing low levels of nuclear expression in wild type (*Wt*) crypts (a) compared to strong nuclear upregulation throughout the hyperproliferative crypt-villus axis in $AhCre^+Apc^{-\beta/\beta}$ crypts (b). (c)(d) IHC for Cyclin D2 showing showing high Cyclin D2 in every cell with nuclear β -catenin in $AhCre^+Apc^{-\beta/\beta}$ crypts (d). (e)(f) IHC for Cyclin D1 showing that following Apc loss, unlike Cyclin D2, Cyclin D1 is only upregulated in a subset of cells at the crypt villus axis (f). (g) immunoblotting for Cyclin D2 shows strong upregulation of protein from intestinal epithelial cells extracts of $AhCre^+Apc^{-\beta/\beta}$ mice compared to wild type. h) QRT-PCR showing a significant upregulation of CDK4 following loss of Apc, compared to wild type crypts (2.194, p= 0.005)

As Cyclin D2 has previously been shown to be transcriptionally activated by one of the key Wnt targets genes c-Myc, we next investigated whether the overexpression of Cyclin D2 required the presence of c-Myc. Therefore we examined levels of Cyclin D2 four days following combined Apc and c-Myc deficiency (Sansom et al., 2007). Fitting with the fact that c-Myc deletion rescues the proliferation following Apc loss, Cyclin D2 levels were significantly reduced in $AhCre^+ Apc {}^{fl/fl} C-Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice. Analysis by QRT-PCR showed significant reduction in Cyclin D2 mRNA levels between $AhCre^+ Apc {}^{fl/fl}$ mice and $AhCre^+ Apc {}^{fl/fl} C-Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice and $AhCre^+ Apc {}^{fl/fl}$ mice (Figure 6.3b). Furthermore, QRT-PCR showed significant reduction in CDK4 mRNA levels between $AhCre^+ Apc {}^{fl/fl}$ mice and $AhCre^+$ determine (Figure 6.3b). These results therefore indicate that following Wnt activation within the intestine, the upregulation of Cyclin D2 and CDK4 are C-Myc dependent, arguing that the upregulation of CDK4/Cyclin D2 complexes act as key c-Myc targets in driving proliferation following loss of Apc.



Figure 6.3: The upregulation of Cyclin D2 and CDK4 following loss of Apc are c-Myc dependent

a) QRT-PCR showing the upregulation of Cyclin D2 (4.292, p= 0.004) and CDK4 (2.194, p=0.005) following loss of Apc. b) QRT-PCR showing a decrease in expression of both Cyclin D2 (0.193, p= 0.01) and CDK4 (0.32, p= 0.004) in AhCre⁺ Apc^{AR} Myc^{AR}, illustrating that the upregulation of both Cyclin D2 and CDK4 are c-Myc dependent.

6.1.2 Cyclin D2 deficiency reduces crypt size and proliferation in Apc deficient intestinal crypts.

We next wanted to test the functional importance of Cyclin D2 upregulation following Apc loss and assess if Cyclin D2 is required for the hyperproliferation we observe. In order to investigate this, we intercrossed Cyclin D2^{-/-} mice to AhCre⁺ Apc^{fl/l} mice, and analysed the intestinal phenotype 4 days following Apc deletion. Although Cyclin D2 deficiency had no impact on crypt size in mice that are wild type for Apc $(AhCre^+ Apc^{+/+})$ Cyclin D2^{-/-}) (Figure 6.4a, Mann-Whitney U test, p=1.00), Cyclin D2 deficiency significantly reduced the crypt size of $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} CyclinD2^{-/-}$ mice when compared to $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} CyclinD2^{+/+}$ mice (Figure 6.4b, Mann- Whitney U test, p=0.01). To investigate whether this was due to less proliferation, we next examined BrdU incorporation and found that $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} CvclinD2^{-/-}$ mice had significantly reduced proliferation compared to $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} CyclinD2^{+/+}$ mice (Figure 6.5, Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.04). Once again, no impact was seen in Cyclin D2 knockout mice (AhCre⁺ $Apc^{+/+}$ CvclinD2^{-/-}) (Mann-Whitney U test, Figure 6.5, p=0.1914). We also examined the other phenotypes associated with loss of Apc, namely increased apoptosis, and found no differences between $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl}$ and $AhCre^+ Apc^{fl/fl} CyclinD2^{-/-}$ mice (Data not shown). Cyclin D2 deficiency also did not affect β-catenin accumulation or localisation following Apc loss, highlighting that Cyclin D2 is downstream of Wnt signalling (Figure 6.6c)





Figure 6.4: Deletion of Cyclin D2 following loss of Apc significantly reduces crypt size

a) H&E showing small crypts with a single cell crypt-villus axis in wild type mice. b-c) H&E showing a reduction in crypt size in $AhCre^+ Apc^{fhfl} Cyclin D2^{-4}$ (c) compared to $AhCre^+ Apc^{fhfl}$ mice(b). (d) Box plot showing Cyclin D2 deficiency does not affect crypt size in wild type crypts (Mann-Whitney U test, p= 1.00). However following Apc loss, Cyclin D2 deficiency does significantly decrease crypt size (Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.01).



Figure 6.5: Deletion of Cyclin D2 following loss of Apc significantly reduces proliferation

Box plot showing Cyclin D2 deficiency does not affect proliferation in wild type crypts (Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.1914). However following Apc loss, deletion of Cyclin D2 does significantly decrease proliferation levels (Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.04).



Figure 6.6: Cyclin D2 is downstream of Wnt activation

a-c) IHC for β -catenin showing low levels of nuclear β -catenin in the base of wild type crypts (a). b-c) IHC for β -catenin showing that accumulation of nuclear β -catenin remains unchanged in Cre^+ Apc ^{Agl} Cyclin D2^{-/-}, illustrating that Cyclin D2 is downstream of Wnt signalling.

6.1.3 Cyclin D2 deficiency leads to a dramatic reduction of tumour burden and increased survival within the Apc $^{Min/+}$ mouse

Given the reduced crypt size and proliferation observed in AhCre⁺ Apc^{fl/fl} CyclinD2^{-/-} mice, we next wished to assess if this was functionally relevant for tumour formation. This was especially interesting given Cyclin D2 deficiency was only affecting proliferation following Apc loss and would allow us to evaluate if reducing only one of the multitude of phenotypes could modify tumourigenesis. To investigate the effect of Cyclin D2 on tumour formation and survival, we crossed Cyclin D2 --- mice to the $Apc^{Min/+}$ mouse. Two studies were performed. First, in order to determine the effect of Cyclin D2 on survival, a cohort containing $Apc^{Min/+}$ (n=29), $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin D2 ^{+/-} (n=26) and $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ (n=21) were aged until showing signs of intestinal illness. This included paling feet, starry coats and hunching. Figure 6.7a shows that deletion of Cyclin D2 significantly increased the survival of these $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ when compared to $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{+/+}$ mice (Log rank test, p<0.001). Heterozygous deletion of Cyclin D2 did not significantly affect survival in these mice (Log rank test, p=0.2516). At death, tumour burden of Apc^{Min/+} Cyclin D2^{-/-} mice (Figure 6.7b, Mann- Whitney U test, p= 0.08) as well as average tumour size (Figure 6.7c, Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.0894), was similar to those in $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{+/+}$ mice, confirming that mice were being euthanized at the same stage of disease.



Figure 6.7:Deletion of Cyclin D2 significantly prolongs survival of Apc $^{Min/+}$ mice

a) Survival plot shows that $Apc \stackrel{Mbu'+}{D} Cyclin D2 \stackrel{\sim}{\sim}$ mice survive significantly longer than $Apc \stackrel{Mbu'+}{mice}$ (Log rank test, p<0.001). Heterozygous deletion for Cyclin D2 did not affect survival compared to $Apc \stackrel{Mbu'+}{mice}$ (Log rank test, p=0.2516). b) At death, $Apc \stackrel{Mbu'+}{D} Cyclin D2 \stackrel{\sim}{\sim}$ mice have a similar total tumour burden (Mann Whitney U test, p=0.08), as well as similar average tumour size (Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.0894) to $Apc \stackrel{Mbu'+}{Mbu'+}$ mice, illustrating that mice were being sacrificed at the same stage of disease (c).

To ensure mice had increased lifespan due to delayed tumourignesis we aged a second cohort which were euthanized at a timepoint of 110 days to examine levels of tumourigenesis ($Apc^{Min/+}$ n=30, $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin D2 ^{+/-} n=30, $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin D2 ^{-/-} n=23). Once again, $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin D2 ^{-/-} displayed a significant reduction in both total tumour burden (Figure 6.8a, Mann-Whitney U test, p< 0.0001), as well as average tumour size (Figure 6.8b, Mann- Whitney U test, p< 0.0001). As in the ageing cohort, heterozygous deletion of Cyclin D2 did not affect total tumour burden (Figure 6.8a, Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.2451) or average tumour size (Figure 6.8b, Mann-Whitney size (Figure 6.8b, Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.1452)



Figure 6.8: Deletion of Cyclin D2 significantly decreases tumour burden and average tumour size in *Apc*^{*Min*+} mice

a) Box plot showing that $Apc^{Min'+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-c}$ mice have significantly less tumours in the small intestine than $Apc^{Min'+}$ mice (Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001). Heterozygous deletion for Cyclin D2 did not affect total tumour burden compared to $Apc^{Min'+}$ mice (Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.2451). b) Box plot showing $Apc^{Min'+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-c}$ mice have a significantly smaller average tumour size than $Apc^{Min'+}$ mice (Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001). Similarly to tumour burden, heterozygous deletion for Cyclin D2 did not affect average tumour size compared to those of $Apc^{Min'+}$ mice (p=0.1452)

Figure 6.9 shows immunohistochemical staining for β -catenin, showing strong nuclear staining within the polyps of both $Apc^{Min/+}$ (Figure 6.9a) and $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ (Figure 6.9b) mice. Importantly, immunohistochemical staining for Cyclin D2 shows a complete ablation of protein from both the colonic epithelium and polyps from $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ mice (Figure 6.9 c). Moreover, Figure 6.10 shows BrdU IHC in polyps from both sets of mice. Polyps from $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ mice are significantly less proliferative than $Apc^{Min/+}$ mice as scored through total number of BrdU positive cells per 500 tumour cells (Figure 6.10, Mann-Whitney U test, p= 0.04).

Taken together, these results show that Cyclin D2 is key for intestinal tumourigenesis following activation of the Wnt pathway. Therefore deletion of Cyclin D2 results in a significant increase in survival in the $Apc^{Min/+}$ mouse model, which is due to a reduction in the ability of Apc deficient cells to proliferate.



Figure 6.9: Adenomas from Apc ^{Min+} Cyclin D2 \checkmark mice continue to display high levels of β -catenin

a-c) IHC for β -catenin showing high levels of nuclear β -catenin in adenomas from both $Apc^{Min/+}$ (a) and $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ (b) mice. c) IHC for Cyclin D2 showing complete ablation of protein expression in adenomas from $Apc^{Min/+}$ Cyclin $D2^{-/-}$ mice





Figure 6. 10: Adenomas from $Apc \frac{Min}{4} Cyclin D2^{-/-}$ mice are significantly less proliferative than those from $Apc \frac{Min}{4}$ mice

a) Box plot showing a significant reduction in proliferation in tumours arising from $Apc^{Min/+} Cyclin D2 \stackrel{\checkmark}{\sim} compared to <math>Apc^{Min/+}$ mice (Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.04). b) IHC for BrdU showing less BrdU positive cells within tumours from $Apc^{Min/+} Cyclin D2 \stackrel{\checkmark}{\sim}$ mice, compared to those of $Apc^{Min/+}$ mice c).

6.2 Discussion

In this study we have shown that Cyclin D2 is required for efficient proliferation and tumourigenesis following Apc loss. This finding is particular pertinent to human colorectal cancer as previous studies have shown that overexpression of Cyclin D2 has been reported to be the most considerable aberration among G1-phase regulators in human colonic polyps (Bartkova et al., 2001). Moreover, a positive relation has also been reported between overexpression of Cyclin D2 and higher TNM stage of tumour, suggesting that overexpression of Cyclin D2 correlates to a high metastatic degree of tumour (Mermelshtein et al., 2005).

There has been much debate over the role of Cyclin D1 as a Wnt target gene in colorectal cancer. Our previous studies have shown that Cyclin D1 is not immediately upregulated following Apc loss in the murine intestinal epithelium and our data shown here suggests Cyclin D2 is more important at these earliest stages of intestinal neoplasia. However, it has been clearly shown that Cyclin D1 is upregulated in adenomas of $Apc^{Min/+}$ mouse and Cyclin D1 deficiency can suppress tumourigenesis (Sansom et al., 2005b). Thus our finding that Cyclin D2 loss can also suppress tumourigenesis is even more impressive, as there are still high levels of Cyclin D2. This is in contrast to normal intestinal epithelium which shows no defect in proliferation in the absence of Cyclin D2, highlighting that Apc deficient intestinal enterocytes are somewhat dependent on high Cyclin D2 levels. Previous *in vivo* studies have generated mice which express knockout deletions of Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2 [reviewed in (Santamaria and Ortega, 2006)]. In both cases, mice are

completely viable with observable defects only in specific cell types. For example, deletion of Cyclin D1 results in neurological abnormalities as well as defects in mammary cell proliferation during pregnancy (Fantl et al., 1995, Sicinski et al., 1995). Whilst, Cyclin D2 deletion majorly effect pancreatic beta cell, granulosa cell and B-lymphocytes proliferation (Georgia and Bhushan, 2004, Sicinski et al., 1996b). Given the key role that these D-type Cyclins play in controlling the cell cycle, these relatively minor defects in specific cell type proliferation can be attributed to the compensatory effect of D-type Cyclins. For example, combined deletion of Cyclin D1 and D2 results in death in the first three weeks of life due to hypoplastic cerebellum (Santamaria and Ortega, 2006). It is therefore tempting to speculate that Apc deficient epithelium would be unable to proliferate in the absence of both Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2. However, due to the reduced survival of double Cyclin D1/D2 knockouts, studies examining the combined effects of Apc, Cyclin D1 and Cyclin D2 would need to be done *in utero*, and may prove difficult.

Apc deletion within the intestinal epithelium, leads to a 'crypt progenitor cell like phenotype' of hyperproliferation, failed differentiation and failed migration. In this study, we show that reduction of just one of these phenotypes, hyperproliferation can strongly suppress tumourigenesis. This raises the possibility that other strategies such as inhibiting CDK4/6 (which we have shown is upregulated following Apc loss) may also suppress tumourigenesis and unlike Cyclin D2 there are small molecule kinase inhibitors to these molecules currently under preclinical development and in Phase 1 trials. Pyridopyrmidine (PD -0332991 from Phizer), which selectively inhibits CDK4 and CDK6, is currently in phase 1 clinical trials for mantle cell lymphoma and phase 2-3 clinical trials for multiple myeloma and hormone receptor-positive advanced breast cancer. Of interest to this study, Pyridopyrmidine (PD -0332991) was shown to cause regression in mice with a human colon carcinoma xenograft. However despite these finding Pyridopyrmidine (PD -0332991) has not yet begun clinical trial testing for colon cancer [reviewed in (Lapenna and Giordano, 2009)]. Our previous studies have shown that c-Myc deletion rescues all the phenotypes following Apc loss and thus blocks tumour formation and indeed heterozygosity for c-Myc also strongly suppresses tumourigenesis. Although this makes c-Myc an excellent target, given the difficulty in targeting a transcription factor such as c-Myc, it may be a more efficacious strategy to inhibit in combination a number of pathways downstream of Apc loss where drugs are already available. It is interesting to note in this study that expression of Cyclin D2 and CDK4 following Apc loss were c-Myc dependent, illustrating that the upregulation of these Cyclin D2/CDK4 complexes is key for c-Myc dependent proliferation following Apc loss.

Taken together, these results indicate the important proliferative role that CyclinD/CDK4-6 complexes plays following Wnt activation that drive tumour formation. Moreover, raises the possibility that inhibition of Cyclin D/CDK4-6 may be useful in those individuals with high risk of colorectal cancer.

Chapter 7: Summary

This section gives a brief overview of the main conclusions of this thesis.

One of the key aims of this thesis was to examine the role of c-Myc in signalling apoptosis following DNA damage *in vivo*. To study this I have conditionally deleted *c*-*Myc* from the adult murine intestine and investigated the apoptotic response of intestinal enterocytes. Remarkably, c-Myc deletion completely abrogated the immediate wave of apoptosis following both ionizing irradiation and cisplatin, recapitulating the phenotype of p53 deficiency in the intestine. Consistent with this finding, c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes did not upregulate p53. Mechanistically this was linked to an upregulation of the E3 Ubiquitin ligase MDM2, which targets p53 for degradation in c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes. This was confirmed with treatment of c-Myc deficient intestinal enterocytes with the MDM2 inhibitor Nutlin, which restored p53 function and apoptosis.

Therefore, I have elucidated for the first time *in vivo* an essential role for endogenous c-Myc in signalling DNA damage induced apoptosis through the control of the p53 tumour suppressor protein. Secondly, another aim of this thesis was to examine the underlying tissue specific nature of *Apc* gene deletion in cancer. To do this I investigated the consequences of *Apc* gene deletion within the renal epithelium.

I have shown that *Apc* gene loss within the renal epithelium leads to an upregulation of the senesence markers p21, p16 and senescence associated beta-galactosidase. Apc deficient cells are cleared and very rarely initiate tumourigenesis. However combined *Apc* and *p21* gene deletion rapidly initiated tumourigenesis with all mice developing renal carcinoma by 2 months of age. I have also shown that in the context of the renal epithelium, following Apc loss, c-Myc is unable to repress p21, and therefore renal tumourigenesis in Apc p21 double knockout mice proceeds in a c-Myc independent fashion.

In contrast, I have shown that Apc loss within the intestinal epithelium only induces p21 in a small subset of cells. All Apc deficient cells in the intestinal epithelium were Ki-67 positive and no evidence of senescence was observed. Combined Apc and p21 loss had no impact on either the short term phenotypes of Apc loss or tumourigenesis.

Taken together these results show that for the first time that *Apc* loss *in vivo* can invoke a senescence program but in a context dependent fashion. This implies escape from senescence is not a crucial pathway to overcome in colorectal cancers that are initated by Apc loss. This study also provides the first genetic evidence that p21 can act as potent tumour suppressor *in vivo* downstream of a senescence pathway. This finding is in accordance with other data from this lab which has shown that p21 gene knockout

strongly cooperates with Kras^{G12D} to drive pancreatic cancer in the mouse, and p21 expression is downregulated in approximately 40% of human pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (Morton et al submitted).

Thirdly, in order to determine the functional importance of repression of p21 by c-Myc in Apc deficient cells, I have generated triple knockout $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/fl} Myc^{fl/fl} p21^{-/-}$ mice. Results from these experiments showed that intestinal crypts from Apc Myc p21 mice were morphologically identical to those of double mutant $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/fl}$ $Myc^{fl/fl}$ mice, with levels of proliferation remaining unchanged between both sets of mice. Importantly, intestines from triple knockout mice displayed significantly lower levels of proliferation compared to those of $AhCre^+Apc^{fl/fl}$ mice. However intestinal enterocytes from triple knockout mice were unable to move up the crypt villus axis and differentiate into villus. I have also shown in a tumourigenic study that despite p21 deletion, triple knockout mice are unable to form tumours in the absence of c-Myc. Taken together these results illustrate for the first time in vivo that following combined Apc and c-Myc loss, p21 is able to drive differentiation, and remarkably this function is independent of its role as a cell cycle inhibitor. Furthermore, these studies show that the repression of p21 by c-Myc is not essential for the enhanced proliferation that is observed immediately following Wnt activation in the intestine, nor is this repression key for tumourigenic progression.

Lastly, in this study I investigated the expression and functional relevance of Cyclin D2 upregulation following Apc loss in the intestinal epithelium. I have shown that Cyclin D2 and CDK4 are upregulated immediately following Apc loss and knockout of Cyclin D2 reduced enterocyte proliferation and crypt size within Apc deficient intestinal epithelium. Importantly however, Cyclin D2 deficiency did not affect proliferation of normal enterocytes. Moreover, Cyclin D2 deficiency dramatically reduced tumour growth and development in $Apc^{Min/+}$ mice. Therefore, I have shown that Cyclin D2 is required for efficient proliferation and tumourigenesis following Apc loss, which is mechanistically due to the direct upregulation of Cyclin D2 by c-Myc. Taken together, these studies suggest that the inhibition of Cyclin D/CDK4/6 complexes may prove effective treatment for patients with high risk of colon cancer.

In conclusion, the key aim of this thesis was to investigate the downstream mechanisms by which c-Myc induces and controls proliferation following loss of Apc. Taken together results from this study have elucidated that the repression of p21 by c-Myc is not essential for the tumour promoting function of c-Myc following loss of Apc. Given that Cyclin D2 and CDK4 are immediately unregulated following loss of Apc, this suggests that rather than transcription repression of cell cycle inhibitors, it is rather the transcriptional activation of cell cycle activators that drive the proliferation following Apc loss. Given the broad reach of Myc as a transcription factor, actual drug targeting of Myc *in vivo*, may prove to be very difficult. Therefore, it would be more effective to target downstream effectors of Myc such as Cyclin D/CDK4-6 complexes, especially given the fact that CDK 4-6 inhibitors are already in clinical trials for treatment against other cancers such as lymphoma, myeloma and breast cancer. It would be of great interest to examine the effect of such CDK 4-6 inhibitors in the $Apc^{Min/+}$ model of tumourigenesis.

Lastly, the other key aim of this thesis was to question the role of colorectal cancer in senescence. In this study, I have shown that Apc loss within the renal epithelium is strongly disadvantageous, with cells upregulating p21 and undergoing senescence. This provides a clear rationale to explain why Apc mutations are not initiating oncogenic events in the kidney. In the intestine, where Apc loss drives carcinogenesis, Apc mutation drives a strong proliferative program. Therefore, this study yields crucial insights into the context specific outcome of Wnt signalling and suggests that senescence is not a key barrier to tumourigenesis in CRC that has been initiated with an APC mutation. Given that other oncogenic drivers of senescence such as $Kras^{v12}$, $Kras^{D12}$, LKB1 and PTEN have all been shown to induce proliferation rather than senescence within the intestinal epithelium, it would be of great interest to investigate the outcome of BRAF^{V600e} mutations, as it is the last remaining oncogenic driver of colorectal cancer possible of inducing senescence.

References:

- ABBAS, T. & DUTTA, A. (2009) p21 in cancer: intricate networks and multiple activities. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 9, 400-414.
- ABERLE, H., BAUER, A., STAPPERT, J., KISPERT, A. & KEMLER, R. (1997) betacatenin is a target for the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. *Embo Journal*, 16, 3797-3804.
- ALBUQUERQUE, C., BREUKEL, C., VAN DER LUIJT, R., FIDALGO, P., LAGE, P., SLORS, F. J. M., LEITAO, C. N., FODDE, R. & SMITS, R. (2002) The 'justright' signaling model: APC somatic mutations are selected based on a specific level of activation of the beta-catenin signaling cascade. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 11, 1549-1560.
- ALCORTA, D. A., XIONG, Y., PHELPS, D., HANNON, G., BEACH, D. & BARRETT, J. C. (1996) Involvement of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p16 (INK4a) in replicative senescence of normal human fibroblasts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 93, 13742-13747.
- AMATI, B., DALTON, S., BROOKS, M. W., LITTLEWOOD, T. D., EVAN, G. I. & LAND, H. (1992) TRANSCRIPTIONAL ACTIVATION BY THE HUMAN C-MYC ONCOPROTEIN IN YEAST REQUIRES INTERACTION WITH MAX. *Nature*, 359, 423-426.
- ANDREU, P., COLNOT, S., GODARD, C., GAD, S., CHAFEY, P., NIWA-KAWAKITA, M., LAURENT-PUIG, P., KAHN, A., ROBINE, S., PERRET, C. & ROMAGNOLO, B. (2005) Crypt-restricted proliferation and commitment to the Paneth cell lineage following Apc loss in the mouse intestine. *Development*, 132, 1443-1451.
- ARANGO, D., MARIADASON, J. M., WILSON, A. J., YANG, W., CORNER, G. A., NICHOLAS, C., ARANES, M. J. & AUGENLICHT, L. H. (2003) c-Myc overexpression sensitises colon cancer cells to camptothecin-induced apoptosis. *British Journal of Cancer*, 89, 1757-1765.
- ASKEW, D. S., ASHMUN, R. A., SIMMONS, B. C. & CLEVELAND, J. L. (1991) CONSTITUTIVE C-MYC EXPRESSION IN AN IL-3-DEPENDENT MYELOID CELL-LINE SUPPRESSES CELL-CYCLE ARREST AND ACCELERATES APOPTOSIS. *Oncogene*, 6, 1915-1922.
- ATKIN, W. (1999) Implementing screening for colorectal cancer Issues remain about how to investigate those who screen positive. *British Medical Journal*, 319, 1212-1213.
- BAENA, E., GANDARILLAS, A., VALLESPINOS, M., ZANET, J., BACHS, O., REDONDO, C., FABREGAT, I., MARTINEZ, C. & DE ALBORAN, I. M. (2005) c-Myc regulates cell size and ploidy but is not essential for postnatal proliferation in liver. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102, 7286-7291.
- BAI, F., PEI, X. H., GODFREY, V. L. & XIONG, Y. (2003) Haploinsufficiency of p18(INK4c) sensitizes mice to carcinogen-induced tumorigenesis. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 23, 1269-1277.

BAKER, S. J., PREISINGER, A. C., JESSUP, J. M., PARASKEVA, C., MARKOWITZ, S., WILLSON, J. K. V., HAMILTON, S. & VOGELSTEIN, B. (1990) P53 GENE-MUTATIONS OCCUR IN COMBINATION WITH 17P ALLELIC DELETIONS AS LATE EVENTS IN COLORECTAL TUMORIGENESIS. *Cancer Research*, 50, 7717-7722.

BALBIN, M., HANNON, G. J., PENDAS, A. M., FERRANDO, A. A., VIZOSO, F., FUEYO, A. & LOPEZOTIN, C. (1996) Functional analysis of a p21(WAF1,CIP1,SDI1) mutant (Arg(94)->trp) identified in a human breast carcinoma - Evidence that the mutation impairs the ability of p21 to inhibit cyclin-dependent kinases. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 271, 15782-15786.

BARBOZA, J. A., LIU, G., JU, Z. L., EL-NAGGAR, A. K. & LOZANO, G. (2006) p21 delays tumor onset by preservation of chromosomal. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103, 19842-19847.

BARKER, N., RIDGWAY, R. A., VAN ES, J. H., VAN DE WETERING, M., BEGTHEL, H., VAN DEN BORN, M., DANENBERG, E., CLARKE, A. R., SANSOM, O. J. & CLEVERS, H. (2009) Crypt stem cells as the cells-of-origin of intestinal cancer. *Nature*, 457, 608-U119.

BARKER, N., VAN ES, J. H., KUIPERS, J., KUJALA, P., VAN DEN BORN, M.,
COZIJNSEN, M., HAEGEBARTH, A., KORVING, J., BEGTHEL, H., PETERS,
P. J. & CLEVERS, H. (2007) Identification of stem cells in small intestine and
colon by marker gene Lgr5. *Nature*, 449, 1003-U1.

BARSYTE-LOVEJOY, D., MAO, D. Y. L. & PENN, L. Z. (2004) c-Myc represses the proximal promoters of GADD45a and GADD153 by a post-RNA polymerase II recruitment mechanism. *Oncogene*, 23, 3481-3486.

BARTKOVA, J., THULLBERG, M., SLEZAK, P., JARAMILLO, E., RUBIO, C., THOMASSEN, L. H. & BARTEK, J. (2001) Aberrant expression of G1-phase cell cycle regulators in flat and exophytic adenomas of the human colon. *Gastroenterology*, 120, 1680-1688.

BATAILLE, F., ROGLER, G., MUEHLBAUER, M., WALLNER, S.,
 HELLERBRAND, C. & BOSSERHOFF, A. K. (2004) Characterization of
 expression of methylthioadenosin phosphorylase (MTAP) in normal human
 colonic epithelial cells and colon carcinoma. *Gastroenterology*, 126, A133-A133.

BECKER, C., FANTINI, M. C., WIRTZ, S., NIKOLAEV, A., LEHR, H. A., GALLE, P. R., ROSE-JOHN, S. & NEURATH, M. F. (2005) IL-6 signaling promotes tumor growth in colorectal cancer. *Cell Cycle*, 4, 217-220.

BEHRENS, J. (2008) One hit, two outcomes for VHL-mediated tumorigenesis. *Nature Cell Biology*, 10, 1127-1128.

BEHRENS, J., VONKRIES, J. P., KUHL, M., BRUHN, L., WEDLICH, D., GROSSCHEDL, R. & BIRCHMEIER, W. (1996) Functional interaction of betacatenin with the transcription factor LEF-1. *Nature*, 382, 638-642.

- BENCHIMOL, S. (2001) p53-dependent pathways of apoptosis. *Cell Death and Differentiation*, 8, 1049-1051.
- BERTHET, C., ALEEM, E., COPPOLA, V., TESSAROLLO, L. & KALDIS, P. (2003) Cdk2 knockout mice are viable. *Current Biology*, 13, 1775-1785.
- BETTESS, M. D., DUBOIS, N., MURPHY, M. J., DUBEY, C., ROGER, C., ROBINE,S. & TRUMPP, A. (2005) c-Myc is required for the formation of intestinal crypts

but dispensable for homeostasis of the adult intestinal epithelium. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 25, 7868-7878.

- BHATIA, K., FAN, S. J., SPANGLER, G., WEINTRAUB, M., OCONNOR, P. M., JUDDE, J. G. & MAGRATH, I. (1995) A MUTANT P21 CYCLIN-DEPENDENT KINASE INHIBITOR ISOLATED FROM A BURKITTS-LYMPHOMA. *Cancer Research*, 55, 1431-1435.
- BINGHAM, S. A., NORAT, T., MOSKAL, A., FERRARI, P., SLIMANI, N., CLAVEL-CHAPELON, F., KESSE, E., NIETERS, A., BOEING, H., TJONNELAND, A., OVERVAD, K., MARTINEZ, C., DORRONSORO, M., GONZALEZ, C. A., ARDANAZ, E., NAVARRO, C., QUIROS, J. R., KEY, T. J., DAY, N. E., TRICHOPOULOU, A., NASKA, A., KROGH, V., TUMINO, R., PALLI, D., PANICO, S., VINEIS, P., BUENO-DE-MESQUITA, H. B., OCKE, M. C., PEETERS, P. H. M., BERGLUND, G., HALLMANS, G., LUND, E., SKEIE, G., KAAKS, R. & RIBOLI, E. (2005) Is the association with fiber from foods in colorectal cancer confounded by folate intake? *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 14, 1552-1556.
- BJERKNES, M. & CHENG, H. (1981) Methods for the isolation of intact epithelium from the mouse intestine. *Anat Rec*, 199, 565-74.
- BLACKWOOD, E. M. & EISENMAN, R. N. (1991) MAX A HELIX-LOOP-HELIX ZIPPER PROTEIN THAT FORMS A SEQUENCE-SPECIFIC DNA-BINDING COMPLEX WITH MYC. *Science*, 251, 1211-1217.
- BODMER, W. F., BAILEY, C. J., BODMER, J., BUSSEY, H. J. R., ELLIS, A., GORMAN, P., LUCIBELLO, F. C., MURDAY, V. A., RIDER, S. H., SCAMBLER, P., SHEER, D., SOLOMON, E. & SPURR, N. K. (1987) LOCALIZATION OF THE GENE FOR FAMILIAL ADENOMATOUS POLYPOSIS ON CHROMOSOME-5. *Nature*, 328, 614-616.
- BOUCHARD, C., THIEKE, K., MAIER, A., SAFFRICH, R., HANLEY-HYDE, J., ANSORGE, W., REED, S., SICINSKI, P., BARTEK, J. & EILERS, M. (1999) Direct induction of cyclin D2 by Myc contributes to cell cycle progression and sequestration of p27. *Embo Journal*, 18, 5321-5333.
- BRAIG, M., LEE, S., LODDENKEMPER, C., RUDOLPH, C., PETERS, A., SCHLEGELBERGER, B., STEIN, H., DORKEN, B., JENUWEIN, T. & SCHMITT, C. A. (2005) Oncogene-induced senescence as an initial barrier in lymphoma development. *Nature*, 436, 660-665.
- BRAUN, M. M., HELZLSOUER, K. J., HOLLIS, B. W. & COMSTOCK, G. W. (1995) COLON-CANCER AND SERUM VITAMIN-D METABOLITE LEVELS 10-17 YEARS PRIOR TO DIAGNOSIS. American Journal of Epidemiology, 142, 608-611.
- BRONNER, C. E., BAKER, S. M., MORRISON, P. T., WARREN, G., SMITH, L. G., LESCOE, M. K., KANE, M., EARABINO, C., LIPFORD, J., LINDBLOM, A., TANNERGARD, P., BOLLAG, R. J., GODWIN, A. R., WARD, D. C., NORDENSKJOLD, M., FISHEL, R., KOLODNER, R. & LISKAY, R. M. (1994) MUTATION IN THE DNA MISMATCH REPAIR GENE HOMOLOG HMLH1 IS ASSOCIATED WITH HEREDITARY NONPOLYPOSIS COLON-CANCER. *Nature*, 368, 258-261.

- BROOKS, C. L. & GU, W. (2003) Ubiquitination, phosphorylation and acetylation: the molecular basis for p53 regulation. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology*, 15, 164-171.
- BROWN, J. P., WEI, W. Y. & SEDIVY, J. M. (1997) Bypass of senescence after disruption of p21(CIP1/WAF1) gene in normal diploid human fibroblasts. *Science*, 277, 831-834.
- BRUGAROLAS, J., CHANDRASEKARAN, C., GORDON, J. I., BEACH, D., JACKS, T. & HANNON, G. J. (1995) RADIATION-INDUCED CELL-CYCLE ARREST COMPROMISED BY P21 DEFICIENCY. *Nature*, 377, 552-557.
- BUKHOLM, I. K. & NESLAND, J. M. (2000) Protein expression of p53, p21 (WAF1/CIP1), bcl-2, Bax, cyclin D1 and pRb in human colon carcinomas. *Virchows Archiv*, 436, 224-228.
- CAMPISI, J. (1997) The biology of replicative senescence. *European Journal of Cancer*, 33, 703-709.
- CARTHON, B. C., NEUMANN, C. A., DAS, M., PAWLYK, B., LI, T. S., GENG, Y. & SICINSKI, P. (2005) Genetic replacement of cyclin D1 function in mouse development by cyclin D2. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 25, 1081-1088.
- CHANG, B. D., BROUDE, E. V., DOKMANOVIC, M., ZHU, H. M., RUTH, A., XUAN, Y. Z., KANDEL, E. S., LAUSCH, E., CHRISTOV, K. & RONINSON, I. B. (1999) A senescence-like phenotype distinguishes tumor cells that undergo terminal proliferation arrest after exposure to anticancer agents. *Cancer Research*, 59, 3761-3767.
- CHEN, P., ZINDY, F., ABDALA, C., LIU, F., LI, X. K., ROUSSEL, M. F. & SEGIL, N. (2003) Progressive hearing loss in mice lacking the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor Ink4d. *Nature Cell Biology*, 5, 422-426.
- CHEN, Z. B., TROTMAN, L. C., SHAFFER, D., LIN, H. K., DOTAN, Z. A., NIKI, M., KOUTCHER, J. A., SCHER, H. I., LUDWIG, T., GERALD, W., CORDON-CARDO, C. & PANDOLFI, P. P. (2005) Crucial role of p53-dependent cellular senescence in suppression of Pten-deficient tumorigenesis. *Nature*, 436, 725-730.
- CHO, E. Y., SMITH-WARNER, S. A., RITZ, J., VAN DEN BRANDT, P. A.,
 COLDITZ, G. A., FOLSOM, A. R., FREUDENHEIM, J. L., GIOVANNUCCI,
 E., GOLDBOHM, R. A., GRAHAM, S., HOLMBERG, L., KIM, D. H.,
 MALILA, N., MILLER, A. B., PIETINEN, P., ROHAN, T. E., SELLERS, T. A.,
 SPEIZER, F. E., WILLETT, W. C., WOLK, A. & HUNTER, D. J. (2004)
 Alcohol intake and colorectal cancer: A pooled analysis of 8 cohort studies.
 Annals of Internal Medicine, 140, 603-613.
- CIEMERYCH, M. A., KENNEY, A. M., SICINSKA, E., KALASZCZYNSKA, I., BRONSON, R. T., ROWITCH, D. H., GARDNER, H. & SICINSKI, P. (2002) Development of mice expressing a single D-type cyclin. *Genes & Development*, 16, 3277-3289.
- CLARKE, A. R., GLEDHILL, S., HOOPER, M. L., BIRD, C. C. & WYLLIE, A. H. (1994) p53 dependence of early apoptotic and proliferative responses within the mouse intestinal epithelium following gamma-irradiation. *Oncogene*, 9, 1767-73.
- CLEVERS, H. (2006) Wnt/beta-catenin signaling in development and disease. *Cell*, 127, 469-480.
- COBRINIK, D. (2005) Pocket proteins and cell cycle control. Oncogene, 24, 2796-2809.

- COLLADO, M., GIL, J., EFEYAN, A., GUERRA, C., SCHUHMACHER, A. J., BARRADAS, M., BENGURIA, A., ZABALLOS, A., FLORES, J. M., BARBACID, M., BEACH, D. & SERRANO, M. (2005) Tumour biology -Senescence in premalignant tumours. *Nature*, 436, 642-642.
- COLLADO, M. & SERRANO, M. (2006) The power and the promise of oncogeneinduced senescence markers. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 6, 472-476.
- COLOMBO, E., MARINE, J. C., DANOVI, D., FALINI, B. & PELICCI, P. G. (2002) Nucleophosmin regulates the stability and transcriptional activity of p53. *Nat Cell Biol*, 4, 529-33.
- COQUERET, O. & GASCAN, H. (2000) Functional interaction of STAT3 transcription factor with the cell cycle inhibitor p21(WAF1/CIP1/SD11). *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275, 18794-18800.
- DANG, C. V., O'DONNELL, K. A., ZELLER, K. I., NGUYEN, T., OSTHUS, R. C. & LI, F. (2006) The c-Myc target gene network. *Seminars in Cancer Biology*, 16, 253-264.
- DANKORT, D., FILENOVA, E., COLLADO, M., SERRANO, M., JONES, K. & MCMAHON, M. (2007) A new mouse model to explore the initiation, progression, and therapy of BRAF(V600E)-induced lung tumors. *Genes & Development*, 21, 379-384.
- DE LA CHAPELLE, A. (2004) Genetic predisposition to colorectal cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 4, 769-780.
- DE LA COVA, C., ABRIL, M., BELLOSTA, P., GALLANT, P. & JOHNSTON, L. A. (2004) Drosophila Myc regulates organ size by inducing cell competition. *Cell*, 117, 107-116.
- DELMAS, V., BEERMANN, F., MARTINOZZI, S., CARREIRA, S., ACKERMANN, J., KUMASAKA, M., DENAT, L., GOODALL, J., LUCIANI, F., VIROS, A., DEMIRKAN, N., BASTIAN, B. C., GODING, C. R. & LARUE, L. (2007) beta-Catenin induces immortalization of melanocytes by suppressing p16(INK4a) expression and cooperates with N-Ras in melanoma development. *Genes & Development*, 21, 2923-2935.
- DENG, C. X., ZHANG, P. M., HARPER, J. W., ELLEDGE, S. J. & LEDER, P. (1995) MICE LACKING P21(C/P1/WAF1) UNDERGO NORMAL DEVELOPMENT, BUT ARE DEFECTIVE IN G1 CHECKPOINT CONTROL. *Cell*, 82, 675-684.
- DEPINHO, R. A. (2000) The age of cancer. Nature, 408, 248-254.
- DEVGAN, V., MAMMUCARI, C., MILLAR, S. E., BRISKEN, C. & DOTTO, G. P. (2005) P21(WAF1/Cip1) is a negative transcriptional regulator of Wnt4 expression downstream of Notch1 activation. *Genes & Development*, 19, 1485-1495.
- DHOMEN, N., REIS-FILHO, J. S., DIAS, S. D., HAYWARD, R., SAVAGE, K., DELMAS, V., LARUE, L., PRITCHARD, C. & MARAIS, R. (2009) Oncogenic Braf Induces Melanocyte Senescence and Melanoma in Mice. *Cancer Cell*, 15, 294-303.
- DIETRICH, W. F., LANDER, E. S., SMITH, J. S., MOSER, A. R., GOULD, K. A., LUONGO, C., BORENSTEIN, N. & DOVE, W. (1993) GENETIC IDENTIFICATION OF MOM-1, A MAJOR MODIFIER LOCUS AFFECTING

MIN-INDUCED INTESTINAL NEOPLASIA IN THE MOUSE. *Cell*, 75, 631-639.

- DILEONARDO, A., LINKE, S. P., CLARKIN, K. & WAHL, G. M. (1994) DNA-DAMAGE TRIGGERS A PROLONGED P53-DEPENDENT G(1) ARREST AND LONG-TERM INDUCTION OF CIP1 IN NORMAL HUMAN FIBROBLASTS. *Genes & Development*, 8, 2540-2551.
- DOMINGUEZ-SOLA, D., YING, C. Y., GRANDORI, C., RUGGIERO, L., CHEN, B., LI, M. Y., GALLOWAY, D. A., GU, W., GAUTIER, J. & DALLA-FAVERA, R. (2007) Non-transcriptional control of DNA replication by c-Myc. *Nature*, 448, 445-U3.
- DONALDSON, T. D. & DURONIO, R. J. (2004) Cancer cell biology: Myc wins the competition. *Current Biology*, 14, R425-R427.
- DOTTO, G. P. (2000) p21(WAF1/Cip1): more than a break to the cell cycle? *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Reviews on Cancer*, 1471, M43-M56.
- DUKES, C. E. (1932) The classification of cancer of the rectum. *Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology*, 35, 323-332.
- DULAIMI, E., DE CACERES, II, UZZO, R. G., AL-SALEEM, T., GREENBERG, R. E., POLASCIK, T. J., BABB, J. S., GRIZZLE, W. E. & CAIRNS, P. (2004) Promoter hypermethylation profile of kidney cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 10, 3972-3979.
- EILERS, M., SCHIRM, S. & BISHOP, J. M. (1991) THE MYC PROTEIN ACTIVATES TRANSCRIPTION OF THE ALPHA-PROTHYMOSIN GENE. *Embo Journal*, 10, 133-141.
- EISCHEN, C. M., WEBER, J. D., ROUSSEL, M. F., SHERR, C. J. & CLEVELAND, J. L. (1999) Disruption of the ARF-Mdm2-p53 tumor suppressor pathway in Mycinduced lymphomagenesis. *Genes Dev*, 13, 2658-69.
- ELDEIRY, W. S., TOKINO, T., VELCULESCU, V. E., LEVY, D. B., PARSONS, R., TRENT, J. M., LIN, D., MERCER, W. E., KINZLER, K. W. & VOGELSTEIN, B. (1993) WAF1, A POTENTIAL MEDIATOR OF P53 TUMOR SUPPRESSION. *Cell*, 75, 817-825.
- EVAN, G. I., WYLLIE, A. H., GILBERT, C. S., LITTLEWOOD, T. D., LAND, H., BROOKS, M., WATERS, C. M., PENN, L. Z. & HANCOCK, D. C. (1992) INDUCTION OF APOPTOSIS IN FIBROBLASTS BY C-MYC PROTEIN. *Cell*, 69, 119-128.
- FANG, L., IGARASHI, M., LEUNG, J., SUGRUE, M. M., LEE, S. W. & AARONSON, S. A. (1999) p21(Waf1/Cip1/Sdi1) induces permanent growth arrest with markers of replicative senescence in human tumor cells lacking functional p53. *Oncogene*, 18, 2789-2797.
- FANTL, V., STAMP, G., ANDREWS, A., ROSEWELL, I. & DICKSON, C. (1995) MICE LACKING CYCLIN D1 ARE SMALL AND SHOW DEFECTS IN EYE AND MAMMARY-GLAND DEVELOPMENT. Genes & Development, 9, 2364-2372.
- FESKANICH, D., MA, J., FUCHS, C. S., KIRKNER, G. J., HANKINSON, S. E., HOLLIS, B. W. & GIOVANNUCCI, E. L. (2004) Plasma vitamin D metabolites and risk of colorectal cancer in women. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 13, 1502-1508.
- FINCH, A. J., SOUCEK, L., JUNTTILA, M. R., SWIGART, L. B. & EVAN, G. I. (2009) Acute overexpression of Myc in intestinal epithelium recapitulates some but not all the changes elicited by Wnt/beta-catenin pathway activation. *Mol Cell Biol*, 29, 5306-15.
- FODDE, R., EDELMANN, W., YANG, K., VANLEEUWEN, C., CARLSON, C., RENAULT, B., BREUKEL, C., ALT, E., LIPKIN, M., KHAN, P. M. & KUCHERLAPATI, R. (1994) A TARGETED CHAIN-TERMINATION MUTATION IN THE MOUSE APC GENE RESULTS IN MULTIPLE INTESTINAL TUMORS. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 91, 8969-8973.
- FODDE, R., KUIPERS, J., ROSENBERG, C., SMITS, R., KIELMAN, M., GASPAR, C., VAN ES, J. H., BRUEKEL, C., WIEGANT, J., GILES, R. H. & CLEVERS, H. (2001a) Mutations in the APC tumour suppressor gene cause chromosomal instability. *Nature Cell Biology*, 3, 433-438.
- FODDE, R., SMITS, R. & CLEVERS, H. (2001b) APC, signal transduction and genetic instability in colorectal cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 1, 55-67.
- FOULDS, L. (1958) The natural history of cancer. J Chronic Dis, 8, 2-37.
- FRANKLIN, D. S., GODFREY, V. L., LEE, H. Y., KOVALEV, G. I.,
- SCHOONHOVEN, R., CHEN-KIANG, S., SU, L. S. & XIONG, Y. (1998) CDK inhibitors p18(INK4c) and p27(Kip1) mediate two separate pathways to collaboratively suppress pituitary tumorigenesis. *Genes & Development*, 12, 2899-2911.
- FREYTAG, S. O. & GEDDES, T. J. (1992) RECIPROCAL REGULATION OF ADIPOGENESIS BY MYC AND C/EBP-ALPHA. *Science*, 256, 379-382.
- GAO, X., CHEN, Y. Q., WU, N., GRIGNON, D. J., SAKR, W., PORTER, A. T. & HONN, K. V. (1995) SOMATIC MUTATIONS OF THE WAF1/CIP1 GENE IN PRIMARY PROSTATE-CANCER. *Oncogene*, 11, 1395-1398.
- GARBER, J. E., GOLDSTEIN, A. M., KANTOR, A. F., DREYFUS, M. G., FRAUMENI, J. F. & LI, F. P. (1991) FOLLOW-UP-STUDY OF 24 FAMILIES WITH LI-FRAUMENI SYNDROME. *Cancer Research*, 51, 6094-6097.
- GARTEL, A. L. & RADHAKRISHNAN, S. K. (2005) Lost in transcription: p21 repression, mechanisms, and consequences. *Cancer Research*, 65, 3980-3985.
- GEORGIA, S. & BHUSHAN, A. (2004) beta cell replication is the primary mechanism for maintaining postnatal beta cell mass. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 114, 963-968.
- GILES, R. H., VAN ES, J. H. & CLEVERS, H. (2003) Caught up in a Wnt storm: Wnt signaling in cancer. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Reviews on Cancer*, 1653, 1-24.
- GRANDORI, C. & EISENMAN, R. N. (1997) Myc target genes. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 22, 177-181.
- GRIVENNIKOV, S., KARIN, E., TERZIC, J., MUCIDA, D., YU, G. Y., VALLABHAPURAPU, S., SCHELLER, J., ROSE-JOHN, S., CHEROUTRE, H., ECKMANN, L. & KARIN, M. (2009) IL-6 and Stat3 Are Required for Survival of Intestinal Epithelial Cells and Development of Colitis-Associated Cancer. *Cancer Cell*, 15, 103-113.

- GRODEN, J., THLIVERIS, A., SAMOWITZ, W., CARLSON, M., GELBERT, L.,
 ALBERTSEN, H., JOSLYN, G., STEVENS, J., SPIRIO, L., ROBERTSON, M.,
 SARGEANT, L., KRAPCHO, K., WOLFF, E., BURT, R., HUGHES, J. P.,
 WARRINGTON, J., MCPHERSON, J., WASMUTH, J., LEPASLIER, D.,
 ABDERRAHIM, H., COHEN, D., LEPPERT, M. & WHITE, R. (1991)
 IDENTIFICATION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF THE FAMILIAL
 ADENOMATOUS POLYPOSIS-COLI GENE. *Cell*, 66, 589-600.
- HAAS, K., STALLER, P., GEISEN, C., BARTEK, J., EILERS, M. & MOROY, T. (1997) Mutual requirement of CDK4 and Myc in malignant transformation: Evidence for cyclin D1/CDK4 and p16(INK4A) as upstream regulators of Myc. Oncogene, 15, 179-192.
- HANAHAN, D. & WEINBERG, R. A. (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell, 100, 57-70.
- HARBOUR, J. W., LUO, R. X., SANTI, A. D., POSTIGO, A. A. & DEAN, D. C. (1999) Cdk phosphorylation triggers sequential intramolecular interactions that progressively block Rb functions as cells move through G1. *Cell*, 98, 859-869.
- HARDCASTLE, J. D., CHAMBERLAIN, J. O., ROBINSON, M. H. E., MOSS, S. M., AMAR, S. S., BALFOUR, T. W., JAMES, P. D. & MANGHAM, C. M. (1996) Randomised controlled trial of faecal-occult-blood screening for colorectal cancer. *Lancet*, 348, 1472-1477.
- HE, T. C., SPARKS, A. B., RAGO, C., HERMEKING, H., ZAWEL, L., DA COSTA, L. T., MORIN, P. J., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1998) Identification of c-MYC as a target of the APC pathway. *Science*, 281, 1509-1512.
- HEATH, J. P. (1996) Epithelial cell migration in the intestine. *Cell Biology International*, 20, 139-146.
- HERMEKING, H. & EICK, D. (1994) Mediation of c-Myc-induced apoptosis by p53. *Science*, 265, 2091-3.
- HERMISTON, M. L., WONG, M. H. & GORDON, J. I. (1996) Forced expression of Ecadherin in the mouse intestinal epithelium slows cell migration and provides evidence for nonautonomous regulation of cell fate in a self-renewing system. *Genes & Development*, 10, 985-996.
- HERRERA, L., KAKATI, S., GIBAS, L., PIETRZAK, E. & SANDBERG, A. A. (1986) GARDNER SYNDROME IN A MAN WITH AN INTERSTITIAL DELETION OF 5Q. *American Journal of Medical Genetics*, 25, 473-476.
- HOCKER, M. & WIEDENMANN, B. (1998) Molecular mechanisms of enteroendocrine differentiation. *Intestinal Plasticity in Health and Disease*, 859, 160-174.
- HOFFMAN, B. & LIEBERMANN, D. A. (2008) Apoptotic signaling by c-MYC. Oncogene, 27, 6462-6472.
- HOVANES, K., LI, T. W. H., MUNGUIA, J. E., TRUONG, T., MILOVANOVIC, T., MARSH, J. L., HOLCOMBE, R. F. & WATERMAN, M. L. (2001) beta-cateninsensitive isoforms of lymphoid enhancer factor-1 are selectively expressed in colon cancer. *Nature Genetics*, 28, 53-57.
- ICHII, S., HORII, A., NAKATSURU, S., FURUYAMA, J., UTSUNOMIYA, J. & NAKAMURA, Y. (1992) Inactivation of both APC alleles in an early stage of colon adenomas in a patient with familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP). *Human Molecular Genetics*, 1, 387-390.

- ICHII, S., TAKEDA, S., HORII, A., NAKATSURU, S., MIYOSHI, Y., EMI, M., FUJIWARA, Y., KOYAMA, K., FURUYAMA, J., UTSUNOMIYA, J. & NAKAMURA, Y. (1993) DETAILED ANALYSIS OF GENETIC ALTERATIONS IN COLORECTAL TUMORS FROM PATIENTS WITH AND WITHOUT FAMILIAL ADENOMATOUS POLYPOSIS (FAP). Oncogene, 8, 2399-2405.
- IRELAND, H., KEMP, R., HOUGHTON, C., HOWARD, L., CLARKE, A. R., SANSOM, O. J. & WINTON, D. J. (2004) Inducible Cre-mediated control of gene expression in the murine gastrointestinal tract: Effect of loss of beta-catenin. *Gastroenterology*, 126, 1236-1246.

JACKSON, R. J., ENGELMAN, R. W., COPPOLA, D., CANTOR, A. B., WHARTON, W. & PLEDGER, W. J. (2003) p21(Cip1) nullizygosity increases tumor metastasis in irradiated mice. *Cancer Research*, 63, 3021-3025.

- JEN, J., POWELL, S. M., PAPADOPOULOS, N., SMITH, K. J., HAMILTON, S. R., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1994) MOLECULAR DETERMINANTS OF DYSPLASIA IN COLORECTAL LESIONS. *Cancer Research*, 54, 5523-5526.
- JONES, S. N., ROE, A. E., DONEHOWER, L. A. & BRADLEY, A. (1995) Rescue of embryonic lethality in Mdm2-deficient mice by absence of p53. *Nature*, 378, 206-8.
- JUIN, P., HUEBER, A. O., LITTLEWOOD, T. & EVAN, G. (1999) c-Myc-induced sensitization to apoptosis is mediated through cytochrome c release. *Genes & Development*, 13, 1367-1381.
- KAPLAN, K. B., BURDS, A. A., SWEDLOW, J. R., BEKIR, S. S., SORGER, P. K. & NATHKE, I. S. (2001) A role for the Adenomatous Polyposis Coli protein in chromosome segregation. *Nature Cell Biology*, 3, 429-432.
- KINZLER, K. W. & VOGELSTEIN, B. (1996) Lessons from hereditary colorectal cancer. *Cell*, 87, 159-170.
- KITAURA, H., SHINSHI, M., UCHIKOSHI, Y., ONO, T., TSURIMOTO, T., YOSHIKAWA, H., IGUCHI-ARIGA, S. M. M. & ARIGA, H. (2000) Reciprocal regulation via protein-protein interaction between c-myc and p21(cip1/waf1/sdi1) in DNA replication and transcription. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275, 10477-10483.
- KNUDSON, A. G. (1971) MUTATION AND CANCER STATISTICAL STUDY OF RETINOBLASTOMA. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 68, 820-&.
- KNUDSON, A. G. (1986) GENETICS OF HUMAN CANCER. Journal of Cellular Physiology, 7-11.
- KOYAMA, Y. & KOTAKE, K. (1997) Overview of colorectal cancer in Japan Report from the Registry of the Japanese Society for Cancer of the Colon and Rectum. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*, 40, S2-S9.
- KOZAR, K., CIEMERYCH, M. A., REBEL, V. I., SHIGEMATSU, H., ZAGOZDON,
 A., SICINSKA, E., GENG, Y., YU, Q. Y., BHATTACHARYA, S., BRONSON,
 R. T., AKASHI, K. & SICINSKI, P. (2004) Mouse development and cell proliferation in the absence of D-cyclins. *Cell*, 118, 477-491.

- KRIMPENFORT, P., QUON, K. C., MOOI, W. J., LOONSTRA, A. & BERNS, A. (2001) Loss of p16(Ink4a) confers susceptibility to metastatic melanoma in mice. *Nature*, 413, 83-86.
- KRONBORG, O., FENGER, C., OLSEN, J., JORGENSEN, O. D. & SONDERGAARD, O. (1996) Randomised study of screening for colorectal cancer with faecal-occultblood test. *Lancet*, 348, 1467-1471.
- LAPENNA, S. & GIORDANO, A. (2009) Cell cycle kinases as therapeutic targets for cancer. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*, 8, 547-566.
- LEACH, F. S., NICOLAIDES, N. C., PAPADOPOULOS, N., LIU, B., JEN, J., PARSONS, R., PELTOMAKI, P., SISTONEN, P., AALTONEN, L. A., NYSTROMLAHTI, M., GUAN, X. Y., ZHANG, J., MELTZER, P. S., YU, J. W., KAO, F. T., CHEN, D. J., CEROSALETTI, K. M., FOURNIER, R. E. K., TODD, S., LEWIS, T., LEACH, R. J., NAYLOR, S. L., WEISSENBACH, J., MECKLIN, J. P., JARVINEN, H., PETERSEN, G. M., HAMILTON, S. R., GREEN, J., JASS, J., WATSON, P., LYNCH, H. T., TRENT, J. M., DELACHAPELLE, A., KINZLER, K. W. & VOGELSTEIN, B. (1993) MUTATIONS OF A MUTS HOMOLOG IN HEREDITARY NONPOLYPOSIS COLORECTAL-CANCER. *Cell*, 75, 1215-1225.
- LEVY, D. B., SMITH, K. J., BEAZERBARCLAY, Y., HAMILTON, S. R., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1994) INACTIVATION OF BOTH APC ALLELES IN HUMAN AND MOUSE-TUMORS. *Cancer Research*, 54, 5953-5958.
- LLOYD, R. V., ERICKSON, L. A., JIN, L., KULIG, E., QIAN, X., CHEVILLE, J. C. & SCHEITHAUER, B. W. (1999) P27(kip1): A multifunctional cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor with prognostic significance in human cancers. *American Journal* of Pathology, 154, 313-323.
- LUNDBERG, A. S. & WEINBERG, R. A. (1998) Functional inactivation of the retinoblastoma protein requires sequential modification by at least two distinct cyclin-cdk complexes. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 18, 753-761.
- LUONGO, C., MOSER, A. R., GLEDHILL, S. & DOVE, W. F. (1994) LOSS OF APC(+) IN INTESTINAL ADENOMAS FROM MIN MICE. *Cancer Research*, 54, 5947-5952.
- LYNCH, H. T. & DE LA CHAPELLE, A. (2003) Genomic medicine Hereditary colorectal cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 348, 919-932.
- LYNCH, H. T. & SMYRK, T. (1996) Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome) An updated review. *Cancer*, 78, 1149-1167.
- MACLEAN, K. H., KELLER, U. B., RODRIGUEZ-GALINDO, C., NILSSON, J. A. & CLEVELAND, J. L. (2003) c-Myc augments gamma irradiation-induced apoptosis by suppressing Bcl-XL. *Mol Cell Biol*, 23, 7256-70.
- MALUMBRES, M. & BARBACID, M. (2001) To cycle or not to cycle: A critical decision in cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 1, 222-231.
- MALUMBRES, M. & BARBACID, M. (2005) Mammalian cyclin-dependent kinases. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 30, 630-641.
- MALUMBRES, M. & BARBACID, M. (2009) Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 9, 153-166.

- MALUMBRES, M., SOTILLO, R., SANTAMARIA, D., GALAN, J., CEREZO, A., ORTEGA, S., DUBUS, P. & BARBACID, M. (2004) Mammalian cells cycle without the D-type cyclin-elependent kinases Cdk4 and Cdk6. *Cell*, 118, 493-504.
- MANDEL, J. S., BOND, J. H., CHURCH, T. R., SNOVER, D. C., BRADLEY, G. M., SCHUMAN, L. M. & EDERER, F. (1993) REDUCING MORTALITY FROM COLORECTAL-CANCER BY SCREENING FOR FECAL OCCULT BLOOD. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 328, 1365-1371.
- MAO, J. H., WANG, J. Y., LIU, B., PAN, W. J., FARR, G. H., FLYNN, C., YUAN, H. D., TAKADA, S., KIMELMAN, D., LI, L. & WU, D. Q. (2001) Low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein-5 binds to Axin and regulates the canonical Wnt signaling pathway. *Molecular Cell*, 7, 801-809.
- MARCHAND, L. L. (1999) Combined influence of genetic and dietary factors on colorectal cancer incidence in Japanese Americans. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs*, 101-105.
- MARSH, V., WINTON, D. J., WILLIAMS, G. T., DUBOIS, N., TRUMPP, A., SANSOM, O. J. & CLARKE, A. R. (2008) Epithelial Pten is dispensable for intestinal homeostasis but suppresses adenoma development and progression after Apc mutation. *Nature Genetics*, 40, 1436-1444.
- MARSHMAN, E., OTTEWELL, P. D., POTTEN, C. S. & WATSON, A. J. (2001) Caspase activation during spontaneous and radiation-induced apoptosis in the murine intestine. *J Pathol*, 195, 285-92.
- MARTIN-CABALLERO, J., FLORES, J. M., GARCIA-PALENCIA, P. & SERRANO, M. (2001) Tumor susceptibility of p21(Waf1/Cip1)-deficient mice. *Cancer Research*, 61, 6234-6238.
- MCCART, A. E., VICKARYOUS, N. K. & SILVER, A. (2008) Apc mice: Models, modifiers and mutants. *Pathology Research and Practice*, 204, 479-490.
- MCMAHON, S. B., WOOD, M. A. & COLE, M. D. (2000) The essential cofactor TRRAP recruits the histone acetyltransferase hGCN5 to c-Myc. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 20, 556-562.
- MERMELSHTEIN, A., GERSON, A., WALFISCH, S., DELGADO, B., SHECHTER-MAOR, G., DELGADO, J., FICH, A. & GHEBER, L. (2005) Expression of Dtype cyclins in colon cancer and in cell lines from colon carcinomas. *British Journal of Cancer*, 93, 338-345.
- MEYER, N. & PENN, L. Z. (2008) MYC TIMELINE Reflecting on 25 years with MYC. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 8, 976-990.
- MILIANI DE MARVAL, P. L., MACIAS, E., ROUNBEHLER, R., SICINSKI, P.,
 KIYOKAWA, H., JOHNSON, D. G., CONTI, C. J. & RODRIGUEZ-PUEBLA,
 M. L. (2004) Lack of cyclin-dependent kinase 4 inhibits c-myc tumorigenic
 activities in epithelial tissues. *Mol Cell Biol*, 24, 7538-47.
- MITCHELL, K. O., RICCI, M. S., MIYASHITA, T., DICKER, D. T., JIN, Z. Y., REED, J. C. & EL-DEIRY, W. S. (2000) Bax is a transcriptional target and mediator of c-Myc-induced apoptosis. *Cancer Research*, 60, 6318-6325.
- MIYAKI, M., KONISHI, M., TANAKA, K., KIKUCHIYANOSHITA, R., MURAOKA, M., YASUNO, M., IGARI, T., KOIKE, M., CHIBA, M. & MORI, T. (1997) Germline mutation of MSH6 as the cause of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Nature Genetics*, 17, 271-272.

MIYOSHI, Y., NAGASE, H., ANDO, H., HORII, A., ICHII, S., NAKATSURU, S., AOKI, T., MIKI, Y., MORI, T. & NAKAMURA, Y. (1992) Somatic mutations of the APC gene in colorectal tumors: Mutation cluster region in the APC gene. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 1, 229-233.

MODRICH, P. & LAHUE, R. (1996) Mismatch repair in replication fidelity, genetic recombination, and cancer biology. *Annual Review of Biochemistry*, 65, 101-133.

MOGHADDAM, A. A., WOODWARD, M. & HUXLEY, R. (2007) Obesity and risk of colorectal cancer: A meta-analysis of 31 studies with 70,000 events. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 16, 2533-2547.

MOLENAAR, M., VANDEWETERING, M., OOSTERWEGEL, M.,
 PETERSONMADURO, J., GODSAVE, S., KORINEK, V., ROOSE, J.,
 DESTREE, O. & CLEVERS, H. (1996) XTcf-3 transcription factor mediates
 beta-catenin-induced axis formation in Xenopus embryos. *Cell*, 86, 391-399.

MONTES DE OCA LUNA, R., WAGNER, D. S. & LOZANO, G. (1995) Rescue of early embryonic lethality in mdm2-deficient mice by deletion of p53. *Nature*, 378, 203-6.

- MOSER, A. R., PITOT, H. C. & DOVE, W. F. (1990) A DOMINANT MUTATION THAT PREDISPOSES TO MULTIPLE INTESTINAL NEOPLASIA IN THE MOUSE. *Science*, 247, 322-324.
- MOSER, A. R., SHOEMAKER, A. R., CONNELLY, C. S., CLIPSON, L., GOULD, K. A., LUONGO, C., DOVE, W. F., SIGGERS, P. H. & GARDNER, R. L. (1995) HOMOZYGOSITY FOR THE MIN ALLELE OF APC RESULTS IN DISRUPTION OF MOUSE DEVELOPMENT PRIOR TO GASTRULATION. Developmental Dynamics, 203, 422-433.
- MUNCAN, V., SANSOM, O. J., TERTOOLEN, L., PHESSE, T. J., BEGTHEL, H., SANCHO, E., COLE, A. M., GREGORIEFF, A., DE ALBORAN, I. M., CLEVERS, H. & CLARKE, A. R. (2006a) Rapid loss of intestinal crypts upon conditional deletion of the Wnt/Tcf-4 target gene c-Myc. *Mol Cell Biol*.
- MURPHY, D. J., JUNTTILA, M. R., POUYET, L., KARNEZIS, A., SHCHORS, K., BUI, D. A., BROWN-SWIGART, L., JOHNSON, L. & EVAN, G. I. (2008a) Distinct Thresholds Govern Myc's Biological Output In Vivo. *Cancer Cell*, 14, 447-457.
- NATHKE, I. (2006) Cytoskeleton out of the cupboard: colon cancer and cytoskeletal changes induced by loss of APC. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 6, 967-74.
- NICOLAIDES, N. C., PAPADOPOULOS, N., LIU, B., WEI, Y. F., CARTER, K. C., RUBEN, S. M., ROSEN, C. A., HASELTINE, W. A., FLEISCHMANN, R. D., FRASER, C. M., ADAMS, M. D., VENTER, J. C., DUNLOP, M. G., HAMILTON, S. R., PETERSEN, G. M., DELACHAPELLE, A., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1994) MUTATIONS OF 2 PMS HOMOLOGS IN HEREDITARY NONPOLYPOSIS COLON-CANCER. *Nature*, 371, 75-80.
- NISHISHO, I., NAKAMURA, Y., MIYOSHI, Y., MIKI, Y., ANDO, H., HORII, A., KOYAMA, K., UTSUNOMIYA, J., BABA, S., HEDGE, P., MARKHAM, A., KRUSH, A. J., PETERSEN, G., HAMILTON, S. R., NILBERT, M. C., LEVY, D. B., BRYAN, T. M., PREISINGER, A. C., SMITH, K. J., SU, L. K., KINZLER, K. W. & VOGELSTEIN, B. (1991) MUTATIONS OF

CHROMOSOME-5Q21 GENES IN FAP AND COLORECTAL-CANCER PATIENTS. *Science*, 253, 665-669.

- NOVAK, A., GUO, C., YANG, W., NAGY, A. & LOBE, C. G. (2000) Z/EG, a double reporter mouse line that expresses enhanced green fluorescent protein upon Cremediated excision. *Genesis*, 28, 147-55.
- NUSSE, R. & VARMUS, H. E. (1982) MANY TUMORS INDUCED BY THE MOUSE MAMMARY-TUMOR VIRUS CONTAIN A PROVIRUS INTEGRATED IN THE SAME REGION OF THE HOST GENOME. *Cell*, 31, 99-109.
- NUSSLEINVOLHARD, C. & WIESCHAUS, E. (1980) MUTATIONS AFFECTING SEGMENT NUMBER AND POLARITY IN DROSOPHILA. *Nature*, 287, 795-801.
- O'CONNELL, B. C., CHEUNG, A. F., SIMKEVICH, C. P., TAM, W., REN, X. J., MATEYAK, M. K. & SEDIVY, J. M. (2003) A large scale genetic analysis of c-Myc-regulated gene expression patterns. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278, 12563-12573.
- ORTEGA, S., PRIETO, I., ODAJIMA, J., MARTIN, A., DUBUS, P., SOTILLO, R., BARBERO, J. L., MALUMBRES, M. & BARBACID, M. (2003) Cyclindependent kinase 2 is essential for meiosis but not for mitotic cell division in mice. *Nature Genetics*, 35, 25-31.
- OSKARSSON, T., ESSERS, M. A. G., DUBOIS, N., OFFNER, S., DUBEY, C., ROGER, C., METZGER, D., CHAMBON, P., HUMMLER, E., BEARD, P. & TRUMPP, A. (2006) Skin epidermis lacking the c-myc gene is resistant to Rasdriven tumorigenesis but can reacquire sensitivity upon additional loss of the p21(Cip1) gene. *Genes & Development*, 20, 2024-2029.
- OVING, I. M. & CLEVERS, H. C. (2002) Molecular causes of colon cancer. *European* Journal of Clinical Investigation, 32, 448-457.
- PAPADOPOULOS, N., NICOLAIDES, N. C., WEI, Y. F., RUBEN, S. M., CARTER, K. C., ROSEN, C. A., HASELTINE, W. A., FLEISCHMANN, R. D., FRASER, C. M., ADAMS, M. D., VENTER, J. C., HAMILTON, S. R., PETERSEN, G. M., WATSON, P., LYNCH, H. T., PELTOMAKI, P., MECKLIN, J. P., DELACHAPELLE, A., KINZLER, K. W. & VOGELSTEIN, B. (1994) MUTATION OF A MUTL HOMOLOG IN HEREDITARY COLON-CANCER. Science, 263, 1625-1629.
- PAULL, T. T., ROGAKOU, E. P., YAMAZAKI, V., KIRCHGESSNER, C. U., GELLERT, M. & BONNER, W. M. (2000) A critical role for histone H2AX in recruitment of repair factors to nuclear foci after DNA damage. *Curr Biol*, 10, 886-95.
- PELENGARIS, S., KHAN, M. & EVAN, G. I. (2002) Suppression of Myc-induced apoptosis in beta cells exposes multiple oncogenic properties of Myc and triggers carcinogenic progression. *Cell*, 109, 321-334.
- PETERS, U., HAYES, R. B., CHATTERJEE, N., SHAO, W., SCHOEN, R. E., PINSKY, P., HOLLIS, B. W., MCGLYNN, K. A. & PROSTATE, L. C. O. (2004) Circulating vitamin D metabolites, polymorphism in vitamin D receptor, and colorectal adenoma risk. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 13, 546-552.

- PETERS, U., MCGLYNN, K. A., CHATTERJEE, N., GUNTER, E., GARCIA-CLOSAS, M., ROTHMAN, N. & SINHA, R. (2001) Vitamin D, calcium, and vitamin D receptor polymorphism in colorectal adenomas. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 10, 1267-1274.
- PEUKERT, K., STALLER, P., SCHNEIDER, A., CARMICHAEL, G., HANEL, F. & EILERS, M. (1997) An alternative pathway for gene regulation by Myc. *Embo Journal*, 16, 5672-5686.

POLAKIS, P. (2000) Wnt signaling and cancer. Genes & Development, 14, 1837-1851.

- POLLARD, P., DEHERAGODA, M., SEGDITSAS, S., LEWIS, A., ROWAN, A., HOWARTH, K., WILLIS, L., NYE, E., MCCART, A., MANDIR, N., SILVER, A., GOODLAD, R., STAMP, G., COCKMAN, M., EAST, P., SPENCER-DENE, B., POULSOM, R., WRIGHT, N. & TOMLINSON, I. (2009) The Apc(1322T) Mouse Develops Severe Polyposis Associated With Submaximal Nuclear beta-Catenin Expression. *Gastroenterology*, 136, 2204-2213.
- PORTER, E. M., BEVINS, C. L., GHOSH, D. & GANZ, T. (2002) The multifaceted Paneth cell. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 59, 156-170.
- POTTEN, C. S. (1998) Stem cells in gastrointestinal epithelium: numbers, characteristics and death. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, 353, 821-830.
- POTTEN, C. S. & LOEFFLER, M. (1990) STEM-CELLS ATTRIBUTES, CYCLES, SPIRALS, PITFALLS AND UNCERTAINTIES - LESSONS FOR AND FROM THE CRYPT. *Development*, 110, 1001-1020.
- POTTEN, C. S., WILSON, J. W. & BOOTH, C. (1997) Regulation and significance of apoptosis in the stem cells of the gastrointestinal epithelium. *Stem Cells*, 15, 82-93.
- POWELL, S. M., ZILZ, N., BEAZERBARCLAY, Y., BRYAN, T. M., HAMILTON, S. R., THIBODEAU, S. N., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1992) APC MUTATIONS OCCUR EARLY DURING COLORECTAL TUMORIGENESIS. *Nature*, 359, 235-237.
- PUSAPATI, R. V., ROUNBEHLER, R. J., HONG, S., POWERS, J. T., YAN, M., KIGUCHI, K., MCARTHUR, M. J., WONG, P. K. & JOHNSON, D. G. (2006) ATM promotes apoptosis and suppresses tumorigenesis in response to Myc. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 1446-51.
- RANE, S. G., DUBUS, P., METTUS, R. V., GALBREATH, E. J., BODEN, G., REDDY, E. P. & BARBACID, M. (1999) Loss of Cdk4 expression causes insulin-deficient diabetes and Cdk4 activation results in beta-islet cell hyperplasia. *Nature Genetics*, 22, 44-52.
- REED, K. R., MENIEL, V. S., MARSH, V., COLE, A., SANSOM, O. J. & CLARKE, A. R. (2008) A limited role for p53 in modulating the immediate phenotype of Apc loss in the intestine. *Bmc Cancer*, 8.
- REYA, T. & CLEVERS, H. (2005) Wnt signalling in stem cells and cancer. *Nature*, 434, 843-850.
- RIJSEWIJK, F., SCHUERMANN, M., WAGENAAR, E., PARREN, P., WEIGEL, D. & NUSSE, R. (1987) THE DROSOPHILA HOMOLOG OF THE MOUSE MAMMARY ONCOGENE INT-1 IS IDENTICAL TO THE SEGMENT POLARITY GENE WINGLESS. *Cell*, 50, 649-657.

- ROBERTS, S. A., HENDRY, J. H. & POTTEN, C. S. (1995) DEDUCTION OF THE CLONOGEN CONTENT OF INTESTINAL CRYPTS - A DIRECT COMPARISON OF 2-DOSE AND MULTIPLE-DOSE METHODOLOGIES. *Radiation Research*, 141, 303-308.
- ROBERTS, S. A. & POTTEN, C. S. (1994) CLONOGEN CONTENT OF INTESTINAL CRYPTS - ITS DEDUCTION USING A MICROCOLONY ASSAY ON WHOLE-MOUNT PREPARATIONS AND ITS DEPENDENCE ON RADIATION-DOSE. International Journal of Radiation Biology, 65, 477-481.
- ROGULSKI, K., LI, Y. J., ROTHERMUND, K., PU, L. X., WATKINS, S., YI, F. H. & PROCHOWNIK, E. V. (2005) Onzin, a c-Myc-repressed target, promotes survival and transformation by modulating the Akt-Mdm2-p53 pathway. *Oncogene*, 24, 7524-7541.
- RONINSON, I. B. (2002) Oncogenic functions of tumour suppressor p21 (Waf1/Cip1/Sdi1): association with cell senescence and tumour-promoting activities of stromal fibroblasts. *Cancer Letters*, 179, 1-14.
- ROOSE, J., HULS, G., VAN BEEST, M., MOERER, P., VAN DER HORN, K., GOLDSCHMEDING, R., LOGTENBERG, T. & CLEAVERS, H. (1999) Synergy between tumor suppressor APC and the beta-catenin-Tcf4 target Tcf1. *Science*, 285, 1923-1926.

RUAS, M. & PETERS, G. (1998) The p16(INK4a)/CDKN2A tumor suppressor and its relatives. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Reviews on Cancer*, 1378, F115-F177.

- RUBINFELD, B., SOUZA, B., ALBERT, I., MULLER, O., CHAMBERLAIN, S. H., MASIARZ, F. R., MUNEMITSU, S. & POLAKIS, P. (1993) ASSOCIATION OF THE APC GENE-PRODUCT WITH BETA-CATENIN. *Science*, 262, 1731-1734.
- RUSSELL, P. & NURSE, P. (1986) SCHIZOSACCHAROMYCES POMBE AND SACCHAROMYCES CEREVISIAE - A LOOK AT YEASTS DIVIDED. *Cell*, 45, 781-782.
- SAKAMURO, D., EVINER, V., ELLIOTT, K. J., SHOWE, L., WHITE, E. & PRENDERGAST, G. C. (1995) c-Myc induces apoptosis in epithelial cells by both p53-dependent and p53-independent mechanisms. *Oncogene*, 11, 2411-2418.
- SANCHO, E., BATLLE, E. & CLEVERS, H. (2004) Signaling pathways in intestinal development and cancer. *Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology*, 20, 695-723.
- SANJOAQUIN, M. A., ALLEN, N., COUTO, E., RODDAM, A. W. & KEY, T. J. (2005) Folate intake and colorectal cancer risk: A meta-analytical approach. *International Journal of Cancer*, 113, 825-828.
- SANSOM, O. J. & CLARKE, A. R. (2000) P53 null mice: damaging the hypothesis? *Mutat Res*, 452, 149-62.
- SANSOM, O. J. & CLARKE, A. R. (2002) The ability to engage enterocyte apoptosis does not predict long-term crypt survival in p53 and Msh2 deficient mice. *Oncogene*, 21, 5934-9.
- SANSOM, O. J., GRIFFITHS, D. F. R., REED, K. R., WINTON, D. J. & CLARKE, A. R. (2005a) Apc deficiency predisposes to renal carcinoma in the mouse. *Oncogene*, 24, 8205-8210.

- SANSOM, O. J., MENIEL, V., WILKINS, J. A., COLE, A. M., OIEN, K. A., MARSH, V., JAMIESON, T. J., GUERRA, C., ASHTON, G. H., BARBACID, M. & CLARKE, A. R. (2006) Loss of Apc allows phenotypic manifestation of the transforming properties of an endogenous K-ras oncogene in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103, 14122-14127.
- SANSOM, O. J., MENIEL, V. S., MUNCAN, V., PHESSE, T. J., WILKINS, J. A., REED, K. R., VASS, J. K., ATHINEOS, D., CLEVERS, H. & CLARKE, A. R. (2007) Myc deletion rescues Apc deficiency in the small intestine. *Nature*, 446, 676-679.
- SANSOM, O. J., REED, K. R., HAYES, A. J., IRELAND, H., BRINKMANN, H., NEWTON, I. P., BATLLE, E., SIMON-ASSMANN, P., CLEVERS, H., NATHKE, I. S., CLARKE, A. R. & WINTON, D. J. (2004) Loss of Apc in vivo immediately perturbs Wnt signaling, differentiation, and migration. *Genes & Development*, 18, 1385-1390.
- SANSOM, O. J., REED, K. R., VAN DE WETERING, M., MUNCAN, V., WINTON, D. J., CLEVERS, H. & CLARKE, A. R. (2005b) Cyclin D1 is not an immediate target of beta-catenin following Apc loss in the intestine. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280, 28463-28467.
- SANSOM, O. J., ZABKIEWICZ, J., BISHOP, S. M., GUY, J., BIRD, A. & CLARKE, A. R. (2003) MBD4 deficiency reduces the apoptotic response to DNA-damaging agents in the murine small intestine. *Oncogene*, 22, 7130-6.
- SANTAMARIA, D., BARRIERE, C., CERQUEIRA, A., HUNT, S., TARDY, C., NEWTON, K., CACERES, J. F., DUBUS, P., MALUMBRES, M. & BARBACID, M. (2007) Cdk1 is sufficient to drive the mammalian cell cycle. *Nature*, 448, 811-U8.
- SANTAMARIA, D. & ORTEGA, S. (2006) Cyclins and CDKS in development and cancer: lessons from genetically modified mice. *Frontiers in Bioscience*, 11, 1164-1188.
- SATOH, S., DAIGO, Y., FURUKAWA, Y., KATO, T., MIWA, N., NISHIWAKI, T., KAWASOE, T., ISHIGURO, H., FUJITA, M., TOKINO, T., SASAKI, Y., IMAOKA, S., MURATA, M., SHIMANO, T., YAMAOKA, Y. & NAKAMURA, Y. (2000) AXIN1 mutations in hepatocellular carcinomas, and growth suppression in cancer cells by virus-mediated transfer of AXIN1. *Nature Genetics*, 24, 245-250.
- SAXENA, A., RORIE, C. J., DIMITROVA, D., DANIELY, Y. & BOROWIEC, J. A. (2006) Nucleolin inhibits Hdm2 by multiple pathways leading to p53 stabilization. *Oncogene*, 25, 7274-88.
- SECOMBE, J., PIERCE, S. B. & EISENMAN, R. N. (2004) Myc: A weapon of mass destruction. *Cell*, 117, 153-156.
- SEOANE, J., LE, H. V. & MASSAGUE, J. (2002) Myc suppression of the p21(Cip1) Cdk inhibitor influences the outcome of the p53 response to DNA damage. *Nature*, 419, 729-734.
- SERRANO, M. (1997) The tumor suppressor protein p16(INK4a). *Experimental Cell Research*, 237, 7-13.

- SERRANO, M., LIN, A. W., MCCURRACH, M. E., BEACH, D. & LOWE, S. W. (1997) Oncogenic ras provokes premature cell senescence associated with accumulation of p53 and p16(INK4a). *Cell*, 88, 593-602.
- SHAPIRO, G. I. (2006) Cyclin-dependent kinase pathways as targets for cancer treatment. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 24, 1770-1783.
- SHARPLESS, N. E., BARDEESY, N., LEE, K. H., CARRASCO, D., CASTRILLON, D. H., AGUIRRE, A. J., WU, E. A., HORNER, J. W. & DEPINHO, R. A. (2001) Loss of p16(Ink4a) with retention of p19(Arf) predisposes mice to tumorigenesis. *Nature*, 413, 86-91.
- SHERR, C. J. & ROBERTS, J. M. (1999) CDK inhibitors: positive and negative regulators of G(1)-phase progression. *Genes & Development*, 13, 1501-1512.
- SHIBATA, H., TOYAMA, K., SHIOYA, H., ITO, M., HIROTA, M., HASEGAWA, S., MATSUMOTO, H., TAKANO, H., AKIYAMA, T., TOYOSHIMA, K., KANAMARU, R., KANEGAE, Y., SAITO, I., NAKAMURA, Y., SHIBA, K. & NODA, H. (1997) Rapid colorectal adenoma formation initiated by conditional targeting of the APC gene. *Science*, 278, 120-123.
- SHIOHARA, M., KOIKE, K., KOMIYAMA, A. & KOEFFLER, H. P. (1997) P21(WAF1) mutations and human malignancies. *Leukemia & Lymphoma*, 26, 35-41.
- SHOEMAKER, A. R., MOSER, A. R., MIDGLEY, C. A., CLIPSON, L., NEWTON, M. A. & DOVE, W. F. (1998) A resistant genetic background leading to incomplete penetrance of intestinal neoplasia and reduced loss of heterozygosity in Apc(Min)/+ mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95, 10826-10831.
- SHORNING, B. Y., ZABKIEWICZ, J., MCCARTHY, A., PEARSON, H. B., WINTON, D. J., SANSOM, O. J., ASHWORTH, A. & CLARKE, A. R. (2009) Lkb1 deficiency alters goblet and paneth cell differentiation in the small intestine. *PLoS One*, 4, e4264.
- SHPITZ, B., HAY, K., MEDLINE, A., BRUCE, W. R., BULL, S. B., GALLINGER, S. & STERN, H. (1996) Natural history of aberrant crypt foci A surgical approach. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*, 39, 763-767.
- SICINSKA, E., AIFANTIS, L., LE CAM, L., SWAT, W., BOROWSKI, C., YU, Q. Y., FERRANDO, A. A., LEVIN, S. D., GENG, Y., VON BOEHMER, H. & SICINSKI, P. (2003) Requirement for cyclin D3 in lymphocyte development and T cell leukemias. *Cancer Cell*, 4, 451-461.
- SICINSKI, P., DONAHER, J. L., GENG, Y., PARKER, S. B., GARDNER, H., PARK, M. Y., ROBKER, R. L., RICHARDS, J. S., MCGINNIS, L. K., BIGGERS, J. D., EPPIG, J. J., BRONSON, R. T., ELLEDGE, S. J. & WEINBERG, R. A. (1996a) Cyclin D2 is an FSH-responsive gene involved in gonadal cell proliferation and oncogenesis. *Nature*, 384, 470-4.
- SICINSKI, P., DONAHER, J. L., GENG, Y., PARKER, S. B., GARDNER, H., PARK, M. Y., ROBKER, R. L., RICHARDS, J. S., MCGINNIS, L. K., BIGGERS, J. D., EPPIG, J. J., BRONSON, R. T., ELLEDGE, S. J. & WEINBERG, R. A. (1996b) Cyclin DZ is an FSH responsive gene involved in gonadal cell proliferation and oncogenesis. *Nature*, 384, 470-474.

- SICINSKI, P., DONAHER, J. L., PARKER, S. B., LI, T. S., GARDNER, H., HASLAM, S. Z., BRONSON, R. T., ELLEDGE, S. J. & WEINBERG, R. A. (1995) CYCLIN D1 PROVIDES A LINK BETWEEN DEVELOPMENT AND ONCOGENESIS IN THE RETINA AND BREAST. *Cell*, 82, 621-630.
- SMITH, K. J., JOHNSON, K. A., BRYAN, T. M., HILL, D. E., MARKOWITZ, S., WILLSON, J. K. V., PARASEKVA, C., PETERSEN, G. M., HAMILTON, S. R., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1993) THE APC GENE-PRODUCT IN NORMAL AND TUMOR-CELLS. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 90, 2846-2850.
- SMITS, R., KIELMAN, M. F., BREUKEL, C., ZURCHER, C., NEUFELD, K.,
 JAGMOHAN-CHANGUR, S., HOFLAND, N., VAN DIJK, J., WHITE, R.,
 EDELMANN, W., KUCHERLAPATI, R., KHAN, P. M. & FODDE, R. (1999)
 Apc1638T: a mouse model delineating critical domains of the adenomatous
 polyposis coli protein involved in tumorigenesis and development. *Genes & Development*, 13, 1309-1321.
- SOBIN, L. H. & FLEMING, I. D. (1997) TNM classification of malignant tumors, fifth edition (1997). *Cancer*, 80, 1803-1804.
- SOLOMON, E., VOSS, R., HALL, V., BODMER, W. F., JASS, J. R., JEFFREYS, A. J., LUCIBELLO, F. C., PATEL, I. & RIDER, S. H. (1987) CHROMOSOME-5 ALLELE LOSS IN HUMAN COLORECTAL CARCINOMAS. *Nature*, 328, 616-619.
- SORIANO, P. (1999) Generalized lacZ expression with the ROSA26 Cre reporter strain. *Nature Genetics*, 21, 70-71.
- STEINER, P., PHILIPP, A., LUKAS, J., GODDENKENT, D., PAGANO, M., MITTNACHT, S., BARTEK, J. & EILERS, M. (1995) IDENTIFICATION OF A MYC-DEPENDENT STEP DURING THE FORMATION OF ACTIVE G(1) CYCLIN-CDK COMPLEXES. *Embo Journal*, 14, 4814-4826.
- STROM, A., BONAL, C., ASHERY-PADAN, R., HASHIMOTO, N., CAMPOS, M. L., TRUMPP, A., NODA, T., KIDO, Y., REAL, F. X., THOREL, F. & HERRERA, P. L. (2007) Unique mechanisms of growth regulation and tumor suppression upon Apc inactivation in the pancreas. *Development*, 134, 2719-2725.
- SU, L. K., BURRELL, M., HILL, D. E., GYURIS, J., BRENT, R., WILTSHIRE, R., TRENT, J., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1995) APC BINDS TO THE NOVEL PROTEIN EB1. *Cancer Research*, 55, 2972-2977.
- SU, L. K., KINZLER, K. W., VOGELSTEIN, B., PREISINGER, A. C., MOSER, A. R., LUONGO, C., GOULD, K. A. & DOVE, W. F. (1992) MULTIPLE INTESTINAL NEOPLASIA CAUSED BY A MUTATION IN THE MURINE HOMOLOG OF THE APC GENE. *Science*, 256, 668-670.
- SU, L. K., VOGELSTEIN, B. & KINZLER, K. W. (1993) ASSOCIATION OF THE APC TUMOR-SUPPRESSOR PROTEIN WITH CATENINS. *Science*, 262, 1734-1737.
- TAKAGI, M., ABSALON, M. J., MCLURE, K. G. & KASTAN, M. B. (2005) Regulation of p53 translation and induction after DNA damage by ribosomal protein L26 and nucleolin. *Cell*, 123, 49-63.
- TAKETO, M. M. (2006) Wnt signaling and gastrointestinal tumorigenesis in mouse models. *Oncogene*, 25, 7522-7530.

- TAN, D. F., HUBERMAN, J. A., HYLAND, A., LOEWEN, G. M., BROOKS, J. S. J., BECK, A. F., TODOROV, I. T. & BEPLER, G. (2001) MCM2 - a promising marker for premalignant lesions of the lung: a cohort study. *Bmc Cancer*, 1, 7.
- THIBODEAU, S. N., BREN, G. & SCHAID, D. (1993) MICROSATELLITE INSTABILITY IN CANCER OF THE PROXIMAL COLON. *Science*, 260, 816-819.
- TIRNAUER, J. S. & BIERER, B. E. (2000) EB1 proteins regulate microtubule dynamics, cell polarity, and chromosome stability. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 149, 761-766.
- TOMLINSON, I. P. M., BECK, N. E., NEALE, K. & BODMER, W. F. (1996) Variants at the secretory phospholipase A2 (PLA2G2A) locus: Analysis of associations with familial adenomatous polyposis and sporadic colorectal tumours. *Annals of Human Genetics*, 60, 369-376.
- TOVAR, C., ROSINSKI, J., FILIPOVIC, Z., HIGGINS, B., KOLINSKY, K., HILTON, H., ZHAO, X., VU, B. T., QING, W., PACKMAN, K., MYKLEBOST, O., HEIMBROOK, D. C. & VASSILEV, L. T. (2006) Small-molecule MDM2 antagonists reveal aberrant p53 signaling in cancer: implications for therapy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 1888-93.
- VAN DE WETERING, M., SANCHO, E., VERWEIJ, C., DE LAU, W., OVING, I., HURLSTONE, A., VAN DER HORN, K., BATLLE, E., COUDREUSE, D., HARAMIS, A. P., TION-PON-FONG, M., MOERER, P., VAN DEN BORN, M., SOETE, G., PALS, S., EILERS, M., MEDEMA, R. & CLEVERS, H. (2002) The beta-catenin/TCF-4 complex imposes a crypt progenitor phenotype on colorectal cancer cells. *Cell*, 111, 241-250.
- VANDENHEUVEL, S. & HARLOW, E. (1993) DISTINCT ROLES FOR CYCLIN-DEPENDENT KINASES IN CELL-CYCLE CONTROL. *Science*, 262, 2050-2054.
- VANDEWETERING, M., CAVALLO, R., DOOIJES, D., VANBEEST, M., VANES, J., LOUREIRO, J., YPMA, A., HURSH, D., JONES, T., BEJSOVEC, A., PEIFER, M., MORTIN, M. & CLEVERS, H. (1997) Armadillo coactivates transcription driven by the product of the Drosophila segment polarity gene dTCF. *Cell*, 88, 789-799.
- VASEN, H. F. A., MECKLIN, J. P., WATSON, P., UTSUNOMIYA, J., BERTARIO, L., LYNCH, P., SVENDSEN, L. B., CRISTOFARO, G. & MULLER, H. (1992) Surveillance in hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer: An international cooperative study on 165 families. *Anticancer Research*, 12, 1857-1858.
- VASSILEV, L. T. (2007) MDM2 inhibitors for cancer therapy. *Trends Mol Med*, 13, 23-31.
- VASSILEV, L. T., VU, B. T., GRAVES, B., CARVAJAL, D., PODLASKI, F., FILIPOVIC, Z., KONG, N., KAMMLOTT, U., LUKACS, C., KLEIN, C., FOTOUHI, N. & LIU, E. A. (2004) In vivo activation of the p53 pathway by small-molecule antagonists of MDM2. *Science*, 303, 844-8.
- VENNSTROM, B., SHEINESS, D., ZABIELSKI, J. & BISHOP, J. M. (1982) ISOLATION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF C-MYC, A CELLULAR HOMOLOG OF THE ONCOGENE (V-MYC) OF AVIAN MYELOCYTOMATOSIS VIRUS STRAIN-29. *Journal of Virology*, 42, 773-779.

- VIDAL, M. J., LOGANZO, F., DEOLIVEIRA, A. R., HAYWARD, N. K. & ALBINO, A. P. (1995) MUTATIONS AND DEFECTIVE EXPRESSION OF THE WAF1 P21 TUMOR-SUPPRESSOR GENE IN MALIGNANT MELANOMAS. *Melanoma Research*, 5, 243-250.
- WANG, Y. A., ELSON, A. & LEDER, P. (1997) Loss of p21 increases sensitivity to ionizing radiation and delays the onset of lymphoma in atm-deficient mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 94, 14590-14595.
- WASSERMANN, S., SCHEEL, S. K., HIENDLMEYER, E., PALMOVIST, R., HORST, D., HLUBEK, F., HAYNL, A., KRIEGL, L., REU, S., MERKEL, S., BRABLETZ, T., KIRCHNER, T. & JUNG, A. (2009) P16(INK4a) Is a beta-Catenin Target Gene and Indicates Low Survival in Human Colorectal Tumors. *Gastroenterology*, 136, 196-205.
- WEI, E. K., GIOVANNUCCI, E., SELHUB, J., FUCHS, C. S., HANKINSON, S. E. & MA, J. (2005) Plasma vitamin B-6 and the risk of colorectal cancer and adenoma in women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 97, 684-692.
- WEISS, R. H. (2003) P21 (Waf1/Cip1) as a therapeutic target in breast and other cancers. *Cancer Cell*, 4, 425-429.
- WIELENGA, V. J. M., SMITS, R., KORINEK, V., SMIT, L., KIELMAN, M., FODDE, R., CLEVERS, H. & PALS, S. T. (1999) Expression of CD44 in Apc and Tcf mutant mice implies regulation by the WNT pathway. *American Journal of Pathology*, 154, 515-523.
- WILKINS, J. A. & SANSOM, O. J. (2008) C-Myc is a critical mediator of the phenotypes of Apc loss in the intestine. *Cancer Research*, 68, 4963-4966.
- XU, M., YU, Q., SUBRAHMANYAM, R., DIFILIPPANTONIO, M. J., RIED, T. & SEN, J. M. (2008) beta-catenin expression results in p53-independent DNA damage and oncogene-induced senescence in prelymphomagenic thymocytes in vivo. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 28, 1713-1723.
- YANAGAWA, S. I., VANLEEUWEN, F., WODARZ, A., KLINGENSMITH, J. & NUSSE, R. (1995) THE DISHEVELLED PROTEIN IS MODIFIED BY WINGLESS SIGNALING IN DROSOPHILA. Genes & Development, 9, 1087-1097.
- YANG, R. Y., BIE, W. J., HAEGEBARTH, A. & TYNER, A. L. (2006) Differential regulation of D-type cyclins in the mouse intestine. *Cell Cycle*, 5, 180-183.
- YANG, W. C., MATHEW, J., VELCICH, A., EDELMANN, W., KUCHERLAPATI, R., LIPKIN, M., YANG, K. & AUGENLICHT, L. H. (2001a) Targeted inactivation of the p21(WAF1/cip1) gene enhances Apc-initiated tumor formation and the tumor-promoting activity of a western-style high-risk diet by altering cell maturation in the intestinal mucosa. *Cancer Research*, 61, 565-569.
- YANG, W. C., VELCICH, A., MARIADASON, J., NICHOLAS, C., CORNER, G., HOUSTON, M., EDELMANN, W., KUCHERLAPATI, R., HOLT, P. R. & AUGENLICHT, L. H. (2001b) p21(WAF1/cip1) is an important determinant of intestinal cell response to sulindac in vitro and in vivo. *Cancer Research*, 61, 6297-6302.
- YU, Q. Y., GENG, Y. & SICINSKI, P. (2001) Specific protection against breast cancers by cyclin D1 ablation. *Nature*, 411, 1017-1021.

- ZHOU, M. I., FOY, R. L., CHITALIA, V. C., ZHAO, J., PANCHENKO, M. V., WANG, H. M. & COHEN, H. T. (2005) Jade-1, a candidate renal tumor suppressor that promotes apoptosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102, 11035-11040.
- ZINDY, F., DEN BESTEN, W., CHEN, B., REHG, J. E., LATRES, E., BARBACID, M., POLLARD, J. W., SHERR, C. J., COHEN, P. E. & ROUSSEL, M. F. (2001) Control of spermatogenesis in mice by the cyclin D-dependent kinase inhibitors p18(Ink4c) and p19(Ink4d). *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 21, 3244-3255.
- ZINDY, F., VAN DEURSEN, J., GROSVELD, G., SHERR, C. J. & ROUSSEL, M. F. (2000) INK4d-deficient mice are fertile despite testicular atrophy. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 20, 372-378.
- ZIRBES, T. K., BALDUS, S. E., MOENIG, S. P., NOLDEN, S., KUNZE, D., SHAFIZADEH, S. T., SCHNEIDER, P. M., THIELE, J., HOELSCHER, A. H. & DIENES, H. P. (2000) Prognostic impact of p21/waf1/cip1 in colorectal cancer. *International Journal of Cancer*, 89, 14-18.